
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

THURSDAY, JUNE 1, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.O.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at
11:30 a.m. (at the conclusion of an executive session), in the caucus
room of the Senate Office Building, Senator Duncan U. Fletcher
presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Costigan, and Townsend.
Present also: Sbiiatbrs Steiwer and Adams.
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the .committee; Julius

Silver, David Saperstein, and James B. McDonough, Jr., associate
counsel to.the committee; John W. Davis, counsel for J. P. Morgan
& Co.; Randall J. LeBoeufy Jr., and Earle J. Machold, counsel for
the United Corporation and for George H. Howard, president of
the United Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Let us have
order in the room. I want to make this statement: While the com-
mittee was in executive session in the regular cpmmittee room this
morning I understand that some photographers had a sort of per-
formance here when a certain picture was taken of Mr. Morgan
with some midget in his lap, or something of that kind. I consider
that wholly undignified, wholly unwarranted, and I am going to ask
the newspapers not to publish any such picture as that. I think it
was taking advantage of him under the circumstances. He is here
under the subpena of the committee. I do not know how he feels
about it, but as the chairman of this committee I feel it was an out-
rage and a shame, an undignified performance, and I am asking the
newspapers not to publish that picture or those pictures. I have
asked the people who took them not to use them, and have tele-
graphed to the newspapers not to use them. [Applause on the part
of the audience.] We have been rather generous with those people
who asked leave to take pictures at times when we were not in ses-
sion, but that is the sort of thing that should not have occurred.
In fact, I think we shall do away entirely with the taking of pictures
from now on.

Now, Mr. Pecora, you may proceed.
Mr. PECORA. Will you resume the stand, Mr. Whitney?
Mr. DAVIS. Mr. Chairman, before Mr. Pecora begins, let me say

that Senator Gore and Senator McAdoo asked for certain figures,
which we have. We are willing to produce them now, but if you
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4 4 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

think it would be more courteous to wait until the Senators are
present, we will withhold them.

Mr. PECORA. Suppose you wait until the Senators come in. Prob-
ably they had some special purpose in calling for them.

Mr. DAVIS. Very well.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; I think we might wait until they come into

the hearing room.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE WHITNEY, A PARTNER OF J. P. MORGAN
& CO.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, in looking over the stenographic tran-
script that I have here of the examination on the hearing held yes-
terday afternoon I notice at page 1096 of the typewritten transcript
a statement which you asked to have made a part of the record. I t
is captioned "Value of Certain Holdings at Acquisition and at
High Market Price for 1929." These figures purport to relate to the
valuation of those securities which were turned over by your firm
#0 the United Corporation in January of 1929 in exchange for certain
•stock and option warrants issued by the United Corporation, do they
mot?

Mx. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And according to these figures, if I properly under-

stand them, had your firm not transferred those securities, which
consisted of securities of the Mohawk Hudson Power Co., United
Cras Improvement Co., and Public Service Corporation of New
Jersey, to the United Corporation in January of 1929, but had held
those securities until some time in July of 1929, or July, August, and
September of 1929, your firm could have sold those securities in
those summer months in the open market at prices representing the
liighest valuations reached in the open market that year, which
would have yielded to J. P. Morgan & Co. a profit equivalent to the
difference—well, a profit of $57,387,379. Am I correct in that in-
terpretation of this statement?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is correct. I had introduced it, Mr. Pecora,
earlier, or these figures, and the reason I wanted to get it in the record
was because at that time I was being questioned on certain supposi-
tious circumstances, and I had said that we had done some guessing
ourselves, or investigating, and if we had taken the high points, or the
high price at which each sold. And, of course, it is not practical but
a supposition, just as was the supposition you had questioned me
about, which had been totally impracticable. But that is a fact, in
answer to your question, that your definition of this statement is
exactly right.

Mr. PECORA. Have you, by any chance, prepared or caused to be
prepared, another statement which would indicate the profit which
-would have accrued to J. P. Morgan & Co. if it had sold in the open
market, in July, August, and September of 1929, the securities which
it had received from the United Corporation, not only in exchange
for these securities referred to in the statement appearing at page
1096 of the stenographic minutes of our hearings, but also the securi-
ties which your firm received on or about January 119 1929, for
:$10,000,000cash?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I do not think we have prepared them. You
asked me on yesterday, of course, a question about warrants, that
if we had sold them at 40 what we would have made. That was the
reason I answered that question, and you said $60,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. I t was $68,000,000 plus.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, $68,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did sell 200,000 warrants for an aggregate con-

sideration of over $8,460,000, didn't you?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that left your firm with 1,514,200 option war-

rants?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. In answer to your question about cash secur-

ities, the stock received for cash is rather a simple matter of arith-
metic. There were 400,000 shares, and if you will tell me what the
high was, and I believe they sold at 73, didn't they? Can anybody
tell me what the high was ?

Mr. MCCANDLESS. I do not think we have the exact high. Here
is 68^ .

Mr. WHITNEY. The highest figure that we have any record of is
68%.

Mr. PECORA. That is on the common stock?
Mr. WHITNEY. On the common stock.
Mr. PECORA. 68%?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that high was reached on what date?
Mr. WHITNEY. Just to correct it I would say that that was the

high, that that is the highest on any date we have a record of.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I am willing to accept that as the basis for a

calculation of your, potential profits.
Mr. WHITNEY. The record here is that on June 29, 1929, it sold

at 68%, and on July 31, and on August 31, it sold on both of those
dates at 68%.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, I am informed by a gentleman, who
has made research for me, that on September 23, 1929, sales of
United Corporation common stock were made at 75.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I said, Mr. Pecora, that our record and the
only record we have of the prices is on the 30th, the last day of the
month, during 1929. This is a memorandum prepared for another
purpose. I have no record with me to show. I do not deny that on
September 30th the stock was selling at 67%, but I just have no
records.

Mr. PECORA. According to information furnished to us by the
brokerage firm of Richard Whitney & Co., they sold on that date
at 69%, the common shares of the United Corporation.

Mr. WHITNEY. Are they the closing?
Mr. PECORA. For any sale price.
Mr. WHITNEY. On this paper it says "market price of common

stock, closing price New York Stock Exchange," on this date. That
would be the last sale, I mean on these dates.

Senator TOWNSEND. One figure would probably be high and an-
other figure would be low for the day.

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not in any sense deny it, but do not have any
record to confirm it. As a matter of fact, Mr. Pecora, you will
remember, of course, that in the records we have already given to you
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it is shown that 200,000 of those 400,000 shares were not bought by
the firm. They were bought for the account of the partners.

Mr. PECORA. Well, whether the profit accrued to the firm as an
entity or was divided with the individual partners, would not alter
the amount of the potential profit which might have been made on
those exchanges of securities with the United Corporation and upon
the purchase of those securities for $10,000,000 cash, would it?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; except that when we were sij^riiisiiig about
various things I thought it would be well to get the record accurate
as far as we could.

Mr. PECORA. I simply want to get a statement or your calculation
on the same basis as the one which you put into the record on yester-
day afternoon, which would be designed to show the profit that
would have accrued to J. P. Morgan & Co. or its individual partners
had the firm sold the securities that it had acquired from the United
Corporation during the year 1929 in the open market. Now, let us
see: All told, your firm acquired from the United Corporation 800,-
000 shares of common stock and another block of 400,000 shares of
common, did it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. It did.
Mr. PECORA. Which makes a total of 1,200,000 shares of common?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Assuming that those had been sold for $70 a share,

which is in between the price of 68 that you quoted and 75 which
according to our records was the high that that stock reached, that
would have given your firm $84,000,000 for those 1,200,000 shares of
common stock, would it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU are assuming that we paid for them.
Mr. PECORA. I beg pardon ?
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU are assuming that we paid for them.
Mr. PECORA. I am assuming that who paid for them ?
Mr. WHITNEY. That is 45 points profit that you are speaking of%
Mr. PECORA. I am just taking the gross, $70 a share for 1,200,000°

shares.
Mr. WHITNEY. If we are going to surmise let me say that you do

not credit anything to the fact that we paid something for them.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, yes. I am going to do that. I am going to

complete the statement.
Mr. WHITNEY. That was not $84,000,000 profit, you understand.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, no.
Mr. WHITNEY. I just wanted to get that clear.
Mr. PECORA. I t was the price at which that common stock could

have been sold, not the profit.
Mr. WHITNEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. But the gross price?
Mr. WHITNEY. That is the gross, or I assume it is.
Mr. PECORA. And your firm also acquired in January of 1929 an

aggregate of 1,714,200 option warrants. Now, those option warrants
according to your own testimony reached a market valuation in
July, August, and Steptember of $40 a warrant and up, did they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Just assuming that those option warrants had been

sold at 40, not the price of 47, which they reached, that would have
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resulted in a sale of those warrants for an aggregate of $68,568,000,
is that right?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is multiplying 40 by 1,714,200 warrants?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, somebody do this arithmetic for me.
Mr. PECORA. That would make a total of $152,568,000 for the option

warrants and the common stock alone.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU are not putting in the preferred when we are

doing this guessing?
Mr. PECORA. NO; we are leaving the preferred out of the picture

for the time being. :

Mr. WHITNEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. What did those 1,200,000 shares of common and the

1,714,200 option warrants cost J. P. Morgan & Co. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU are still leaving out the preferred? That

is not of any interest to you ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. The fact that they were bought together or re-

ceived together, does not interest you in this calculation?
Mr. PECORA. We will give the preferred stock a valuation if you

wish, which was $50, wasn't it?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not really care. That was the cost, but I do

not think it really sold for $50 afterward. We will assume that
we will sell that at cost.

Mr. PECORA. It is not necessary to add cost at $50.
Mr. WHITNEY. I t did not sell at that afterwards.
Mr. PECORA. YOU can include them if you want to, and get the

valuation of each preferred share.
Mr. WHITNEY. I want to know what you are getting at. Didn't

we pay $25 a share for that common stock ? Isn't that what you
want me to say?

Mr. PECORA. I want you to say whatever the fact is.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU see, we paid for those things in blocks and

exchanges. We received securities, and the $25 item is the figure
you are trying to get at. Say, $25 for 1,200,000 shares and it
would be $30,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. What does that $30,000,000 represent? The cost of
the preferred?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is again a matter of arithmetic. I may be
wrong, but 1,200,000 shares at $25 I think is $30,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. All right, $30,000,000. I have that figure now.
Senator TOWNSEND. What was the set-up there with the preferred

and the common? .
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, Senator Townsend, we exchanged certain se-

curities which have been introduced here, plus $700,000, for $50,-
000,000 worth of securities of the United Corporation. Those were
600,000 shares of $3 preferred stock, 800,000 shares common stock,
and 700,000 and something warrants. Then in a subsequent trans-
action we paid $10,000,000 for 400,000 shares of common stock and
1,000,000 warrants. So that is where the 1.200,000 shares of com-
mon stock comes in. The fact is that we immediately resold 600,000
shares of preference stock and 600,000 shares of common stock at

175541—33—PT. 2 10
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$75 per unit, 1 share each, which was at no profit to us. So we
actually disposed of that many.

Mr. PECORA. The preferred was at 50 and the common at 25; isn't
that a fact?

Mr. WHITNEY. This is a discussion, as I understand it, of what we
might have done, although it is perfectly well known that we did not
do any of these things. It is known that we sold some United
Corporation warrants, and it is known that we sold some United
Corporation common stock. It is a speculation that if we had done
hone of the things that we did do, that we could have done the other.

Mr. PECOEA. Mr. Whitney, don't you recognize the fact that you
started that discussion by putting that statement in the record on
yesterday ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. I did not start the discussion. You
started it, if I may refresh your recollection, by asking me if we
sold the remaining 1,500,000 warrants at $40 how much profit we
would have made. So I said if we did this

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Oh, no.
Mr. WHITNEY. I am perfectly willing to go on with this, you

understand ?
Mr; pEceRA. You put in this statement at page 1096 of the steno-

graphic record of our hearings, did you not?
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And in that statement you purported to show how

much profit J. P. Morgan & Co. would have made if instead of
exchanging the securities shown on this statement for securities of
the United Corporation you had sold those securities in the open
market at the highest prices reached during the year 1929.

Mr. WHITNEY. That is exactly right.
Mr. PECORA. And the statement which you put in the record tends

to show that had your firm done that your profit would have been
$57,387,000.

Mr. WHITNEY. That is exactly right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to show the other side of the picture.

That if you had sold the holdings or the stock, the securities, which
your firm received from the United Corporation in the open market,
not at the high reached during the year 1929 but at prices several
points less than the high that was reached, you would have reaped
profits aggregating $122,508,000.

Mr. WHITNEY. That exactly checks with my arithmetic.
Mr. PECORA. All right, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Whitney, did the United Corporation make

the profits on those securities that you might, have made ?
Mr. WHITNEY. They did not sell them; no, sir. No; they did not

sell them. The only securities I remember their selling was the
stock, as stated here on yesterday, of the International Telephone &
Telegraph Co., which is not in this particular list of securities, in
which they made $900,000 profit. As far as I know, that was the
only sale.

The CHAIRMAN. When did you dispose of those warrants, Mr.
Whitney?

Mr. WHITNEY. TWO hundred thousand warrants?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
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Mr. WHITNEY. I will just get the dates, i t was during the sum-
mer of 1929.

The CHAIRMAN. All'right.
Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Fletcher, we sold in the months of July,

August, and September, and the first date was July 23 and the last
date was September 20, that is, 200,000 then, and then the firm
distributed the remaining 1,514,200 warrants to the individual
partners on December 19, 1929.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, didn't you actually sell 294,000 shares
of common stock in the market ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Fletcher's question was about the war-
rants.

Mr. PECORA. I am asking in addition to them. You actually sold
294,000 shares of common stock in the market, didn't you?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, that is right here somewhere. May I look?
Mr. PECORA. All right. That was out of the 400,000-share lot

which you received initially with 1,000,000 option warrants for
$10,000,000 cash.

Mr. WHITNEY. Of course, it would be impossible for me to iden-
tify which stock it came from.

Mr. PECORA. Look at this statement. Maybe it will help you.
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, in answer to your question, I will say,

yes; we have since that time and up to the present time we have sold
a total of 294,000 shares. Of course, some of that was in 1929. And
we purchased some in the time of the panic, and we sold some more.
But that is the whole record from that date to this. Then you will
also remember that we sold to the partners 200,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney
The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Let me ask you what you got for

the warrants, and what you got for the stock; not in detail but just
the average.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Senator Fletcher, in the matter of the stock
in 1929 the prices we received ranged from—

Mr. PECORA (interposing). The Senator asked for the warrants.
What you got for the warrants.

Mr. WHITNEY. Excuse me. The high price I find was 47.017 and
the low price was 40.5391. Now, do you want the stock, too?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. In 1929 the sales that were made ranged from a

high of 73% to a low of 67. That was in the summer of 1929. Then
we purchased certain stock in October of 1929. And we sold certain
stock in November of 1929. We purchased stock from a high of
47 down to 24%, and I do not know what the average was for the
whole amount. And we sold at about 35 or 36. And then in Novem-
ber again we purchased back 4,000 shares from 33 down to 27. Then
in 1930 we bought 3,100 shares at 22% and we sold 3,500 shares at
22%, about the same. In 1931 we sold stock at prices ranging from
31% down to 24. We bought a few shares in 1931. And then the
last/sale was in 1932 and we sold 300 shares at 9%. In January
of 1933 we sold 1,700 shares at 9%.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, do you know how many sets of the
minutes of meetings of the board of directors of United Corpora-
tion are made ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. HOW many what?
Mr. PECORA. HOW many sets or copies.
Mr. WHITNEY. I haven't any idea. Do you want me to ask?
Mr. PECORA. IS there a set of minutes or a copy of the minutes kept

in the offices of J. P. Morgan & Co. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean located in the office?
Mr. PECORA, Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I really do not know. But when Mr. Keyes was

treasurer of the company he very well might have. I do not know.
I am advised there is only one complete set.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, in the initial transaction involving the ex-
change of securities between J. P. Morgan & Co. and the United
Corporation, and I am referring to the one that was consummated
on or about January 11, 1929, what was the market value of the se-
curities which were turned over by J. P. Morgan & Co. to the United
Corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, in one of the exhibits on yesterday you
read a statement on the date of delivery of those securities by J. P,
Morgan & Co., namely, January 10, 1929. Those assets taken at the
market price exceeded $64,000,000. They were securities which to-
gether with the $700,000 cash, were set up in the United Corporation
books at $50,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. I was just coming to that. Those securities which you
say had a market value of $64,000,000, were set up on the books of
the United Corporation for $50,000,000.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why was that done ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Why ?
Mr. PECORA. Why were these securities carried on the books of the

United Corporation at $50,000,000 if in truth and in fact their
market value then was approximately $64,000,000 ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, for this quite simple reason, I think, Mr.
Pecora, that the United Corporation did not just spring into being
overnight. It had been discussed for a good while, long while, and
the prices at which these securities were to be taken in and the basis
of the exchange which was applicable not only to securities which
we turned in but also to the securities that were subsequently, almost
immediately subsequently, turned in by the—what is the name of
the •

Mr. PECORA. American Super Power Co. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. Also, these other individuals who later on

turned them in. I refer to Mr. Zimmermann, and there is a list of
quite a lot of them, as you know. That all those calculations were
based on the price of 160 for the U.G.I., 80 for the Public Service,
and, of course, this is the only Mohawk Hudson that was turned in,
that price being determined by the fact that it was cost to us, and
they just took over that stock at the price we had paid General
Electric for it.

In other words, in the whole calculation of the formation of
United these prices were determined a way in advance, and, as a
matter of fact, the fact that they were selling above that was due
to the fact that there was quite an excited market just at this par-
ticular moment, and it could not
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Mr. PECORA. HOW far in advance of January 10, 1929, were those
prices determined ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, of course, the price of the Mohawk Hudson
was determined back in December, as I testified yesterday, at the
time—it was always understood that when they were going in here
they were going in as cost. I could not speak from definite recollec-
tion, Mr. Pecoraron the date, but I should think it was probably a
couple of weeks before. Was it? [Addressing an associate.] I
really don't remember whether it was the end of December, 1928. I
think it was, though. I think it was in December, the latter part of
December, 1928. Did I answer that as fully as you wanted me to?
I just don't remember exactly, but my guess would be, or my impres-
sion would be, it was the last week in December, 1928.

Mr. PECORA. Did that figure of $50,000,000 purport to represent
the cost of those securities to the persons who turned them in to the
United Corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. Purport to?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Again I do not understand you.
Mr. PECORA. I am trying to find out the definite basis or reason

for carrying those securities on the books of United Corporation
which it received on January 10, 1929, at a figure of $50,000,000
instead of their then market value, which you say was then around
$64,000,000.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, as I say, in the organization of the United
these securities were taken in; those prices were fixed in advance of
the formation of the company. The whole financial set-up was
predicated upon these prices.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean by that, Mr. Whitney
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). May I
Mr. PECORA (continuing). That $50,000,000 was the cost to the

United Corporation of those securities?
Mr. WHITNEY. They issued securities in exchange for these securi-

ties plus the cash, $700,000, which were valued as of $50,000,000. If
they had taken them at 64, we obviously would have received
$14,000,000 more of preferred and common stocks and new warrants,
and it having been determined in advance all the way down the
line—I mean the Super Power, these other gentlemen and ourselves,
would have obviously received additional securities when you, as we
did, determine the value of the preferred to be 50 and the common to
be 25. In other words, that would have been the only result.

I am trying to answer you fully. I don't quite understand the
question. The fact is they were set up at $50,000,000. Securities
were issued in exchange by United Corporation to us for $50,000,000.
In other words, 600,000 shares of the units of the preferred stock,
800,000 shares of the common stock, and 714,000 of the warrants
were taken to have a value of $25,000,000—of $50,000,000. That was
again supported by a listing statement. In May it was stated that
they were taken up.

Senator TOWNSEND. Did the fact that the stocks had advanced in
price during the negotiations change that figure ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO. The arrangement between all the organizers,
every individual or corporation, to turn the securities in was ar-
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ranged in advance, and these prices were fixed as being proper prices,,
and did not fluctuate day to day in the market.

Mr. PECORA. Weren't your firm and Bonbright & Co. virtually
dealing with yourselves and among yourselves in this set-up ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Why, of course we were.
Mr. PECORA. YOU could have fixed any valuation you chose for

these securities on the books of United Corporation, is that right?
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, Mr. Pecora, I think I must have testified a

half a dozen times that Bonbrights and ourselves were the
organizers.

Mr. PECORA. I know. Now
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). We fixed this price at a fair market

at the time it was fixed. It was a little bit below the market. We
did not figure eighths, and you will notice that these are round
figures, $160 and $80, which was slightly below the market at the
time they were fixed. As I say, the Mohawk was determined by cost.
This $41.26 is $40 plus interest from June. That is the way it comes
to $41.26. The others were fixed at round figures which were at the
time of their being fixed slightly below the market. I mean I think
it was 61.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the United Corporation was organized as a
holding company to acquire securities of public utility companies,
wasn't it ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it acquired those securities from time to time,

made investments in public utility corporation securities from time
to time with its capital funds, didn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. It did.
Mr. PECORA. And the first investment it made
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). With capital funds and exchange of

stock.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And the first investment it made following the

sale of certain of its common stock and option warrants to your firm
and to Bonbright & Co. for an aggregate of $20,000,000 cash; was this
transaction of January 10, 1929, involving an exchange of securities,
wasn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. That was the first transaction we had at all; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, the securities that you received, that

United Corporation received in that transaction were set up on the
books of United Corporation at $50,000,000, weren't they?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Was that figure intended to represent the cost of those

securities to the United Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. All right. The market value of the securities at that

time was about $64,000,000, you said?
Mr. WHITNEY. SO I just read you.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, as a matter of fact, a financial statement

put out by the United Corporation after this initial transaction
would have shown a profit to the United Corporation of some $14,-
000,000 as a result of setting up these securities having a market
value of $64,000,000 at $50,000,000, wpuldn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. We never issued a statement where we called it
market appreciation. The United never did. The answer to yourDigitized for FRASER 
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question is no, Mr. Pecora. No financial statement of United would
have shown a $14,000,000 profit merely because the market was there.

Mr. PECORA. Suppose a valuation had been made of its assets for
the purpose of showing its financial condition after this transaction
of January 10?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, perhaps
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Wouldn't such a statement show a

profit of $14,000,000?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think I can answer that question very simply

for you, because the first statement that was ever made, public state-
ment, by the United Corporation was in their application to list on
the New York Stock Exchange, which is dated May 8, 1929, and
which gives their financial statement right there at the close of
business April 23, and that will show these securities set up at that
price and not set up showing any profit resulting from any market
appreciation, if there was one of that day. Now, do you want me to
read that? I t gives that and lots of other information, of course.

So I can answer your question definitely no, because they do not
show any profit through mere market appreciation.

Mr. PECORA. Does that listing application give the cost or the
market value of the securities that the corporation then had in its
portfolio ?

Mr. WHITNEY (after conferring with associates). Mr. Pecora, Mr.
Keyes confirms my own understanding that those prices show the
book value, namely, these securities here listed; again, as a matter
of arithmetic, but the prices at which these are set up are the prices
at which they were taken in, namely, these prices in all instances.

Mr. DAVIS. I think we would rather like that to go into the record,
Mr. Chairman, if there is no objection.

Mr. PECORA. I have no objection to its going in.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may go in as a part of the record.
(Listing application of the United Corporation dated May 8,

1929, was marked " Exhibit 35 of June 1, 1933 ", made a part of
the record, and appears in the words and figures following:)

EXHIBIT 35

COMMITTEE ON STOCK LIST, NEW YOKK STOCK EXCHANGE

The United Corporation {a corporation organized under the laws of Delaware
Jan. 7, 1929) $3 cumulative preference stock, without par value {voting)
<W>d common stock, without par value {voting)

Common
stock

$3 cumula-
tive pref-

erence stock

First pre-
ferred
stock

Original listing:
Authorized issue _
Issued, and outstanding to Apr. 23, 1929
Additional shares to provide for exchanges of United Gas Im-

provement Co. shares
Eeserved against issued or authorized option warrant? entitling

the holders to purchase shares of common stock as hereinafter
described _ .__

Applied for
Authorized by directors 1

No further authority required.

Shares
10,000,000
5,184,284

481, 626

4,000, 000
9,665,910

Shares
2,000,000
1,435,251

321,084

1, 756, 335

Shares
1,000,000

None.

None-

1 Beginning June 8, 1929, to date.
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Capital securities

First preferred stock
Preference stock
Common stock
Option warrants (entitling the

holders to purchase at any time
without limit 3,994,757 shares of
common stock at $27.50 per share) _

Par
value

Authorized
by charter

None
None
None

1,000,000
2,000,000

10,000,000

Authorized
and issued
to Apr. 23,

1929

1,435,251
5,184,284

3,994,757

Number of
shares author-
ized for issu-

ance upon
exercise of' To be pres-

options under ently issued
common and out-

stock option standing
warrants and
to provide for
exchanges of
U.G.I, stock

321,084
4,481,626

1,756,335
9,665,910

3,994,757

Pre-
viously
listed

None
None
None

1 Authority to issue option warrants and to fix the terms and conditions is specifically conferred on the
board of directors by charter.

NEW YORK, April 2Jh 1929.
The United Corporation, a Delaware corporation (hereinafter referred to as

the company), hereby makes application for the listing on the New York Stock
Exchange of temporary certificates for the stock below described:

1,756,335 shares of the company's $3 cumulative preference stock (without
par value) as follows:

1,435,251 shares issued and outstanding;
32i,6^4fshares, on official notice of issuance in exchange for

shares of United Gas Improvement Go.;
9,665,910 shares of the companys' common stock (without par value) as

follows:
5,184,284 shares issued and outstanding;

481,626 shares, on official notice of issuance in exchange for
shares of United Gas Improvement Go.;

4,000,000 shares on official notice of issuance on the exercise of
option warrants as hereinafter described;

with authority to admit to the list, upon official notice of issuance, and in ex-
change for such temporary certificates, permanent engraved certificates of $3
cumulative preference stock, and permanent engraved certificats of common
stock. i

All of said stock is, or will be when issued, fully paid and nonassessable, and
no personal liability attaches to the stockholders.

Of the above stock, for which application to list is hereby made, there was
issued for cash or in exchange for securities 1,435,251 shares of $3 cumulative
preference stock, 5,184,284 shares of common stock, and certain option warrants
entitling the holders to purchase at any time without limit 3,994,757 shares of
common stock at $27.50 per share.

On March 1, 1929, the company offered to receive tenders for the exchange of
not to exceed 500,000 shares of the capital stock of the United Gas Improve-
ment Go. for shares of the $3 cumulative preference stock and common stock of
the United Corporation on the basis of 1 share of the United Gas Improvement
Co. capital stock for 1% shares of the $3 cumulative preference stock entitled
to dividends accruing from April 1, 1929, and 21

/4 shares of the common stock
of the United Corporation. The company reserved the right to withdraw the
offer at any time.

ORGANIZATION

The company was incorporated under the laws of the S^ate of Delaware on
January 7, 1929.

;While the company is possessed of the usual broad charter powers entitling
it to acquire, hold, or dispose of stocks of ther corporations, its principal
purposes are described as follows:

1. To acquire and hold the securities of electric power and light and gas
companies and other public-utility companies and companies owning the stocks
or securities of public-utility companies.

2. To acquire and hold the securities of companies engaged in the business
of managing or operating, or supervising the management or operation ofDigitized for FRASER 
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public-utility companies, and of companies doing a general construction, engi-
neering, or contracting business with public utility and other companies.

While possessing the right to dispose of any such holdings, at such time as in
the opinion of its officers and directors may be deemed advisable, and also the
right to acquire additional securities beyond those with which it begins business,
it is not the present intention that the company shall engage in trading in
securities as a business.

The duration of the corporate existence is perpetual.
HISTORY OF THE COMPANY

The United Corporation was incorporated under the laws of the State of
Delaware on January 7, 1929. The amount of capital wth which the company
commenced business was 10 shares of its authorized common stock without
nominal or par value.

The Public Electric Holding Corporation was formed January 10, 1929 with
one class of authorized capital stock. The number of shares authorized was
10,000 and the par value $100 per share.

Pursuant to an agreement of merger and consolidation between the United
Corporation and the Public Electric Holding Corporation continuing the United
Corporation, dated January 11, 1929, the United Corporation exchanged shares
of its stock for the assets of the Public Electric Holding Corporation. It was
provided that each holder of the capital stock of the Public Electric Holding
Corporation upon surrender of certificates representing such stock should
receive $3 cumulative preference stock, common stock, and option warrants of
the United Corporation at the rate of 34.4187 shares of $3 cumulative preference
stock, 221.0853 shares of common stock and option warrants entitling the holder
to purchase 100 shares of common stock for each share of the capital stock
of the Public Electric Holding Corporation surrendered.

All shares of the capital stock of the Public Electric Holding Corporation
were surrendered under the agreement and the United Corporation continued
without change in its total authorized capitalization.

MANAGEMENT AND AFFILIATION

The management of the United Corporation is vested solely in its board of
directors who are elected from time to time by the stockholders. Each class
of stock is entitled to 1 vote per share.

The present directors are: George H. Howard, president of this corporation;
Thomas S. Gates, of Drexel & Co., Fifteenth and Walnut Streets, Philadelphia,
Pa.; Alfred L. Loomis, of Bonbright & Co., Inc., 25 Nassau Street, New York,
N.Y.; Landon K. Thorne, of Bonbright & Co., Inc., 25 Nassau Street, New York,
N.Y.; George Whitney, of J. P. Morgan & Co., 23 Wall Street, New York, N.Y.

DIVIDENDS

On April 1, 1929, an initial quarterly dividend of 75 cents per share was
paid on the $3 cumulative preference stock to holders of record at the close
of business March 11, 1929.

CAPITALIZATION

The company's capitalization is as follows:

Par
value

Authorized
by charter

Authorized
and issued
to Apr. 23,

1929

Number of
shares author-
ized for issu-

ance upon
exercise of

options under ently issued
common

stock option
warrants and
to provide for
exchanges of
U.G.I, stock

To be pres-

and out-
standing

Pre-
viously
listed

First preferred stock
Preference stock
Common stock
Option warrants (entitling the

holders to purchase at any time
without limit 3,994,757 shares of
common stock at $27.50 per share).

None
None
None

1,000,000
2,000,000
10,000,000

0)

1,435, 251
5,184, 284

3,994,757

321,084
4,481,626

1, 756, 335
9,665,910

3,994,757

None
None
None

i Authority to issue option warrants and to fix the terms and conditions is specifically conferred on the
board of directors by charter.

The company has no funded indebtedness.
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STOCK PROVISIONS

The company under its charter will have three classes of capital stock, viz,
first preferred stock, preference stock, and common stock, all without par value.

Of the first preferred stock none has yet been authorized for immediate
issuance by the directors of the company.

First preferred stock of the company may be issued under the following
provisions:

First preferred stock may be issued in various series, each series to be dis-
tinctly designated. The dividend rate of each series shall be determined by
the directors in the resolution providing for the issuance of such series. The
first preferred stock may, but need not be, made redeemable at the option of
the company at a price not less than $100 nor more than $115 per share, plus
all cumulative dividends on such share. The board of directors may provide
for a sinking fund for the first preferred stock of any series, installments for
which may be made payable in priority to any dividends upon the preference
stock and the common stock. The first preferred stock retired by the operation
of any such sinking fund shall not be reissued. The board of directors may
provide that the shares of any series of first preferred stock may be convertible
into shares of any other class or classes of stock of the company. The first
preferred stock shall be entitled to dividends in priority to the preference stock
and the common stock. Such dividends upon the first preferred stock shall be
cumulative. Upon dissolution, liquidation, or winding up of the company, the
holders of the first preferred stock shall be entitled to receive $100 per share,
plus accrued dividends and no more. The holders of first preferred stock shall
be entitled to one vote for each share held by them respectively.

Of the preference stock, 1,756,335 shares have been designated as $3 cumula-
tive preference stock with the following provisions:

The $3 cumulative preference stock is entitled to cumulative dividends at the
rate of $3 per annum, payable quarterly on the first day of each January, April,
July, and October; and is redeemable as a whole or in part at the option of the
company at $55 per share and accrued dividends.

The directors may provide for the issuance of additional shares of preferred
stock, which may be issued as $3 cumulative preferred stock or may be issued
as a different series having such rate of dividend as may be determined by the
directors. Such additional shares of preference stock as may be issued may be
made redeemable, at the option of the company, at not less than $50 nor more
than $60 per share, plus all dividends accrued. The directors may provide for
a sinking fund for such shares, installments for which may be made payable
in priority to any dividends upon the common stock. The preference stock
retired by the operation of any such sinking fund shall not be reissued. The
board of directors may provide that the shares of such series may be convertible
into any shares of any other class or classes of stock of the company. The
preference stock of each series shall be entitled to dividends in priority to the
•common stock. Such dividends upon the preference stock shall be entitled to
receive $50 per share, plus accrued dividends and no more. The holders of
preference stock shall be entitled to 1 vote for each share held by them
respectively.

None of the shares of the common stock shall be entitled to any preference.
Out of any assets of the company available for dividends, after full cumulative
dividends on all stock having priority over the common stock have been paid,
and after complying with all provisions of any sinking funds, and making pro-
vision for working capital and reserves, then the directors may declare divi-
dends upon the common stock. In the event of liquidation, after there have
been paid to the holders of all stock having priority over the common stock the
full amounts to which they are entitled, the holders of the common stock shall
be entitled to receive pro rata all of the remaining assets of the company. The
holders of the common stock shall be entitled to 1 vote for each share held by
them respectively.

OPTION WARRANTS

There are outstanding option warrants entitling the holders to purchase at
any time without limit 3,994,757 shares of common stock at the price of $27.50
per share. The option warrants were issued together with certain shares of
common stock, in exchange for securities and/or cash. Additional option
warrants may be issued by authority of the board of directors.
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Financial statements of the United Corporation (Delaware corporation) close
of business, Apr. 23, 1929

Shares Amount

ASSET3
Mohawk Hudson Power Co.:

Common stock _ _
Second preferred stock
Option warrants, entitling holders to purchase the following number of

shares of common stock at $50 per share..- -
Public Service Corporation of New Jersey common stock
The United Gas Improvement Co. capital stock .
Allied Power & Light Corporation common stock
Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation common stock. _
Miscellaneous investments
Cash on hand

350,957
82,370

124,740
959, 682
525,470
340, 000
154,000

$14,481,478.90
6, 673, 590. 00

2,494,800. 00
76, 046, 220.00
88, 364,360.00
13, 770,000.00
8,401,825.00
11, 319,007.83

241,324. 95

221, 792, 606. 68

LIABILITIES
$3 cumulative preference stock
Common stock
Option warrants entitling holders to purchase at any time without limit

3,994,757 shares of common stock at $27.50 per share,
Paid-in surplus $122,315,095.00
Less organization expenses and tax stamps 179,503.64

1,435,251
5,184, 284

3,994, 757

Demand loans. _ _ _
Eeserve for taxes __ _
Profit and loss, Jan. 8 to Apr. 23,1929, after payment of dividend Apr. 1,1929.

71, 762, 550.00
25, 921,420.00

122,135, 591.36
596,000.00
135, 000.00

1, 242,045.32

221, 792, 606.68

Profit and loss statement, close of business, April 23, 1929

CREDITS
Dividends received $1, 010, 046.19
Interest received 58, 573.06
Profit on securities sold 963, 762. 50
Underwriting commission 130, 900.00

Total 2,163, 281. 75

DEBITS
Interest paid 1, 912. 50
Current expenses 29, 572. 68

Less reserve for Federal income taxes_

31, 485.18

2,131, 796. 57
135, 000. 00

1, 996, 796. 57

Dividend paid Apr. 1, 1929, on $3 cumulative preference stock— 754, 751. 25

ESTIMATED EARNINGS AND DIVIDEND REQUIREMENTS

Estimated annual dividends receivable on the basis of current
dividends on stocks owned on Apr, 23, 1929 5, 633, 257. 95

Annual dividend on $3 cumulative preference stock issued and
outstanding Apr. 23, 1929 4, 305, 753. 00

Total- 1, 327, 504. 95

VALUATION OF SECURITIES

The basis of valuation of the securities held at the close of business April 23,
1929, as set forth in the foregoing balance sheet is the original cost where
securities were acquired for cash or the original agreed value at which securi-
ties were acquired in exchange for shares, or for shares and option warrants
of the United Corporation.
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Certain securities were acquired from firms in which some of the directors
are interested.

Certain shares of Public Service Corporation of New Jersey were acquired by
the United Corporation at an agreed value of $80 per share.

Certain shares of the United Gas Improvement Co. were acquired at an agreed
value of $160 per share.

Mohawk Hudson Power Corporation securities were acquired from bankers
at prices representing exact cost and accrued interest to the said bankers.

Miscellaneous assets shown in the balance sheet at a cost of $11,319,007.83
have a market value at the closing sale prices on April 23 of $11,529,807.50.

The total cost of securities acquired and held by the United Corporation at
the close of business April 23, 1929, was $221,551,281.73. The market value of
the said securities computed, at the closing sale prices on April 23 amounted to
$242 503,651.75, showing an increase of market value over and above cost of
$20,952,370.02.

AGREEMENTS

The company agrees with the New York Stock Exchange as follows:
To notify the stock exchange in the event of a change in the character of its

business.
To notify the stock exchange in the event of any substantial change in the

management or affiliations of the company.
To publish statement of earnings semiannually.
To publish once in each year and submit to the stockholders, at least 15 days

in advance of the annual meeting of the corporation, a statement of its finan-
cial condition, an income account covering the previous fiscal year, and a bal-
ance sheet showing assets and liabilities at the end of the term.

To maintain, in accordance with the rules of the stock exchange, a transfer
office or agency in the Borough of Manhattan, city of New York, where all
listed securities shall be directly transferable, and the principle of all listed
securities with interest or dividends thereon shall be payable; also a registry
office in the Borough of Manhattan, city of New York, other than its transfer
office or agency in said city, where all listed securities shall be registered.

To notify the stock exchange 30 days in advance of the effective date of any
change in the authorized amounts of listed securities.

Not to make any change in listed securities, of a transfer agency or of a
registrar of its stock, without the approval of the committee on stock list.

To notify the* stock exchange in the event of the issuance or creation in
any form or manner of any rights to subscribe to, or to be allotted, its securi-
ties, or of any other rights or benefits pertaining to ownership in its securities,
so as to afford the holders of its securities a proper period within which to
record their "interests, and that all rights to subscribe or to receive allotments
and all other such rights and benefits shall be transferable; and shall be
transferable, payable and deliverable in the Borough of Manhattan, city of
New York.

To make application to the stock exchange for the listing of additional
amounts of listed securities prior to the issuance thereof.

To publish promptly to holders of stocks any action in respect to dividends
on shares, or allotment of rights for subscription to securities, notices thereof
to be sent to the stock exchange, and to give to the stock exchange at least
10 days' notice in advance of the closing of the transfer books or extensions,
or the taking of a record of holders for any purpose.

To have on hand at all times a sufficient supply of certificates to meet the
demands for transfer.

GENERAL

The fiscal year of the company will end on December 31 of each year.
The annual meeting of stockholders will be held at the office of the company

in the city of Wilmington, county of New Castle, State of Delaware, at 2 p.m.
on the first Tuesday in February in each year.

The directors are Thomas S. Gates, George H. Howard, Alfred L. Loomis,
Lanrion K. Thorne, and George Whitney.

The officers are George H. Howard, president; Leonhard A. Keyes, vice
president and treasurer; A. P. Taliaferro, vice president; Ernest G. Strand,
secretary.

The transfer agent of the preference and common stock is J. P. Morgan &
Co., of New York.
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The registrar of the preference stock is First National Bank of the City of
Kew York.

The registrar of the common stock is Bankers Trust Co. of New York.
The transfer agent of the option warrants is J. P. Morgan & Co., of New York.
The registrar of the option warrants is Bankers Trust Co. of New York.

THE UNITED CORPORATION,
By ERNEST G. STRAND, Secretary.

This committee recommends that the above-described temporary certificates
for 1,435,251 shares of $3 cumulative preference stock (without par value), and
5,184,284 shares of common stock (without par value) be admitted to the list,
with authority to add 321,084 shares of said $3 cumulative preference stock,
and 481,626 shares of said common stock, on official notice of issuance in ex-
change for shares of United Gas Improvement Co., and 4,000,000 shares of said
common stock on official notice of issuance on exercise of option warrants, with
further authority to admit permanent engraved certificates on official notice of
issuance in exchange for outstanding temporary certificates, all in accordance
with the terms of this application, making the total amounts authorized to be
listed: 1,756,335 shares of $3 cumulative preference stock (without par value)
and 9,665,901 shares of common stock (without par value).

ROBERT GIBSON, Chairman.

Adopted by the governing committee May 8, 1929.
ASHBEL GREEN, Secretary.

Mr. PECORA. HOW were the option warrants set up on the, books of
the United Corporation at the outset.

Mr. WHITNEY. I am not much of a certified public accountant,
but I think I heard Mr. Howard say the other day they were set up
at a dollar [conferring with associates]. I am wrong. Mr. Pe-
cora, may Mr. Keyes answer your question, because he has told me a
long story and I am afraid I won't do it accurately ?

Mr. PECORA. I have no objection, if he can answer it.

TESTIMONY OP L. A. KEYES, MANAGER J. P. MORGAN & CO.r-
Resumed

Mr. KEYES. I t is set up as a nonledger liability that always ap-
peared in every public statement, as you will notice in the listing
application, and there are option warrants outstanding entitling the
holders to subscribe at any time without limit at $27.50, and giving
the amount of warrants outstanding.

Mr. PECORA. Were there any advantages accruing to the corpora-
tion from that kind of a set-up of these option warrants ?

Mr. DAVIS. Are you asking Mr. Keyes?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; I am asking Mr. Keyes.
Mr. KEYES. Would you mind repeating that?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; just read him the question.
The SHORTHAND REPORTER (Mr. Randolph). Were there any advantages ac-

cruing to the corporation from that kind of a set-up of these option warrants?

Mr. KEYES. What kind of advantages do you mean?
Mr. PECORA. Any at all. Are there any that you know ?
Mr. KEYES. AS a nonledger liability?
Mr. PECORA. Did any advantages accrue to the corporation, to the

stockholders, in setting up its option warrants on its books in the
manner in which you described?

Mr. KEYES. I don't know of any advantage to them.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall receiving a letter from Mr. Roberts

under date of January 30,1929, Mr. Roberts then being the president
of United Corporation, in which he asked you to inform him of the
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way in which these option warrants were entered on tha books of
United Corporation?

Mr. KEYES. I recall receiving a letter.
Mr. PECORA. Let me show you what purports to be a photostatic

copy of such a letter. Will you look at it and see if you can identify
it as a true copy of such a letter ?

Mr. KEYES. I es, sir.
(At this point Mr. Keyes took a seat ^t the committee table.)
Mr. PECORA. Did you answer the question about this letter?
Mr. KEYES. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be spread on the record.
(Letter dated January 30, 1929, from George Roberts to L. A.

Keyes was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit 32, June 1,
1933 ", and appears in the words and figures following:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 32

WLNTHEOP, STIMSON, PUTNAM & ROBERTS,
NEW YORK CITY, January SO, 1929.

H A. KEYES, ESQ.,
J. P. Morgan & Go., Neiv York City.

'DEAE MR. KEYES: I would appreciate it if you would write me as to what
entries you have made on the books of the United Corporation in connection
with the issue of the option warrants. The practice seems to vary among
corporations as to how these should be entered, and I would like to examine
the entries of the United Corporation in this respect.

Very truly yours,
GEORGE ROBERTS.

[In handwriting]—Explained to Mr. Roberts February 1.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did you reply to that letter of Mr. Koberts',

Mr. Keyes?
Mr. KEYES. I explained it to him, I recall.
Mr. PECORA. Did you make any written reply to it?
Mr. KEYES. Not that I recall. I may have.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy of

a memorandum dated January 31, 1929, entitled " Memorandum for
Mr. Roberts." Will you be good enough to look at it and see if
that refreshes your recollection as to whether or not you made a
written reply to Mr. Roberts' letter just offered in evidence?

Mr. KEYES (after examining document). That sounds familiar,
but I don't remember.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you mean to say the letter itself or its phrase-
ology is familiar to you?

Mr. KEYES. Yes; that phraseology accurately sets forth the position
taken.

Mr. PECORA, NOW, I understand this was furnished to us by Mr.
LeBoeuf of the law firm and counsel for the United Corporation.
Is Mr. LeBoeuf here?

Mr. LEBOEUF. Yes; I am here.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at that, Mr. LeBoeuf, please, just off

the record?
Mr. DAVIS. There is no question about its authenticity.
Mr. PECORA. All right. You need not bother with it. In view

of the fact that no question is raised as to the authenticity of this,
I offer that memorandum in evidence.Digitized for FRASER 
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The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and put in the record.
(Memorandum dated January 31, 1929, was thereupon designated " Com-

mittee Exhibit No. 33, June 1, 1933 ", and appears in the words and figures
following:)

JANUABY 31, 1929.

MEMORANDUM FOR MR. ROBERTS

Referring to your letter of January 30 concerning entries as to option
warrants, I am enclosing herewith a photostat copy of the United Corporation
ledger showing the entries.

In the various contracts it was recited that preference stock shall be capi-
talized at $50 per share, common stock at $5 per share, and the balance of the
consideration received for the common stock and the consideration received
for the option warrants shall be credited to surplus.

It will be noticed that no dollar values appear in the account. When and
as option warrants are exercised an entry will be made debiting cash at
$27.50 per share and this debit will also include a memorandum debit entry
to the option account for such warrants as are exercised. Credit would be
made for the common shares issued at $5 per share and the balance credited
to paid-in surplus.

The advantage of the bookkeping following the lines aforesaid is the fact
that the entire proceeds are credited to either capital or to paid-in surplus and
the paid-in surplus amount is thoroughly identified at all times.

Should it be necessary in the future to make a distribution to stockholders
out of paid-in surplus, such paid-in surplus may be distributed as a return of
capital to the stockholders and not as a taxable dividend.

I also believe that the method adopted correctly reflects the true position
of the option warrants at any time.

Mr. KETES. That is not a signed memorandum.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize it as a memorandum prepared by

you, Mr. Keyes?
Mr. KEYES. Yes; I did prepare one along those lines.
Mr. PECORA. I will read for the information of the committee the

exhibit 32 just offered in evidence, being the letter written to Mr.
Keyes by Mr. George Roberts on the letterhead of Winthrop, Stim-
son, Putnam & Roberts. [Reading :J

NEW YORK CITY, January 30, 1929.
L. A. KEYES, Esq.,

J. P. Morgan & Co., 23 Wall Street, New York City.
"DEAR MR. KEYES: I would appreciate it if you would write me as to what

entries you have made on the books of the United Corporation in connection
with the issue of the option warrants. The practice seems to vary among cor-
porations as to how these should be entered, and I would like to examine the
entries of the United Corporation in this respect.

Very truly yours,
GEORGE ROBERTS.

Exhibit 33, just offered in evidence, reads as follows. [Reading:]
JANUARY 31, 1929.

Memorandum for Mr. Roberts.
Referring to your letter of January 30, concerning entries as to option war-

rants, I am enclosing herewith a photostat copy of the United Corporation
ledger showing the entries. In the various contracts it was recited that pre-
ferred stocks should be capitalized at $50 per share, common stock at $5 per

*share, and the balance of the consideration received for the common stock and
the consideration received for the option warrants shall be credited to surplus.

It will be noticed that no dollar values appear in the account. When and as
option warrants are exercised an entry will be made debiting cash at $27.50
per share, and this debit will also include a memorandum debit entry in the
option account for such warrants as are exercised. Credit would be made for
the common shares issued at $5 per share, and the balance credited to paid-in
surplus.
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The advantage of the bookkeeping following the lines aforesaid is the fact
that the entire proceeds are credited to either capital or to paid-in surplus, and
the paid-in surplus amount is thoroughly identified at all times.

Should it be necessary in the future to make a distribution to stockholders
out of paid-in surplus, such paid-in surplus may be distributed as a return of
capital to the stockholders and not as a taxable dividend.

I also believe that the method adopted correctly reflects the true position of
the option warrants at any time.

Now, does this memorandum, Mr. Keyes, that I have just read,
set forth correctly your opinion of the advantages accruing to the
corporation and its stockholders from this method of setting up
the consideration received for the original issue of the capital stock
and option warrants of the United Corporation?

Mr. KEYES. Mr. Pecora, advantage or no advantage, that method
correctly sets forth my idea of the way it should have been get up.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you say " advantage or no advantage " ?
Mr. KEYES. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU refer to certain things here as an " advantage."
Mr. KEYES. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And one of the advantages was that it would enable

the corporation in the future to make a distribution to its stock-
holders out* of what was denominated as paid-in surplus, and that
such a distribution would be a return of capital and would not be
taxable as a dividend.

Mr. KEYES. That is correct, but that would have been the case
either way, any other way that they would have been set up.

Mr. PECORA. Why do you refer to it as an advantage by reason of
that set-up?

(At this point there was a short suspension of the proceedings.)
Mr. PECORA. Have you answered the question yet, Mr. Keyes?
Mr. KEYES. May I ask to have that question again ?
Mr. PECORA. Will you read it to him?
The shorthand reporter (Mr. RANDOLPH) (reading) :
Why do you refer to it as an advantage by reason of that set-up?

Mr. KEYES. Because the proper way to set it up, we believe, is the
advantageous way to set it up.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Roberts in his letter to you indicated that there
were various way of setting that up, didn't he?

Mr. KEYES. He indicated that that
Mr. PECORA (interposing). He asked you what method you

adopted ?
Mr. KEYES. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In behalf of the United Corporation, and in your writ-

ten reply you said something about setting them up in a certain way
and called attention to certain " advantage " therefrom.

Senator GLASS. Mr. Keyes, as I read the Roberts request and your
memorandum, Mr. Pecora, if I may be permitted to ask a question,
was asking you to give him your bookkeeping arrangement, was
he not ?

Mr. KEYES. Yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. And you in some detail in reply, as embraced in

your memorandum, were simply giving him your bookkeeping ar-
rangement and the advantage to the company in keeping the books
accordingly ?
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Mr. KEYES. Yes, sir.
Senator GLASS. IS that a correct statement of the case?
Mr. KEYES. That is correct.
Senator GLASS. Well, of what pecuniary advantage, if any, to the

firm was your particular method of bookkeeping as contrasted with
the methods employed by various other concerns ?

Mr. KEYES. NO pecuniary advantage, Senator, that I know of,
because under the regulations the receipt of that $1 for the shares is
not taxable to the corporation. There was also the advantage that
Mr. Pecora gives, as centered in this: Some of the accountants would
credit that $1 to a capital account and have it appear as a liability
at $1, and others would say no, that that is not correct, because the
corporation owes that dollar to nobody. It came into it in the form
of a paid-in surplus, being received in connection with the issue of
securities, and any receipts by a corporation in connection with the
issue of a security is not a taxable income. So that, instead of
setting that

Senator GORE (interposing). Repeat that sentence.
Mr. KEYES. Any moneys that are received by a corporation from

the issuance of its securities is capital and not income.
Senator GORE. Yes.
Mr. KEYES. And the advantage that we had in mind at that time

was so as not to place that $1 into an account setting it up as a lia-
bility of the necessary amount of $4,000,000, because the corporation
did not owe that $4,000,000 to any one, and therefore it was credited
to paid-in surplus.

Mr. PECORA. Why was the common stock which, according to the
testimony of Mr. Howard, was sold at $25 a share, set up on the
books of the company at the outset at $5 per share and the balance
credited to surplus ?

Mr. KEYES. The common stock was a no-par value stock, and under
Delaware law you are permitted to declare a value on the mere
amount of the stock and the balance credited to paid-in surplus.

Mr. PECORA. If the common stock had been set up on the books of
the company at $25 instead of $5 as capital, then any distribution o l
that proportion of the assets of the company represented by the
common stock would have been taxable, would it not?

Mr. KEYES. NO, sir; it would not. I t would not have made any
difference as far as taxation goes. The amount credited to paid-in
surplus or to capital is an exempt fund, has nothing to do with tax
exemption.

Mr. PECORA. That distribution could have been made as distribu-
tion of capital in the way you set it up rather than as a distribution
of taxable dividends?

Mr. KEYES. YOU could not just credit it as a taxable dividend.
You could not. I t is paid-in capital or paid-in surplus, one or the
other.

Mr. PECORA. What was it, paid-in capital or paid-in surplus?
Mr. KEYES. Five dollars is paid-in capital and the balance is

paid-in surplus.
Mr. PECORA. That is an arbitrary determination, isn't it?

175541—-33—PT. 2 11
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Mr. KEYES. Yes; it is. I t is fixed, as permitted by the laws of
Delaware, by the board of directors.

The CHAIRMAN. Couldn't you declare dividends out of the surplus
but you could not declare dividends out of your capital?

Mr. KEYES. Senator Fletcher, you could not declare the dividends
out of a paid-in surplus. A paid-in surplus is a fund that is kept
separate by the department, and is continuously identified as
belonging to capital, and the distribution out of a paid-in surplus
in any return of the stockholder is not a taxable dividend.

Mr. PECORA. May Mr. Whitney resume the stand?
Senator GLASS. While Mr. Keyes is on the stand, may I ask him

some questions?
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly, Senator.
Senator GLASS. Can you approximate the amount of income, if

any, paid by the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. in compliance with what
is known as the capital issues provision of the Internal Revenue
Act?

Mr. KEYES. I would have to compute that, Senator, because the
firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. as a partnership carries its partnership
income right into the individual returns.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean by that, the firm itself pays no income
tax; it makes a return but pays no income tax?

Mr. KEYES. Pays no income tax.
Senator GLASS. I meant as to members of the concern, you dp not

know how much?
Mr. KEYES. NO, sir.
Senator GLASS. DO you know, as I do, that the investment bankers

of the country, almost to a man, and many other persons, and prac-
tically all of the economists, protested against the passage of the
capital issues tax provision and from time to time begged Congress
to repeal it?

Mr. KEYES. Yes; I do know that.
Senator GLASS. DO you know that the Government in 7 years since

the passage of the act has collected $1,075,440,000 in taxes under that
provision of the law?

Mr. KEYES. I knew it was approximately that figure, Senator; I
did not know accurately.

Senator GLASS. IS it your opinion that if the Government has col-
lected that immense amount of money, nearly a half billion dollars
in two years, 1928 and 1929, because of the capital issues tax, that
on the other end of the proposition the taxpayer should have the
right to write off his losses ?

Mr. KEYES. Out of otherwise taxable income!
Senator GLASS. Yes. In other words, if his holdings depreciate

in value. Is not that the purpose of the law ?
- Mr. KEYES. That is the purpose of the law now, Senator.
Senator GLASS. That is all.
Mr. DAVIS. May I ask you, Senator, whether your inquiry was

directed to the aggregate amount of taxes paid under this law, prior
to 1929?

Senator GLASS. Yes.
Mr. KEYES. For the year 1927, Senator Glass, the partners of J. P.

Morgan & Co. collectively paid out for income tax, both Federal and
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State, $5,180,701.19. For the year 1928 they paid $6,172,693.70. For
the year 1929 they paid $10,990,876.58, and with an amount pending
of another $40,000 that will be paid, bringing it up to over $11,-
000,000.

The CHAIRMAN. Did they obtain any refund?
Mr. KEYES. Not in those years. I think there is one refund pend-

ing for the year 1926, amounting to about $30,000. There is a claim
for refund pending.

Senator GLASS. Suppose you had failed, if you please, to have
availed yourselves of the clear—if it is clear—the clear permission
of the law to write off $21,000,000 of losses under the capital-issues
provision of the revenue act and had paid income taxes that would
have been required, what would have been the difference in the
income tax paid under that provision of the law theretofore and the
income tax that you would have been required to pay that year had
not the law permitted you to write off ?

Mr. KEYES. I think, for 1929—now, this is just an estimate, Sena-
tor—the tax, instead of being $11,000,000, would have been seven or
eight million. In 1930 the tax would have been somewhere between
three and four millions.

Senator GLASS. I am not asking you to compare one year as
against another; I am asking you to compare the total of the years
in which you were required to pay taxes and the year in which you
wrote off your $21,000,000 of losses. In other words, I am trying to
derive for my own information and for the information of the com-
mittee and, if you please, for the information of the public interested
iii the matter, how much the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. has saved
under the capital-issues provision of the revenue act.

Mr. KEYES. Senator, I do not think that it could be said we had
saved anything.

Senator ADAMS. YOU think the charging off of that $21,000,000
resulted in no saving of income taxes to J . P. Morgan & Co.

Mr. KEYES. That is right, because the $21,000,000, of course, would
have become a registered loss when those securities had been sold;
and then in the prior years, of course, there were amounts that were
increased and taxes paid on them.

Senator ADAMS. IS part or all of that $21,000,000 still flowing, in
a way, so that it can be still availed of?

Mr. KEYES. NO, sir. Of that $21,000,000 I do not think, now, there
would be a p&nny available one way or the other.

The CHAIRMAN. Why deduct it if you did not save anything?
Mr. KEYES. I thought the Senator meant on the carry-forward

provisions.
Senator ADAMS. I was interested in both aspects, whether or not

it was still available to offset against it.
Senator GLASS. What I am particularly interested in as a member

of this committee and as a legislator is to determine whether, in the
course of 7 years since the adoption of the capital issues provi-
sion of the revenue act the house of Morgan has saved money under
that provision of law or lost money; and I want to know that for
the reason that I see that in one branch of Congress, without any
consideration of the question at all, it is proposed now, after we
have been importuned for 7 years to repeal that provision of law,
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to repeal it; and I want to know whether it is to the advantage of the
Government of the United States to repeal it, because the Govern-
ment, under that provision of the revenue act, has collected $1,075,-
440,000 of the revenue in 7 years.

Mr. KEYES. Senator, may I ask, when you refer to the capital gain
and loss provision, Do you just have in mind that that levies a tax
of 12y2 percent on securities held for 2 years ?

Senator GLASS. Yes; under that provision of the revenue act.
Mr. KEYES. That provision was never availed of by J. P. Morgan

Co. as a firm.
Mr. DAVIS. The whole system of capital gains and losses as a

basis for taxation; is that correct ?
Senator GLASS. Yes.
Mr. DAVIS. The question which you put to Mr. Keyes was whether

that system, up to this time has increased or decreased the taxes paid
by J. P.Morgan & Co.?

Senator GLASS. That is right. I am afraid I am not acting as an
efficient counsel to the committee if the major counsel is going to
explain the matter so much more succinctly.

Mr. DAVIS. I thought the witness had not exactly understood your
question.

Senator GLASS. My whole purpose was to determine, as a legis-
lator, whether it would be advantageous or disadvantageous to the
Government to repeal that clause of the revenue act.

Mr. KEYES. Senator, I think it would undoubtedly be advan-
tageous to repeal it.

Senator GLASS. YOU say you doubt if it would be advantageous?
Mr. KEYES. NO ; I say I think it would be advantageous.
Senator GLASS. That is what you investment bankers have thought

all along, but some of us have not agreed with you.
The CHAIRMAN. Why do you say that, Mr. Keyes ?
Mr. KEYES. During the past 4 or 5 years there must have been

a shrinkage in securities all over the country, not only those who
had invested on exchanges, but every corporate stock, no matter
what business might be covered; and the drop in values has been
so great as to wipe out the basis for otherwise taxable income. I
venture to say that the securities on the New York market alone
probably shrank in value somewhere around $40,000,000,000 or $50,-
000,000,000, and in the hands of those persons who owned them,
by registering a sale or throwing those securities on the market and
selling them, they were able to wipe out otherwise taxable income.

Mr. DAVIS. May I ask Mr. Keyes a question, Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly.
Mr. DAVIS. I note that he has a memorandum showing total income

taxes paid by the members of the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. for the
years 1917 to 1929, and I would like to ask him to state that total.

The CHAIRMAN. 1917 to 1929?
Mr. DAVIS. 1917 to 1929, inclusive.
Mr. KEYES. The partners of J. P. Morgan & Co. collectively during

the time they were members of the firm paid a total income tax of
$51,538,074.75.

The CHAIRMAN. From 1917 inclusive of 1929?
Mr. KEYES. Yes, sir; both years inclusive.
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Senator GORE. What year represented the largest income?
Mr. KEYES. 1929.
Senator GORE. What was it in 1919, for instance ?
Mr. KEYES. I do not recall, Senator.
Senator GORE. Oh. I thought you had it there.
Mr. KEYES. NO, sir; I just have the total.
Mr. PECORA. Have you in that memorandum the total taxable

income of J. P. Morgan & Co. and its respective partners for those
12 years ?

Mr. KEYES. NO, sir; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what it is, approximately ?
Mr. KEYES. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you it for any one year in that 12-year period?
Mr. KEYES. NO, sir.
(Mr. Keyes temporarily left the committee table.)

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE WHITNEY, A MEMBER 01 THE FIRM OF
J. P. MORGAN & CO.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, you indicated to me yesterday that
you would furnish me with a copy of the list of persons to whom
Drexel & Co. extended invitations to subscribe to the units of United
Corporation in January 1929. Since then I have received this list
[indicating] as being a true copy of such a list. Can you identify
it as such ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be admitted and placed in the record.
(The list referred to was received in evidence, marked " Exhibit

No. 34 ", and is here printed in full, as follows:)

EXHIBIT NO. 34

DREXEL & CO.—THE UNITED CORPORATION

Units
Hiester S. Albright 100
Edgar Allegaert 100
J. Howard Arthur 25
Thomas G. Ashton 300
W. W. Atterbury 2, 500
Charles T. Bach 50
George Barker 100
C. D. Barney & Co 2, 500
Thaddeus R. Beal 1,000
Charles G. Berwind 200
Anthony J., Drexel Biddle_ 100
Cordelia Bradley Biddle 100
Eugenia L. Biddle 100
Livingston L. Biddle 100
Thomas A. Biddle & Co 2, 000
Bioren & Co 1,500
George H. Blake 50
Morris R. Bockius 500
William W. Bodine 500
Matthew R. Boylan 100
Francis B. Bracken 500
Henry G. Brengle 200
Sarah H. O. Bright 100

Units
Clarence C. Brinton 100
Alex Brown & Sons % 000
Edward Browning, J r 100
Robert J. Brunker 200
James R. Calhoun 6
Cassatt & Co 2,500
E. W. Clark & Co 2, 000
John A. Clark 100
John L. Clawson 100
M. Worthington Clement— 100
Morris L. Clothier 1,000
B. Dawson Coleman 300
Thomas Conway, Jr 300
J. Cooke 2,000
Albert J. County 100
D. Graham Craig 100
Anne L. Croasdill 30
Samuel M. Curwen 300
Agnew T. Dice 300
William .C. Dickerman 5,000
Emily P. Dickson 50
Anthony J. Drexel 400
Mary Thompson Drinker 50

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



468 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

Units
Sophie H. Drinker 100
John O. Dunn 25
Frederick W. Edmondson— 50
George D. Edwards 25
Elkins, Morris & Co 2,000
Eleanor Mayo Riverson 1, 000
Florence L. Etting 25
Julian L. Eysmans 100
Edgar C. Felton 200
Philip H. Gadsden 300
John K. Garrigues—. 100
Jay Gates 400
Thomas S. Gates 1,000
C. H. Geist Securities Cor-

poration 2, 500
General Coal Securities

Corporation 100
William P. Gest 600
Robert Glendinning & Co__ 2,100
Gertrude C. Glover 25
Herbert W. Goodall 200
Graham, Parsons & Co 1, 500
Alfred M. Gray — 100
Albert M. Greenfield 1,000
John H. Gross 50
Harry J. Haas — 100
T. Truxton Hare 100
Jonas S. Harley 100
Harrison & Co 1,000
Charles V. Henry 100
Wm. M. Hollanbach 200
John Hopkins 100
Edward Hopkinson, J r 1,000
Daniel Houseman 100
Thomas W. Hulme__» 100
George H. Huston 200
Fred S. Hutchings 100
James T. Hutchings 100
Charles E. Ingersoll 500
Albert A. Jackson 250
Janney & Co 1,000
Archibald T. Johnson 50
Arthur Jones 25
Edith Boiling Jones 200
Moorhead C. Kennedy 100
Reid Kennedy 50
Florence M. Kephart 100
John W. Kephart 200
Henry H. King 50
Leonad H. Kinnard 200
William T. Kirk 100
William W. Kitzmiller 50
Charles Z. Klauder 200
Louis J. Kolb 500
Walter D. Larzelere 100
William A. Law 300
Van Antwerp Lea 100
Edward B. Leisenring 100
Francis A. Lewis 200
Charles F. Lineaweaver 200
Horace P. Liversidge 200
Eleanor M. Lloyd 100
George F. Lloyd 50
H. G. Lloyd 1,000
H. G. Lloyd, J r 250
Stacy B. Lloyd 300

Units
Walter E. Long 100
Edward E. Loomis 500
Uzal H. McCarter 450
Edward McDonald 50
George H. McFadden &

Bros 500
William J. McGlinn 100
John W. McGregor 25
Andrew J. Maloney 288
Caroline F. Maloney 12
Donald Markle 300
John C. Martin 1,000
John H. Mason 300
Sidney Mason 100
William Clark Mason 200
Joseph B. Mayer . 100
John C. Miller . 50
John W. Minds 100
Montgomery, Scott & Co__ 10O
C. Eldridge Morgan 200
E. Corliss Morgan 200
William R. Morgan 100
Marshall S. Morgan 100
Effingham B. Morris 5O0
Effingham B. Morris, J r 500
I. Wistar Morris ^_ 200
Arthur V. Morton 200
Catharine T. Munson 300
Jonathan C. Neff 100
A. E. Newbold, J r 500
W. H. Newbold's Son & Co_ 1, 500
C. Stevenson Newhall 100
Thomas Newhall 1, 000
William A. Obdyke 500
Charles S. W. Packard 200
Joshua A. Pearson 200
George Wharton Pepper 200
Henry C. Place 100
Charles Raymond Potts 100
Francis X. Quinn 200
Evan Randolph 200
Catherine C. Rapley 25
Mary Thompson Heath 50
Edward B. Robinette 2,000
Alexander C. Robinson 50
Mary D. Robinson 200
Owen J. Roberts 100
Benjamin Rush 300
Fred J. Rutledge 200
Sylvester B. Sadler 200
Bernard J. Samuel 25
William I. Schaffer 500
Charles H. Schlacks 200
Frank C. Schroeder 25
Garfield Scott 200
Arthur W. Sewall 200
George Siefert, J r 25
J. Willison Smith 100
Harrison Smith & Co 1, 500
Alfred G. B. Steel 200
Samuel J. Steele, J r 100
Stone, Webster & Blodget,

Inc 2, 000
E. T. Stotesbury 1, 000
Morris W. Stroud 200
Stroud & Co., Inc 3, 000
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Jeremiah J. Sullivan, J r
John J. Sullivan
Walter Lamar Talbot
Clyde C. Taylor _
Frank H. Taylor
William H. Taylor
Paul Thompson
John B. Townsend
Joseph B. Townsend
Townsend, Whelen & Co
Lewis H. Van Duzen _ _
T. Wilson Van Middles-

worth
Alexander Van Rensselaer_
Sarah Drexel Van Rens-

selaer
Samuel M. Vauclain _ _
Robert Von Moschzisker
C. D. Waddell
Edmund W. Wakele _
Charles C. Walbridge

Units
300
300
100
25
50

200
200
100
100
500
200

50
200

200
600
400
100
200

1, 000

Philip Wallis
Clarence A. W a r d e n -
William G. Warden
Samuel D. Warriner
Joseph Wayne, J r
Joseph W. Wear
John H. Weaver
West & Co
John L. Wilkie
James M. Willcox
Parker S. Williams
Asa S. Wing
Clement B. Wood
Wendell J. Wright
Frederick S. Wynn
Edward H. York, Jr__
Percy S. Young
Richard R. Young

Unit
25

1,000
1,000

600
1,000

500
300

1,000
1,000

300
300

50
200
50

200
100
200
100

Total . 90, 061

Senator GLASS. YOU do not object to my examining it, do you?
Mr. PECORA. Oh, no, Senator.
Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Pecora, before you go into that, may I

ask Mr. Whitney a few questions ?
Mr. PECORA. Certainly, sir.
Senator REYNOLDS. Mr. Whitney, I should like to inquire as to

whether or not the House of Morgan has directly or indirectly any
utility interests in the Republic of Cuba.

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. The answer is, " No," I think, except with
this possible qualification. We have an interest in the United Cor-
poration. The United Corporation has a few shares, a relatively
few shares out of the total, of Electric Bond & Share Co., which, in
turn, owns the common stock of the American-Foreign Power Co.,
and that company has among its investments some public-utility
interests in Cuba. We have none except that as a sort of fourth
cousin.

Senator REYNOLDS. Then I take it from your answer that you have
investment interests in the Island?

Mr. WHITNEY. We have no investment interest as a firm at all,
except through that, four steps removed.

Senator REYNOLDS. But the company the name of which you men-
tion has utility interests in Cuba ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I am so advised. I would like to be sure of that.
Senator REYNOLDS. Have you Mr. Guggenheim on your preferred

list?
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean, Harry, the Ambassador?
Senator REYNOLDS. The Ambassador to Cuba.
Mr. WHITNEY. I don't think so.
Senator REYNOLDS. I will ask you, Mr. Whitney
Mr. WHITNEY. I t may be Guggenheim Bros.; but I do not think

he is a partner there. I am told he is not.
Senator REYNOLDS. I will ask you if Mr. Guggenheim, who is Am-

bassador to Cuba, was not on the preferred list of Standard Brands
to the extent of 5,000 shares which he was pffered and which he pur-
chased^at 32 when the market at that particular time was 40 ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Guggenheim Bros., Senator Keynolds? I am
speaking from my memory, and to the best of my recollection Mr.
Harry F. Guggenheim is not a partner in that firm.

Senator REYNOLDS. What Guggenheim was on the " Santa Claus "
list?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I will accept the question, Senator, although
I do not accept the definition, Senator Eeynolds. But Guggenheim
Bros.

Senator REYNOLDS. What relation is Ambassador Guggenheim to
the brothers that you make mention of ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Harry F. Guggenheim is the son of Daniel
Guggenheim. I cannot remember whether Daniel Guggenheim was
alive in 1929 or not. Does anyone remember? [After conference.]
He is now dead. He was the senior partner of that firm at that time;
and Harry F. Guggenheim is his son.

Senator REYNOLDS. HOW many shares did they buy?
Mr. WHITNEY. Five thousand. '
Senator REYNOLDS. At 32 ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Senator REYNOLDS. And at that time the market was 40 ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir—yes and no. They agreed to buy it, as I

explained yesterday, in response to a letter written to them on June
24, when the market of Fleischmann's, translated into Standard
Brands, was approximately 33. They stood ready to pay for it on
September 5, 1929. In other words, over 60 days, having had a
commitment for it over 60 days. The amount was, as has been
shown, 40, when they undertook to buy it. In other words, if I make
myself clear, when they undertook to buy it, when they confirmed the
purchase, the market was somewhere around 33.

Senator REYNOLDS. That, therefore, represented a profit, or you
might say a gift, of approximately $40,000, did it not? Eight times
5 is 40.

Mr. WHITNEY. Eight times 5 is 40
Senator REYNOLDS. IS 40, I believe.
Mr. WHITNEY. But it was in no sense a gift. I t was a potential

profit if they had sold it at 40. Having paid 32 for it, they would
have had a $40,000 profit. But may I again remind you, Senator,
that there was no possible semblance of a gift in it, because they
had had a commitment to purchase it for something over 60 days.
The day they made that commitment there was a 1-point profit.
They could not sell at that time. So, if you are getting down to
the question of when they made the commitment, they had one point.
Finally they had eight, if they had sold it at that date after a 60-day
commitment. There is no possible gift about that.

Senator REYNOLDS. In that connection I believe you stated that
the records show that the Guggenheim Bros, made purchases of
the stock?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; they are a private firm.
Senator REYNOLDS. What relation are the Guggenheim Bros, to

Ambassador Guggenheim?
Mr. WHITNEY. One of the members of the firm of Guggenheim

Bros, is his father,, or was his father when he was living; and the
other three partners of the Guggenheims are his uncles.
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Mr. WHITNEY. YOU know, they are prettly largely a private firm
of long standing and largely connected with various metal industries.
Former Senator Simon Guggenheim was one of them.

Senator KEYNOLDS. Has the house of Morgan any other investment
in the Republic of Cuba ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Senator EEYNOLDS. Has the house of Morgan directly or indirectly

any public utility interests in Mexico?
Mr. PECORA. IIOW about railways?
Mr. WHITNEY. The answer is, Senator Reynolds——
Senator REYNOLDS. Any public utilities?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO. Any investments in Mexico?
Senator REYNOLDS. Have you any investments of any sort, directly

or indirectly, in Mexico?
Mr. WHITNEY. The only possible—it is a pretty hard question to

think of all the ramifications and state whether any companies in
which we have had an indirect interest may have any properties in
Mexico. I do not know of any, out of my memory.

Senator REYNOLDS. Has the house of Morgan any investments in
the Central American countries?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. Well, you mean—no; we have no in-
vestments.

Senator REYNOLDS. That is all, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, in exhibit no. 34 it appears that Drexel

& Co. distributed 90,061 units of United Corporation to the persons
named on that list. As I recall the list put in evidence yesterday
there was allocated to Drexel & Co. by J. P. Morgan & Co. a total
of 87,000 units in two lots of 82,000 and 5,000, respectively. How
do you account for the fact that units distributed by Drexel & Co.,
as shown by exhibit 34, total 90,061?

Mr. WHITNEY. I could not have explained it at all, except that
Mr. Keyes reminded me, as I testified yesterday, that on January
23 Drexel turned in certain additional securities, 4,541 shares of
Public Service Corporation, for which they received a certain num-
ber more shares of preferred and common stock; and I suppose the
discrepancy is accounted for by that amount.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, at page 977 of the stenographer's min-
utes of this hearing, it appears that you were asked a question yes-
terday by Senator Glass reading as follows:

Is any one or more of these companies indebted to the firm of J. P. Morgan
& Co. to the extent that you might exercise control over it or them?

The companies apparently referred to by Senator Glass were the
companies whose securities were owned in whole or in part by the
United Corporation. Your answer to that question, according to
page 977 of the stenographer's minutes, is as follows:

Certainly not. That is part of this questionnaire upon the question of the
loans that have been made by the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel &
Co. But never at any time have they owed us or both of us or either of us
anything but a relatively small amount of money.

What was the amount of money that you called a relatively small
amount of money that these companies or any of them at any time
owed J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co., or either of those firms?
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Mr. WHITNEY. I am giving facts here. " Relatively " refers to
the size of the company, not the number of dollars. They have owed
us various amounts. Which one did you wish to have ?

Mr. PECORA. Can you give us the amount of loans that were out-
standing to J. P. Morgan & Co. from any of these companies in 1930,
say, at the end of the calendar year, 1930, December 31 ?

Mr. WHITNEY. The first one of the loans I think you must have
there in front of you is the Columbia Gas & Electric, in which we
had a temporary loan, a 90-day loan, and a total loan with us of
$30,000,000 in which we had a participation of half, which was in
anticipation of some financing that they had undertaken to do. The
Guaranty Co. had seven and a half million, and the Union Trust Co.
of Pittsburgh had seven and a half million. That loan was made on
October 22, 1930, and was paid off, plus certain other indebtedness.
They had a total loan—excuse me—of something over $32,000,000.
The full amount was paid off on January 22. That was a loan in
anticipation, as I said before, of certain financing which they had
arranged for.

Mr. PECORA. In order to abbreviate the answer, is it not a fact,
according to your own records, that on December 31, 1930, five of
these corporations that were embodied in United Corporation by
representation in the portfolio had outstanding loans that were due
and owing to J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. aggregating
$103,644,636.84?

Mr. WHITNEY. I would have to do some calculation, but I am
perfectly sure that that is not true. That is, on December 31, 1930?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU will see that our total loans at that time

amounted to only $158,000,000. I just want to confirm my recollec-
tion that never at any one time did J. P. Morgan & Co., and never
were we at any one time loaning these companies anything approxi-
mating $103,000,000. There are certain loans now outstanding.
There have been loans. I t is a customary financial method when
these types of companies are going to do long-term borrowing for
them to borrow temporarily from their bankers. And that is what
these loans are. You will find a series of loans—if you are introduc-
ing this question, now, of loans—incurred by the United Gas Co.
They came along, and they have financed and paid them off. That
is a perfectly necessary thing. Senator Glass' question yesterday
was, " Were they ever indebted to us in a way to give us control?"

These were all perfectly normal business loans in anticipation of
financing. In such cases they have been paid off. They were rela-
tively small as against the total assets of the company. The loans
were just a banking transaction they might have had with any
bank, and, as a matter of fact, in almost all of these larger ones we
had participants with us in the loan, so that the amounts here would
not appear—we have got several participants, so these are not the
totals.

Mr. PECORA. Who made the loans you have in mind to these vari-
ous corporations that were opened on December 31, 1930? Was it
J. P. Morgan & Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. The one I have mentioned, we arranged the loan,
but we had some participants, so they were not owing us money.
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Mr. PECORA. Who made the loans? Did J. P. Morgan & Co.
make the loans with money received in part from participants in the
making of the loans ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, Mr. Pecora, I am afraid I was not sufficiently
explicit because I was talking in banking language. The loan was
made by the corporation, arranged with us. I t is a very customary
thing in the banking business to have other participants for the pur-
pose of diversification so that you will not have so much. We ar-
range with these banks stating to them the terms of the loan, the
facts of the loan, and give them what is called a participation with
us, and that appears in their statements as a participation in a loan
to the Columbia Gas & Electric. We do not borrow, as you implied,
the money from the banks. They have the direct obligation of the
company, and the company owes them the money directly. We are
merely a vehicle through whom in an ordinary way banking loans
are made. That is one of the most customary ways of financing
large corporations in order to get the proper diversification of risks
with banks. Banks do it. It is a steady and normal practice.

Mr. PECORA. NOW in order to enable us to understand clearly, take
for instance this loan to the Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation.
I understand the loan was made on October 22, 1930, and the prin-
cipal amount of the loan was $30,000,000.

Mr. WHITNEY. And it was paid on January 22, its due date.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now wno were the immediate parties to that

loan agreement?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have already said, Mr. Pecora, that the loan was

arranged by the Columbia Gas & Electric Co. with J. P. Morgan
& Co.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean by that, that the loan in form was made
by J. P. Morgan & Co. to the Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation,
but that other entities had participated with J. P. Morgan & Co. in
the making of the loan or in the supplying of the funds which rep-
resented the aggregate of the loan?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I mean what I said before, that the loan was
made and probably the Columbia Gas & Electric issued 1 note for it.

Mr. PECORA. That is what I am trying to get at. Now, who was
the payee of the note?

Mr. WHITNEY. I am not yet finished. When the loan was made—
when it was being negotiated undoubtedly this matter was discussed
with these two other participants. These two other participants are
the general banking affiliations of the Columbia Gas & Electric Cor-
poration and have been traditionally so.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the participants in this particular case?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have already read the Guaranty Trust Co. of

New York, and the Union Trust Co. of Pittsburgh. I say the loan
was arranged with them in conjunction with them, but it was cleared
through our office.

Mr. PECORA. Was the note evidencing the loan made payable to
J. P. Morgan & Co., or was it made payable jointly to J. P. Morgan
& Co., the Guaranty Trust Co. of New York, and the Union Trust
Co. of Pittsburgh?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have not got the remotest idea.
The CHAIRMAN. What rate of interest did you charge on that?
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Mr. WHITNEY. I do not know, Senator, It would be the current
rate for 90 days, whatever the current rate was at that time. I do
not just remember.

Mr. PECORA. TO what extent did your firm participate in the
making of this $30,000,000 loan to the Columbia Gas & Electric
Corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. AS already testified, $15,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I would suggest, Mr. Whitney, and I think we

will save time if during the recess you acquaint yourself with all
of the figures and facts with regard to the loans that were out-
standing on December 31, 1930, in favor of J. P. Morgan & Co.
and Drexel & Co. to any of these corporations.

Mr. DAVIS. DO you mean the corporations in which the United
held shares?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; and also to the United Corporation itself. I
understand there were loans to the United Corporation itself that
were open on that date.

Senator GLASS. Mr. Whitney, if it does not interefere with Mr.
Pecora, let me ask you a question. When J. P. Morgan & Co., or
any banker, makes a loan it ordinarily is done with a view to making
money, is it not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it is for the purpose of investing your funds,
certainly, sir. Making an interest return.

Senator GLASS. DO you regard that as a favor to the borrower or
a plain business transaction ?

Mr. WHITNEY. A perfectly normal business transaction. What
the banking business is predicated on, as has been explained very
clearly recently. The banking function is to receive deposits and
to make loans to legitimate concerns for the conduct of business.
Their loans are all made simply for that. If the banks make good
loans, like these all are, it is for the purpose of expediting business.
And it is the perfectly proper, primary, normal function of the bank
to make loans to legitimate concerns for the conduct of their business.
And they have to loan them to business conducted in this country
or anywhere else, so that they may conduct their normal business.
There is no favor of any kind, sir. The most normal type or phase
of the banking business.

Senator GLASS. In short, if I should be worth one half a million
dollars or a million dollars, as I may be hereafter since my connec-
tion with the house of Morgan has been so firmly established, and I
should want to borrow with adequate collateral from Peoples Na-
tional Bank in my town $10,000, would the bank consider that it was
doing me a favor to loan me $10,000 or would it be glad to get the
discount that would ensue upon the lending me of $10,000 ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t would, of course, consider it was its normal
banking function and would be very glad to get a good loan such
as that.

Senator GLASS. That is my view of it.
Mr. PECORA. Let me show you what purports to be a photostat

copy of note of Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation payable on
demand to the order of J. P. Morgan & Co., dated October 22, 1930.
Will you look at it and tell us if that refreshes your recollection as
to whether or not the Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation made
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the note evidencing this loan for $30,000,000 to the order of J. P.
Morgan & Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. My memory did not need to be refreshed. I have
already said they had.

Mr. PECORA. I thought you said you did not know.
Mr. WHITNEY. I did not know what the note was made out to.

No; I said I knew perfectly well who made the loan, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I asked you if the note was made payable to J. P.

Morgan & Co.
Mr. WHITNEY. I t says so here.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you did not know when I asked you before.
Mr. WHITNEY. I did not know, but I knew that we made the loan.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Your question was different.
Mr. PECORA. Does that refresh your recollection?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t does. You also note it is marked " Paid."
Mr. PECORA. That is already in the record a half a dozen times,

that it is marked " Paid."
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the participation of J. P. Morgan & Co. in this

loan was $15,000,000, was it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, on the date when that loan was made, did that

$15,000,000 exceed 10 percent of the net worth of the firm of J. P.
Morgan & Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not remember. It was a very good loan and
was paid off on January 22. Mr. Pecora, if I may just remind you—
probably unnecessarily—there is no law controlling the amount we
may lend.

Mr. PECORA. I know that.
Mr. WHITNEY. The question of loans is whether they are good

loans with us, and that was a good loan. I t was a good loan to
permit them to carry through a transaction in the normal conduct
of their business. Whether or not it had a relation to our then
capital and surplus I do not know. You also know—although this
was not a secured loan—that this law, State law, permits New York
State banks lending 25 percent of their capital on security. You
are familiar with that. But that there is no law controlling, and
the only law is the law that Mr. Morgan spoke of the first day of
his testimony, is that we do good business, make good loans, and
the best proof of that as being a good loan, whatever relation it
may have had to our capital or our net worth as of that date, is the
fact that it was paid back when due on the 22d day of January.

Mr. PECORA. And in your zeal to make good loans, and only good
loans, you found it necessary, as developed in the testimony last
week, to take $18,000,000 from your net worth as a reserve against
bad loans?

Mr. WHITNEY. Absolutely. We made mistakes like everybody
else. Our zeal was just as strong even though that resulted, because
there has been quite a depression in values during the last 3 years.

Mr. PECORA. What security, if any, was back of this loan? This
loan of $30,000,000?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU requested me a few minutes ago, Mr. Pecora,
to refresh my memory on these details. I will do so after lunch.
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But I think that loan makes no reference to collateral, does it ? So
there probably was none.

Mr. PECORA. Look at the note and see if this refreshes your recol-
lection so as to enable you to answer the question.

Mr. WHITNEY. I just looked at it.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any security?
Mr. WHITNEY. There was not. And the Columbia Gas & Electric

Corporation borrows currently in the ordinary course of its business
on the security and faith of its corporation. I do not know what the
balance sheet shows, but it is a very large company, as you are
aware. It always borrows on that basis.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know that this note of $30,000,000 was paid
out of the proceeds of a bond issue that was made by the Columbia
Gas & Electric Corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I do not. I wanted to correct that, because I
asked Mr. Stanley if he remembered whether they had a security
issue, but he does not. But that is one of the things that I want to
find out. Perhaps I was wrong on that. But it was paid, and I had
an idea that it was out of the proceeds of a bond issue. I will try to
find out about that.

Mr. PECORA. YOU will try to find out about that.
Mr. WHITNEY. We do not do their security business at all. That

is always done through the Guaranty Co.
Mr. PECORA. Are you not a member of the board of the Guar-

anty Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Thomas W. Lamont is?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of the Guaranty Trust Co. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. That is different.
Mr. PECORA. The Guaranty Co. is the investment affiliate of the

Guaranty Trust Co., is it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. The Guaranty Trust Co. owns all of the stock of

the Guaranty Co.
Mr. PECORA. I did not ask you that. I asked you if it was not the

fact that the Guaranty Co. was the investment affiliate of the Guar-
anty Trust Co.

Mr. WHITNEY. And I answered it that the Guaranty Trust Co.
owned the stock.

Mr. PECORA. YOU answered it that one company owned all the
stock of the other.

Mr. WHITNEY. Exactly.
Mr. PECORA. Well, as a matter of fact the Guaranty Trust Co.

does not own all of the stock of the Guaranty Co., does it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, of course it does.
The CHAIRMAN. Which company does the banking business?
Mr. WHITNEY. The Guaranty Trust Co. Senator Fletcher, the

Guaranty Co. is a dealer in securities.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, this application was offered as an

exhibit. I find no exhibit mark on it.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney produced it on his own volition. I did

not hand it to the stenographer. I have not even seen it. But it
should have been marked.
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Senator GLASS. It was put in the record by the consent of the
chairman and of Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. I did not know that it had not been marked. It ought
to be done right away.

(The application of the United Corporation for listing appears in
the record as exhibit 35, presented by Mr. Whitney June 1, 1933.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, is it not a fact that on December 31, 1930, J. P.
Morgan & Co. had due and owing to it the sum oi $15,000,000 by the
United Corporation representing a loan your firm had made to that
corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. AS a matter of fact it had, as I read you—I put
that back now, but they had about $2,000,000 more than that, I think.
If you will read the thing that is in front of you. I thought you
said Columbia.

Mr. PECORA. The United Corporation.
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, I have not got the record in front of me. Do

you want me to get it back ? Excuse me; I thought you were still
talking about the Columbia Gas.

Mr. PECORA. NO.
Mr. WHITNEY. Thirty-one, is it? Mr. Pecora, I would have to

make a footing here to get the date, because, as you know, these
things are answered in two columns. Do you want me to do it now ?

Mr. PECORA. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. The members of the committee have to be on the

floor up to 3 o'clock. We will now take a recess until 3:15. Every-
body will be ready to proceed at 3:15.

(Thereupon, at 1:20 p.m., a recess was taken until 3:15 p.m. the
same day, Thursday, June 1, 1933.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 3:30 p.m., pursuant to recess.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will resume. I believe Mr. Whit-

ney's testimony had not been concluded. You may proceed, Mr.
Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF GEOKGE WHITNEY, A MEMBEK OF THE FIBM OF
J. P. M0KGAN & CO.—Eesumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, I show you what purports to be a copy
of the articles of copartnership of the firm of J. P, Morgan & 0o.
and of Drexel & Co., which have been furnished to me on behalf
,of your firm. Will you kindly look at it and tell us whether or not
that is a true copy; these articles of copartnership, I mean.

Mr. WHITNEY. Let me inquire.
Mr. DAVIS. I am afraid that Mr. Whitney will have to take my

word for them.
Mr. WHITNEY. I will have to do that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. DAVIS. I assume and believe that it is a true copy. If you

find any errors on comparison, we will have no trouble correcting
them.

Mr. PECORA. I offer this in evidence and ask that it bo, sDread upon
the record.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 7 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and made a part of the record.
(The articles of copartnership of the firm of J. P. Morgan & Co.

and of Drexel & Co. were ordered made a part of the record and
were marked " Committee Exhibit No. 36, June 1, 1933 ", and will
be found at the end of the day's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, have you had an opportunity during
the last recess period of consulting your records with a view to
enabling you to tell this committee what loans were open and held
by J. P. Morgan & Co. or Drexel & Co. on December 31, 1930, which
had been made to the United Corporation, United Gas Improve-
ment Co., Niagara Hudson Power Corporation, and Columbia Gas
& Electric Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On that date what was the aggregate amount of those

loans ?
Mr. WHITNEY. The loans of those companies ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. Might I read from this paper ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. On December 31, 1930, the Columbia Gas & Elec-

tric Corporation had outstanding loans arranged with us, J. P.
Morgan & Co., amounting to $32,044,636.84. At the same time the
Niagara Hudson Power Corporation had a loan of $25,000,000.
The United Corporation has $15,000,000. The United Gas Improve-
ment Co. had 2 loans, 1 of $9,600,000 and 1 of $10,000,000.

Of these loans there were with J. P. Morgan & Co. directly, or our
participations were: Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation, $17,044,-
636.84; Niagara Hudson Power Corporation, 6^4 million dollars;
The United Corporation, $15,000,000; United Gas Improvement Co.,
$9,600,000.

Drexel & Co. had a $1,000,000 participation in the $10,000,000 loan
to the United Gas Improvement Co.

In other words, there were a total of loans of $91,644,636.84, in
which our participation was $48,894,636.84.

I might also say, Mr. Pecora, that I have refreshed my memory
in another matter, or checked it, and it is so that the Columbia Gas
loan was paid, as I stated this morning, January 26, from the proceed
of $50,000,000 debenture issue sold in January, 30-year debentures.

Mr. PECORA. Who floated that issue?
Mr. WHITNEY. The Guaranty Co.
Mr. PECORA. Was the $15,000,000 loan to the United Corporation

a secured loan?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was the $19,600,000 loan to the United Gas Improve-

ment Co. a secured loan?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO. None of the loans listed were secured. But I

might also point out that the United Gas Improvement Co. has no
other debts. Neither has the United Corporation. And neither has
the Niagara Hudson, although certain of the subsidiaries owned by
these companies, and these are all holding companies, have. And
the only debt, these two loans of United Gas Improvement, they
were the only debts of that company. And the same is true of the
United. The Niagara Hudson loan now is reduced to $11,000,000;
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and the United Gas Improvement and the Columbia Gas both have
been paid off in January, just after the turn of the year.

Mr. PECORA. These other holding companies, namely, United Gas
Improvement Co., Niagara Hudson Power Corporation, and Co-
lumbia Gas & Electric Co., do they antedate the United Corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, yes, sir; by a long time.
Mr. PECORA. The United Corporation holds in its portfolio, and

has had in its portfolio ever since its incorporation, securities of
these other holding companies, hasn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it has had in its portfolio—well, I have
given

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Pretty nearly from its inception?
Mr. WHITNEY. I made a mistake in a former answer. The

Niagara Hudson was formed after the United Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. In August of 1929?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; in the summer afterwards. The United

Corporation has held in its portfolio since its inception snares of
United Gas Improvement and Mohawk Hudson, not Niagara Hud-
son. And it did not hold from its inception Columbia Gas although
as I testified on yesterday they bought 10,000 shares and another
60,000 shares shortly after its inception.

Mr. PECORA. Will you tell the committee any useful public pur-
pose that was served by the incorporation of the United Corpora-
tion as a holding company of securities of public-utility companies
or holding companies ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think I can, Mr. Pecora, a good many.
Mr. PECORA. Will you do that, please ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the initial purpose of the United Corpora-

tion, as I testified on yesterday, was to bring into common ownership
or in corporate form the holdings of certain groups. Those groups
consisted of Superpower, ourselves, Drexel, Bonbright, Messrs. Day
& Zimmermann who had previously some time sold certain holdings
they had in the public utility field to United Gas Improvement, the
interests of the Koppers Co. who held large blocks of United Gas
Improvement Co. And then Mr. Bodine, then chairman of the
board of U.G.I., had a certain amount. When we were considering
and before we purchased any shares of either of these two companies,
we had discussed the matter with the people who were then largely
interested and represented on the board of U.G.I.; as I say, before
we purchased or offered to buy, we asked if they wanted to purchase
with us, or how they would feel about our becoming substantial
stockholders. That was long before the idea of forming the United
Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. And the members of these groups that you have
mentioned were holding companies? In other words, none was an
active operating company at all ? They were all holding companies ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the United Gas Improvement Co. and the
Public Service Corporation are, in a way, both. The Public Service
Corporation of New Jersey is, technically speaking, a holding com-
pany, although it owns its subsidiaries 100 percent, the gas and elec-
tric companies and certain traction interests in New Jersey. It may
be technically correct to say that it is a holding company, but it is a
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holding company that does operating through subsidiary corpora-
tions. In the case of the U.G.I. I think about 40 percent of their
total investments are in the form of a holding company, but they
practically own all of the Philadelphia Electric, and they own prac-
tically all of the Wilmington Gas. So, in effect, they are an operat-
ing company through subsidiaries owned by the holding company,
but obeying the statutes in different States. Obviously under the
law they keep the capital structure of the operating companies under
a different system. So the U.G.I, is both a holding company and an
operating company.

Mr. PECORA. Well now
The CHAIRMAN (interposing). That situation seems to lead to this:

What is the use of forming another holding company to take stock
in holding companies that already exist, in the form of another
holding company, when all that they were interested in were holding
companies ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, by the same token—or, perhaps, I can explain
it in this way: The Niagara Hudson, which ultimately was formed
by a consolidation of the different groups operating along the north-
ern tier of New York State, is also in the form of a holding company,
but it holds practically 100 percent of practically all of the operating
companies, so that the Niagara Hudson is, in effect, an operating
company. To explain what I mean, take the Consolidated Gas
Co. of New York City, and it operates gas properties but owns elec-
tric properties in New York. The New York Edison Co. is owned
100 percent by Consolidated Gas, but just because of various pro-
visions of the charters of operating companies they keep these en-
tities alive. Consolidated Gas may be termed a holding company,
when in fact it is an operating and holding company. They have
the electric business separate from the other. The United Corpora-
tion is a different type of company.

The United Corporation is in no sense an operating company, was
never intended to be, and never has been in any sense an operating
company. What I said before was that the active thought in form-
ing the corporation came in really because of the introduction into
the picture of Mohawk Hudson, because that involved an expendi-
ture of something over 23 million dollars, and it was more than
would have been prudent for any private firm to purchase. Now, we
believed that the communities which were served in the beginning by
those constituent parts were all right there on the Atlantic seaboard.
We believed it gave investors an opportunity of diversification and of
good investment. But the first purpose was to put into one pocket,
if you want5 or one corporation, in one corporate form, the holdings
of these different groups to which I have referred, which were in
U. G. I. and Public Service. Mohawk Hudson was quite a new
element, in which these other people were not interested. All these
groups, as shown by papers not yet introduced in evidence, but called
for in the questionnaire, had the right, as you have seen it in the
organization of the United, all were given practically the same terms
and opportunities to come in, and all of them did that we discussed
it with.

We believe that it was in the public interest to form such a hold-
ing company for the purposes of diversification. Opportunities
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were subsequently given to the holders of the U.G.I, and Columbia
Gas & Electric to bring in, exchange, their securities that they then
held for that diversified interest, and that we believe has served
and is serving a useful purpose in the public interest, to have such
a corporation with this minority interest in these different con-
stituent parts.

Does that answer the question in part, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Well, when you say it was done, among other things,

for the purpose of bringing about holding of diversified interests,
does not it occur to you that these so-called " diversified interests "
were all public-utility interests ? There was not a diversification of
interests, simply a diversification of the holdings of different public-
utility companies.

Mr. WHITNEY. Of different—oh, it was quite frankly announced
by us in the beginning, stressed, in fact, that it was a holding com-
pany to hold minority interests in public-utility properties. There
was never any other idea at all other than that it should be holdings
in public-utility companies. It was not in the sense of an invest-
ment trust where there was a wide diversification of investments
purely from the investment point of view. It was quite frankly and
deliberately a public-utility holding company.

Mr. PECORA. I recall that during the month of February this year
Mr. Owen D. Young testified before this committee, or its predecessor
in the Seventy-second Congress, and stated, among other things,
that, in his opinion, the creation of holding companies superimposed
upon holding companies was an unwise thing from the public stand-
point. Do you recall reading anything about his testimony in that
respect ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I remember the fact that Mr. Young did
testify before this committee. My recollection would have been that
that is only part of his testimony. I think, if I recollect correctly,
that he was testifying in connection with certain Insull holding
companies, wasn't he ?

Mr. PECORA. He was testifying in connection with utility combi-
nations commonly called the Insull interests.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. And it had reference more particularly to
the question of bonds and fixed obligations put out on holding com-
panies ; and, of course, I assume that any form of corporate finance
is subject to abuse if people want to. In that case, of course, it would
be very unfortunate through the incurring of very heavy fixed
charges upon equities, and based also upon very high prices upon
those equities; so that the shrinkage in prices of those loans brought
about a collapse. That is quite a different proposition from United,
which has had practically, except for this floating debt of $11,000,000,
no debt. No public money has been introduced as the basis of debt.

I didn't remember that Mr. Young had made the statement directly
criticizing the formation of holding companies, and I didn't know
that that was his opinion, because the whole matter of this formation
of United was discussed with Mr. Young for many years prior to its
inception. Of course, he was fully aware of our intentions in this
-connection, obviously, through his sale to us, and through the Gen-
eral Electric sale to us of the Mohawk. And at the time, I think
it is fair to say, I don't think I had as many talks as some of my
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partners on the matter with Mr. Young, but I had several, and it is
my very clear recollection that Mr. Young did think it was a wise
thing and in the public interest to form United Corporation. I think
Mr. Lamont could confirm that. Isn't that so (addressing Mr.
Lamont) ?

Mr. LAMONT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Young, as I recall it stated as an abstract prin-

ciple wholly apart from any question of creation of indebtednesses^
and so forth, that in his opinion with regard to public-utility com-
panies the creation of any more than two holding companies with
respect to any group of operating companies seemed to him to be
not only unwise but wholly unnecessary from the public standpoint.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, in this case, there is only one.
Mr. PECORA. In this case there is one holding company superim-

posed on top of several holding companies.
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, I beg your pardon, Mr. Pecora. Again, if

we talk technicalities and legal set-ups, in that sense that is a correct
statement; but I do, not think, with the exception of the Public
Service Corporation of New Jersey or the Niagara Hudson or the
Consolidated Gas or even the U. G. I., would be considered among
people in the business as holding companies in the sense that
Mr. Young referred to. I do not actually remember Mr. Young's
testimony, because I have not read it. I remember reading it in the
papers at the time.

But the U. G. I. is the only one, which, as I say, I think as to
40 percent of its total assets, are what we would mean by a hold-
ing company. In other words, the U. G. I. has an interest in the
Niagara Hudson because of the fact that the U. G. I. sold to the
Mohawk Hudson, a company that owned Syracuse, it has got an
interest in Commonwealth Southern which it had through an in-
terest it had in Southeastern Power & Light. I t has a very sub-
stantial interest, but a minority interest, in the Public Service Cor-
poration of New Jersey, but I think certainly over half of its assets
are companies where it has 100 percent interest and really is
an operating unit. I do not think, except for the technical fact of
a set-up in the form of a holding company, they can properly be
considered as holding companies in Mr. Young's sense of the word.

Senator COTJZENS. Have you got along better since the creation of
the holding companies than you did before their creation?

Mr. WHITNEY. Have we got along better ?
Senator COUZENS. I mean the utility companies. Have the utility

companies gotten along better since the creation of holding com-
panies ?

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the operating companies, Senator?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; I should think that the formation, certainly,

of these holding units, such as the U.G.I., has been very beneficial
to the operating companies. I t gives a—yes, I think it would be
fair to say they have. The reason for it is in a case like the Public
Service Corporation of New Jersey—take that as an example—the
fact that certain charters these operating companies have which they
would not want to merge them for the reason that they might forego
certain privileges that are in their charters. As a matter of fact,
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in that particular case, there has been a lot of consideration given
to whether they would merge the electric companies in New York
City. It has never been done. I t has never been proposed. But,
generally speaking, with the U.G.I., for example, and the Wilming-
ton Gas that it owns a 100 percent of, and the Philadelphia Elec-
tric—now, it would be obviously imprudent to merge those things,
with one in the State of Delaware and one in the State of Penn-
sylvania.

Senator COUZENS. What would be the object of merging them
or creating a holding company ? What is the public interest in that
matter ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not think I understand. I am sorry.
Senator COUZENS. YOU stated that obviously you would not want

to consolidate, as I understand it, the Delaware Gas Co. and the
Philadelphia Kapid Transit.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Well, why would there be any reason or public

interest in having them either consolidated or held as a holding
company ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, well, in many of these cases there is an inter-
change of power. They use certain facilities so that they can—for
instance, I don't know in that specific case, but they use the same
power over a whole system, so that if one corporation buys it from
another, they keep the corporate form of separate entities; but, as
a matter of fact, they are operated as one unit.

Now, the advantage to the public is, it would seem to me in
that case of an operating holding company, that you can keep your
costs down, which ultimately results in lower rates to the consumer.

Senator COUZENS. Did it keep the cost down ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I think—yes, sir; I think it did. I think

that you will find that these properties, generally speaking—I don't
pretend to be a public-utility expert—it is my impression that the
properties within this so-called United group that we have been
talking about, generally speaking, have rates—their general rates
are among the lowest in this country. Now, Mr. Howard would
know better than I can, and I think you will find that the Niagara
Hudson, these other properties, have, generally speaking, lower
rates, and the rates tended to be lower as economies have been
effected.

Mr. PECORA. Might that not be due to the fact that these com-
panies, the operating utility companies——

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). I have been speaking of the oper-
ating utilities.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Might that not be due to the fact that they
operate in heavily populated sections of the country here in the
East where cost of operation would be naturally cheaper?

Mr. WHITNEY. I am afraid, Mr. Pecora, that I am going to get
myself over my depth talking rates on public utilities, because I
don't pretend to know much about it. I suppose that is obviously
one of the factors that would come into the matter, and also the
question of the industrial commercial load. But I know I know
very little about this.

The CHAIRMAN. IS not the function really of the holding compa-
nies not so much for the public interest but for the interest of the
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operating companies? Do not the holding companies dispose of
stocks of operating companies, distribute the stocks, and furnish
capital ? Isn't that the real idea ?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean those so-called operating holding com-
panies?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; they do very greatly assist in the financing^

because they have various sources in getting the money. That is
another reason for keeping the separate entities. In very bad times,
such as we have been going through, it is possible for the operating
companies to borrow for the sake of—for the general good, where
you would not be able to do it by the other way. I t gives you more
names to borrow with.

Of course, it must be obvious that any holding company, such as
the United, where its only income is a profit and its very existence
depends upon the proper conduct of these companies—now, what-
ever benefits the United as a large stockholder obviously benefits all
the other stockholders. I mean they only got it as a stockholder.

As Mr. Howard has testified, there are no management contracts
or no managerial connections at all. Now, I think it is fair to say
that all of the executive officers of these operating companies whose
stocks are owned by the United Corporation, every one of them be-
lieve that their job is to sell more and more of their product, which
obviously tends to reduce the cost, and it has been a definite policy
of all these companies within the United—this group of companies—
to try to reduce their rates, for the perfectly selfish reason, if you
want. In that way you increase the consumption of the power or the
gas or electricity. I t is a plain business proposition that every time
you can reduce your rates you reach a wider circle of customers.

Senator COTTZENS. But I also find that in the regulation of the
railroads and in the regulation of the operating utilities by State
commissions they have great difficulty under the laws of the States
and of the Federal Government in reaching the holding companies to
get service and information, and it was testified in one of the hear-
ings here, I remember, that obviously the holding companies at times
were created for the purpose of evading service either by the Federal
agencies or the State agencies.

Mr. WHITNEY. I think that has been true. That would not apply
to any of this group of companies now within the United.

Senator COTJZENS. That may be true. I was speaking in general
terms.

Mr. WHITNEY. I think that has been true; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And in that case, of course, the holding com-

panies are against public interest.
Mr. PECOEA. I have before me now the printed copy of the testi-

mony that Mr. Young gave before this committee on February 16r
1933. Let me read just enough from it to inform you of the sub-
stance of Mr. Young's opinion.

Mr. WHITNEY. Will you read enough of it to get the context ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; I will. [Eeading:]
Question. Mr. Young, would you say that the system of superimposition of

company upon company in a structure of that kind would easily lend itself to
overcapitalization of the various companies?
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Answer. It would lend itself, I think, to overcapitalization, but it is not that
aspect, or not that so much, which disturbs me. It is this: If I am right in
thinking that Mr. Insull himself was not able ultimately to understand that
structure, how can the ordinary investor, buying shares or buying obligations,
especially of the last companies, on the top, how can they be expected to know,
or even to inform themselves, conscientious and able as they might be, really
as to the value of those securities?

Question. On that proposition, Mr. Young, isn't there some duty on the stock
exchange where those things are dealt in to protect the public from losses in
buying that sort of stock?

Answer. I am not casting reflections on those shares, Senator, at the moment,
or on any shares in these holding-company groups. All I am pointing out is
that I think it is unfortunate that we should have developed such a compli-
cated financial structure.

Senator BBOOKHART. Well, is it right that those stocks and bonds should be
listed on stock exchanges and sold to the public at large without a duty or
any obligation of that kind?

Mr. YOUNG. Well, I think it would be better, stock exchange or no stock
exchange, to try and work toward the objective in this country of having these
structures simplified.

Mr. PECORA. HOW would you provide for that, if you care to give the com-
mittee your views and suggestions about it?

Mr. YOUNG. I should like to see us work toward the end of having not more
than one holding company superimposed on the operating companies in the
public-utility field.

Senator BRGOKHART. Why have any?
Mr. YOUNG. I think there is a very real reason, Senator, for having a hold-

ing company. A public-utility company, in the first place, has to be organized
in the State of its operation, and should be. It does, as Mr. Insull, Jr. said
this morning, a purely local business.

There is a great advantage, not only from the standpoint of connecting differ-
ent units with transmission, but there is a great advantage on the technical side
in unifying those different operating companies, and there is also on the financial
side justification for it through diversifying the risk. If you take one operating
utility in an industrial community, and another operating utility in an agricul-
tural section which produces cotton, and another operating utility in an agri-
cultural section which produces wheat, and another operating utility perhaps
in the fruit district of California, I think you will find that the securities of
that holding company, in which all those utilities are grouped

Senator BROOKHABT (interposing). Why do you need to group them?
Mr. YOUNG. Excuse me. Is a safer investment than an investment in any one

of those operating companies. For instance, if the cotton crop fails your
utility earnings there may go down; if the fruit crop fails they may go down
there; if the industry of a particular town is paralyzed they may go down
there; but the general average, if you can create a situation where, through
holding company, the earnings of these utilities have something like the same
diversity that the country itself has, then you get in the security of the holding
company a better security through diversification, especially in the common
shares, than you would in any one Operating company.

Now, that testimony appears at pages 1516 and 1517 of the printed
copy of the minutes of the hearings before the subcommittee on
February 16, this year.

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, I think that if I had been testifying
with reference to the so-called " Insull properties ", which, as you
know better than I do, have a succession of holding companies and
holding companies, three or four tiers of them in some cases, I would
not have been able to express myself as well as Mr. Young did, but
I think I would have felt very much the same as he does.

Mr. PECORA. If you notice in this testimony, Mr. Young is address-
ing himself generally to the question of the wisdom or advisability
or necessity from the public standpoint of having more than one
holding company for a group of operating utility companies.
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Mr. WHITNEY. I fully appreciate the latter part of what you said.
He does address himself to that, and I still feel that the companies
in the United group or the United Corporation would still be exempt
from Mr. Young's testimony there as not breaking his rule of what
lie things is wise.

I still consider, in spite of the technical fact that the—I make the
•exception again so there will be no misunderstanding about it—that
the U.G.I, has got to the extent of a portion of its assets a purely
holding company aspect. With that exception I consider that still
the United is exempt from the criticism of Mr. Young's testimony
as being only one holding company superimposed upon what in effect
or actually are operating companies, although their technical, legal
form is that of holding companies.

Senator COUZENS. Let me ask this question.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Assuming, for instance, that one holding com-

pany purchases 40 percent of an operating company and another
holding company purchases 20 percent of the same operating com-
pany, and another holding company purchases only 20 percent of the
same operating company.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Isn't there likely to be considerable conflict in

a case of that sort ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, certainly. I t is susceptible of conflict if they

had divergent views as to what was the proper way that their invest-
ment was being handled. Certainly it is susceptible of conflict.

Senator COUZENS. NOW, let me ask this question: Assuming that
I was a prospective investor in the United Corporation and I wanted
to get at the real value of the stock and the possibilities of it. Would
I not have to take all those list of companies in which you had an
interest and analyze their operating costs and their earnings to get
at a true value of the investment?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. That has always, of course, been true,
and it has been a full disclosure always by the United, so that you
as a prospective buyer, if you were, would know just where you
could look to find out the intrinsic value of the United Corporation,
because, obviously, it is based purely on the equities of these various
companies held in its portfolio.

Senator COUZENS. I t would be some job, though to take all these
companies and analyze them before I invested in United, to know

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Yes, sir; it might be quite a job.
Senator COUZENS (continuing). Whether it is a good company.
Mr. WHITNEY. But if you were a prudent or careful investor
Senator COUZENS (interposing). I am. [Laughter.]
Mr. WHITNEY (continuing). You would not think that was too

much trouble to take before you invested your money.
Mr. PECORA. Isn't it possible, though, Mr. Whitney, through the

medium of holding companies superimposed, on other holding com-
panies which in turn have operating companies underlying them, for
a group controlling the top holding company to virtually hold in its
hands the reins of the operation of all the underlying operating com-
panies at a minimum investment? Does not this scheme of super-
imposition of holding company on top of holding companies lend
itself to that sort of thing ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Why, certainly. If you build up a supposition
case of holding companies upon holding companies until it pyramids
down, certainly it is possible. I do not pretend to argue with you
on that, because we know of instances where it has been done. We
have a public record of certain instances. One—well, no use talking
about them particularly, but there are cases where certainly it is
possible.

But that again is not applicable—my only contention is that that
possibility is not applicable to the United Corporation. We are not
charged or responsible for what other things might be done. We are
only responsible for what we do do.

Senator COUZENS. May I ask you in that connection if you believe
that it is possible from a legislative standpoint to correct those
evils which have grown up in the holding companies ?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean by some regulation or control ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I should think so; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. DO you think it would be advisable ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; certainly.
Mr. PECORA. DO you agree generally with the philosphy with

regard to these holding companies that is expressed by Mr. Young
in his testimony before this committee last February?

Mr. WHITNEY. I stated I did, Mr. Pecora, with the qualification
I made, yes.

Mr. PECORA. The qualification you make is such a qualification as
you say applies to the United Corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. That was not the qualification I made. The quali-
fication I made, I agree with his philosophy in the first part of what
you read, and I still say that I think the United comes within the
scope of what he thinks is permissible or as much as he thinks is
permissible.

Mr. PECORA. What he thinks is permissible or should be permis-
sible is one holding company.

Mr. WHITNEY. That is just what we have got, one holding com-
pany.

Mr. PECORA. The United is one holding company, but it holds the
securities, it invests in the securities of several other holding com-
panies, which in turn have a number of operating companies under-
lying them. Isn't that the very thing that Mr. Young condemned?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, if I am to answer strictly on the tech-
nical facts, I have already said that that is true, but my contention
is that the companies that form the holdings of the United Corpo-
ration, while their technical, legal purpose is that of holding com-
panies, with the exception of United they are, in fact, operating
companies.

Mr. PECORA. Does the United Corporation—and I am asking you
this question, Mr. Whitney, because you have been on the board of
directors of that company almost from its inception till up to the
present moment—does the United Corporation attempt to influence
the operating companies, the conduct of their business?

Mr. WHITNEY. It does not.
Mr. PECORA. HOW then does it work, or has it sought to work to-

ward the improvement of service to the public through the effect-
ing of economies in operation, and so forth ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Well, because, I suppose the answer to that is, that
it has worked in sympathy with the attitude of the managements
who were in these various companies before United Corporation was
formed, and it found, the United Corporation has found, that its
point of view toward the public relations end of these various com-
panies is identical with that of the executive management who were
in office in those respective companies before United Corporation
was formed.

I don't know that this is an answer to your question, but it has
been raised 2 or 3 times here, and that is that working on a board of
directors is not a series of conflicts; it is a question that you are
there for the mutual advantage of everybody concerned, and you are
trying to do just as well for your company as you can.

That is what the duty of a board is. That is the duty of
the United. As I said a few minutes ago in answer to Senator
Couzens5 question, we obviously want these companies that we hold
stocks of to prosper, and if they do prosper, obviously the United
benefits as a stockholder and all the other stockholders benefit. The
purpose of a board of directors is only, as far as I know, to watch
and see that the management of a corporation, of that particular
corporation, is efficient, effective, and generally on the job. Now,
after that you leave it to the people1'"who know their business. I t
is not constant criticism, but no outsider can know as much about
the operation of a company as the people who are running it, and
the theory, our theory at least, of J. P. Morgan & Co., has always
been to try to insure that the management is efficient and then to put
your confidence in the management; let them run each business, be-
cause they know a great deal more about it than we do.

Senator COUZENS. Did you ever have a battle of proxies like Mr.
Stewart and Mr. Rockefeller had?

Mr. WHITNEY. TO the best of my knowledge and belief we have
never been in a proxy fight. Is that true, Mr. Morgan?

Mr. MORGAN. Which one is this ?
Mr. PECORA. The Standard Oil Co. of Indiana.
Mr. WHITNEY. Have we ever had a proxy fight, Mr. Morgan ?
Mr. MORGAN. I never remember having any proxy fight at all,

except at times when we were reorganizing a railroad and had to
get the proxies to get the management changed, because the manage-
ment obviously had to be changed.

Senator COUZENS. And in that event the management was trying
to get proxies also ?

Mr. MORGAN. I think so.
Senator COUZENS. YOU did have those contests for proxies ?
Mr. MORGAN. Well, we had to get proxies when we were asked to

reorganize the railroad and had to do it in that way.
Mr. WHITNEY. But I don't think in the normal conduct, certainly

not in the last 15 or 20 years, my recollection is, have we ever had
what you mean by a struggle for proxies against the management of
a going concern.

Mr. PECORA. What things have actually been done by the United
Corporation to effect an improvement of service of the operating
companies to the public, either through economies of operation or
any other way ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, I would not know enough of my own know-
ledge to answer that question. You know, which I don't think
United deserves any credit for, that during these last hard times all
these companies have effected very material economies. I don't think
that the United per se can claim the credit for that as much as the
executive management. I am on only one of these companies, and
that is a very minor interest. Mr. Howard would be very much more
competent than I to talk on that subject. But there have been econ-
omies, I know that, very material ones, as their statements show. Of
course, equally obviously, the earnings of these companies, due to
falling off in general business, are not as good today as they were in
1928 and 1929, and during that process of tearing down, like all
other corporations in the country, they have had to look to their
knitting generally to keep their expenses down.

Mr. PECORA. The economies you speak of were made at the same
time that other business organizations throughout the country, in
the last 3 years, have found it necessary to institute in order to
adjust themselves to the trend of business?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Have those economies, to your knowledge, been re-

iflected in the rates to the consumer, reductions in rates commensurate
with those economies?

Mr. WHITNEY. I can think of two instances, at least since 1929
where there have been reductions in rates in the properties the stocks
of which were held by United. I am fairly confident that there are
a great many more. Unfortunately these companies, in common with
most all other companies in the country in the last 3 years—business
has fallen off a great deal faster than it has been possible to
economize.

Mr. PECORA. Have those reductions been made voluntarily, upon
the initiative of the operating companies, or are they reductions that
have been forced upon them by utility commissions or other
regulatory bodies ?

Mr. WHITNEY. The two cases which I remember specifically were
voluntary. One of them was in New York City, about 2 years ago,
where they made economies which they estimated would be a saving
to the consumers of about five and a half million dollars, but with the
result of declining business it actually saved the consumers, or lost
that company, about eight and a half million dollars. The other
case I specifically have reference to was a Philadelphia company.
Mr. Stanley reminds me it was electric rates in Philadelphia. They
were also voluntarily reduced. I am pretty sure, without knowledge,
that there have also been voluntary reductions in rates in various
towns up in New York State, on the Hudson but I do not remember
how many. They have all been voluntary, though, Mr. Pecora.

Senator COUZENS. DO you think this customer-ownership company
was a good scheme, where the companies go out and get their cus-
tomers and stockholders and control them somewhat like the Detroit
Edison Co.?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Couzens, I think that is a very arguable
question. It used to be thought to be a fine scheme until the stock
market went down; and now it is not thought to be quite so good.

Senator COUZENS. Have you ever made any effort to get control
of the Detroit Edison Co.?"
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Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. DO you think that the drop in the stock market

is the only reason that the customer-owner scheme is not regarded
so well?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; I do not. Insofar as I have an opinion on it,
I should think that it is one of those things that in theory is better
than in practice, because it does not seem to me, personally, that
there is any relation between a customer of a public-utility company
or of a telephone company and the fact of its investment policy, the
theory that it is going to make him more interested in using what-
ever he is buying from the company. I believe it is better to induce
him to use it \)j making fair rates and giving good service, and all
the rest of it, rather than by trying to combine the two theories as
to whether he happens to have an investment and is going to be
more interested. Personally I know of a lot of companies that
thought it was the thing to do, and have done it; namely, the tele-
phone company which sold preferred stocks of various of their oper-
ating companies, but I do not think they think it has been a very
great success.

Senator COTJZENS. In that case, assuming you were able to dis-
tribute 60 or 70 percent of your stock among your customers, obvi-
ously that would leave a very small minority in control of the cor-
poration would it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean, if we did in this particular instance?
Senator COUZENS. In any particular case. Assuming that an

operating utility company sold its stock to its customers up to, say,.
60 or 70 percent, that would leave a very small minority in control
of the corporation, would it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. If you assume that the balance was held in some
concentrated hands?

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. That does, in fact, almost perpetuate the man-

agement, does it not?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t might have that effect, certainly. One of the

theories of this customer-ownership, of course, has been interesting
the people in rates and things of that kind, and better relations. I t
would certainly in the case you mention, Senator, perpetuate the
management.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, do you recall a meeting of the board
of directors of United Corporation at which there was discussed a
proposal for the United Corporation to purchase from Mr. P. G»
Gossler, then the president of Columbia Gas & Electric Corpora-
tion, a certain quantity of stock of the Columbia Gas & Electric
Corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Was I at the meeting? I remember the discussion
all right. I do not remember the meeting. I remember the fact
that it was discussed, but I have no knowledge of the specific meet-
ing. Was I there? I suppose I was.

Mr. PECORA. Can you give the committee the substance of your
best recollection of that transaction ?

The meeting was held on the 4th of February 1929 at the office of
Messrs. J. P. Morgan & Co.
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Mr. WHITNEY. My best recollection, of course, antedates that meet-
ing by some—oh, over a month, because the discussion took place as
to the acquisition of these 50,000 shares you have reference to, back
in December, and we, as a matter of fact, as we have advised you,
with the approval of the organizers who ultimately became the
directors, purchased as agent on account of this company and agreed
to purchase 50,000 shares from Mr. Gossler on the 28th of December.

Mr. PECORA. 1928?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; on the 28th of December 1928 we, as agents,

with the approval of the Bonbrights and ourselves, who ultimately
became the directors, entered into this agency contract with Mr.
Oossler to purchase from United Investments, Inc., through Mr.
<jossler, this stock, with payment at some later date. So this meet-
ing to which you actually refer was a formal ratification of the
purchase which had been agreed upon on December 28.

Mr. PECORA. For whom were you acting as agents?
Mr. WHITNEY. For a corporation in process of formation and

which actually was created in 9 days.
Mr. PECORA. Known as the United Corporation?
Mr. WHITNEY. Right.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with these negotiations which culmi-

nated in the actual purchase by the United Corporation of 50,000
shares of common stock of Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation
from Mr. Gossler, was any arrangement made whereby Mr. Gossler
was enabled to purchase some of the common stock of United Cor-
poration at a price below the market price of that stock ?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU mean at that time, on December 28 ?
Mr. PECORA. At any time.
Mr. WHITNEY. He did purchase the stock at $25 a share.
Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr. WHITNEY. Let me see if I have it down here [referring to

memoranda]. It was some time very shortly after the organization,
and it was determined that he should have that stock at $25 a share
at the time we were organizing but before we had organized the
United; but it had no connection, as far as he was concerned, what-
ever with this 50,000 shares purchased.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see if there was any connection between the
two. Let me read to you the following entry from the minutes of
a special meeting of the board of directors of the United Corpora-
tion held at the office of Messrs. J. P. Morgan & Co. on. the 4th day
of February, 1929, at 2:30 p.m. [Beading:]

Present: Messrs. George Whitney, Thomas Gates, Alfred L. Loomis, and
George Roberts. Absent: Mr. L. K. Thorne they being all the directors of the
corporation.

Mr. Whitney acted as chairman of the meeting and Mr. Roberts as secretary.
The chairman stated that in connection with the purchase for the United Cor-
poration from P. G. Gossler, president of Columbia Gas & Electric Corpora-
tion, of stock of the Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation, an agreement had
been made, subject to the approval of the board, to sell to Mr. Gossler 5,000
shares of the common stock of the United Corporation at $25 per share. The
chairman stated that he thought a close relationship with Mr. Gossler would be
to the advantage of the United Corporation.

Thereupon, upon motion duly made and seconded and unanimously adopted,
it was resolved that the sale to Mr. Gossler of 5,000 shares of common stock of
the United Corporation at $25 per share be made, and hereby is ratified, ap-
proved, and confirmed.
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And it is further resolved that of the consideration received $5 per share be
deemed to be capital and the balance be added to the paid-in surplus of the
corporation.

Does not that entry indicate, Mr. Whitney, that the sale of those
5,000 shares of the common stock of the United Corporation at $25
per share to Mr. Gossler was connected with the negotiations or
transactions under which the United Corporation purchased 50,000<
shares of the common stock of Columbia Gas & Electric from Mr.,
Gossler ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t does, Mr. Pecora, and I apologize for my pre-
vious answer; and it shows the danger of answering from memory,,
without getting my papers so I could look at them. It clearly does.
My first answer was clearly wrong.

Mr. PECOKA. Why was it necessary in order to enable the United
Corporation to buy 50,000 shares of the common stock of the Colum-
bia Gas & Electric from Mr. Gossler to make available and to sell
to Mr. Gossler 5,000 shares of the common stock of United Corpora-
tion at $25 a share ?

Mr. WHITNEY. There is nothing in that minute that you read that
showed it was necessary. I t merely showed it was done. I could not
tell you. I am fairly sure there was no necessity. I think the con-
nection is fairly obvious; that Mr. Gossler was the president of the
Columbia Gas & Electric. Mr. Gossler evidently tnought it would
be to the advantage of his company in some way. He still had a
great deal of stock remaining of the Columbia Gas & Electric. He
clearly thought it would be an advantage to his company in some way
to have the corporation formed, and I suppose he felt that he would
like to have an opportunity to come in on the basis of its organiza-
tion. I think you said I stated that we believed it would be to the
interest of the United Corporation to have Mr. Gossler as a stock-
holder.

Mr. PECORA. AS it was stated by you, according to the minutes.
You stated that you thought a close relationship with Mr. Gossler
would be to the advantage of the United Corporation; but you alsa
stated previously, according to these minutes, that " in connection
with the purchase for the United Corporation from Mr. P. G. Gossler,,
president of Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation, of stock of the
Columbia Gas & Electric .Corporation, an agreement had been made
subject to the approval of the Board, to sell to Mr. Gossler 5,000
shares of the common stock of the United Corporation at $25 per
share."

Now, let me say that, according to my research, Mr. Whitney
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not deny that.
Mr. PECORA. According to my research, the market price of the

common stock of the United Corporation on the day when this sale
was consummated, namely, February 4, was not $25 per share, but
$55 a share.

Mr. WHITNEY. But you also read, Mr. Pecora, at the time, in that
very minute—it states that it was arranged to sell him stock in this
corporation on the date the sale by him to us as agent was made,,
which was December 28. So that, obviously, we had no knowledge
of what the market was going to be on the date it was consummated.
It was apparently agreed to sell him stock in the company, and
in the statement that you have read here it states that it was done
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in connection with the purchase by us as agent on account of this
company, when, as, and if formed, to sell the stock of the company.

Senator COTJZENS. Whose 50,000 shares was that ?
Mr. WHITNEY. His own personal—or, rather, it was owned by the

company that I read here
Senator COUZENS. It was not stock that came out of the treasury

of the Columbia Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The 50,000 shares of the Columbia Gas that enters

into the transaction were owned by Mr. Gossler personally or by
some corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO. May I just read what we said here? I did
not remember the name of the company. We as agents purchased
on January 8 for the United Corporation, from United Investments,
Inc., 50,000 shares of Columbia Gas, $6,762,000, with interest at
December 28. This stock was acquired in pursuance of an arrange-
ment made with Phillip G. Gossler for its sale at the above price.

Senator COUZENS. HOW did Mr. Gossler come to have control of
the 50,000 shares of this investment company ?

Mr. WHITNEY. He owned all of the stock of this United Invest-
ment Co.

Senator COUZENS. SO he was selling the assets of his own company?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not dispute, do you, that on the date of the

consummation of this sale, namely, February 4, 1929, Mr. Gossler
received 5,000 shares of the common stock of United Corporation
at a total price of $150,000 below the market value of those shares
on that date ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Again, Mr. Pecora, I cannot do arithmetic in my
head as fast as you can.

Mr. PECORA. There were 5,000 shares that had a market value of
$55 a share that were sold to Mr. Gossler for $25 a share, or $30 a
share below market price—30 times 5,000.

Mr. WHITNEY. That yould be $150,000. I do not deny that at
all; but I again call your attention to the fact that that was the day
the arrangement was consummated, that had been entered into on
December 28 before the United was formed and before there was any
possible knowledge on our part as to what the market was to be.

Mr. PECORA. IS there any written evidence of the arrangement you
have referred to, the arrangement made between the organizers of
United Corporation—which, as I understand it, were J. P. Morgan
& Co. and Bonbright & Co.—and Mr. Gossler?

Mr. WHITNEY. Of course, there were no minutes or anything of
that kind.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any written agreement?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think that you have introduced the only written

testimony there is, namely, the minutes of the meeting, which ap-
parently were satisfactory to all the members of the board that were
present, and also those at that time were members of the two firms
that organized the United. So it seems to me to be—I rather think
that is all the written evidence there is, because I know of no other.

Mr. PECORA. YOU do not point to these minutes as an agreement
made by the organizers of United Corporation with Mr. Gossler,
do you?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly not.
Mr. PECORA. These minutes are simply self-serving declarations

that there was such an agreement made at some prior time, are
they not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think they might be reasonably interpreted, how-
ever, to be an acknowledgment of the fact by the directors of the
United that such an arrangement had been made, because that is a
recital.

Mr. PECORA. Was there ever any written agreement evidencing
that arrangement that was actually formally entered into between
the organizers of the United Corporation and Mr. Gossler ?

Mr. WHITNEY. May I just inquire of Mr. McCanliss?
[After conference.] I am advised by Mr. McCanliss, Mr. Pe-

cora, that this particular question has never been raised before by
you or any of your investigators, and we have never had occasion
to check whether there was or not.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection at this time of any such
agreements having been entered into in writing with Mr. Gossler?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Or with any member of the corporation representing

Mr. Gossler?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; but that would not mean anything at all, be-

cause a great deal of the business done is done on the given word.
Senator COTTZENS. SO, in all probability, on December 28 you gave

your word ?
Mr. WHITNEY. We agreed to do it; yes. Whether it was confirmed

in writing I just do not know.
Senator COUZENS. What date was United organized?
Mr. WHITNEY. December 28.
Senator COUZENS. SO on that date there was no market value for

United?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. We just agreed to sell him the shares at

whatever price they were issued at.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, let me call your attention to the min-

utes of a special meeting of the board of directors of the United Cor-
poration held on the 16th day of January 1929 at 3:30 o'clock in the
afternoon, at which you were present, according to the minutes, and
acted as the presiding officer of the meeting. Have you the minutes
before you?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I have not any minutes.
Mr. PECORA. I will read from the minutes, as follows:
Mr. Whitney stated that J. P. Morgan & Co. had recently purchased as agent

50,000 shares of the common stock of Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation at
$135 per share at an aggregate net cost, including interest and crediting divi-
dends, of $6,711,125, and that the question of the ratification of this purchase
should be submitted to the meeting. Thereupon, on motion duly made and
seconded, Mr. Whitney not voting, it was unanimously resolved that this com-
pany ratify and adopt the purchase by J. P. Morgan & Co. of 50,000 shares of
common stock of Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation, and that the proper
officers of this company be, and they hereby are, instructed to reimburse J. P.
Morgan & Co. for the net cost of such purchase, or $6,711,125.

Does my reading of the minutes recall that transaction to you,
Mr. Whitney?

Mr. WHITNEY. Recall what transaction—the one we have just been
talking about?
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Mr. PECORA. The one I have just read from the minutes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Why, certainly. I recalled it before.
Mr. PECORA. That is the same transaction that you testified to

when I questioned you about certain entries in the minutes of the
meeting of he board held on February 4, 1929 ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. I, of course, remember it was ratified. I do
not remember the date. I remember the transaction was obviously
ratified by the board.

Mr. PECORA. I am reading from a photostatic copy of the minutes
that were obtained from your firm or through your firm

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, certainly; I am sure of that. I t didn't come
from our firm, because we did not have it.

Mr. PECORA. Then, through the United Corporation. Has not
your firm got a duplicate copy of thq minutes of the United Cor-
poration board meetings, as a matter of fact?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think Mr. Keyes testified this morning that we
did not. He tells me that he had them as treasurer at one time, but
when he ceased to be treasurer he turned them over to the United.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I see no mention in the minutes of the meeting
of the board held on January 16, 1929, of this other portion of that
agreement that apparently was made with Mr. Gossler, namely,
that portion under which the United Corporation undertook to sell
as part of this transaction to Mr. Gossler 5,000 shares of the common
stock of United Corporation. Can you tell this committee why the
entire arrangement was not referred to by you at this meeting of
the board on January 16, 1929 ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have not got the remotest recollection. I did not
write the minutes. I thought you just read some minutes of a later
date in which it was brought out.

Mr. PECORA. Of course I did; and that is why I am now asking
you why it was that you did not bring out the entire transaction
at the earlier meeting of January 16, 1929.

Mr. WHITNEY. I have not got the remotest recollection one way
or the other. You see this company that was just formed

Mr. PECORA. Are you now telling us something as th ê result of
some memorandum handed to you by Mr. McCanliss ?

Mr. WHITNEY. DO you want to see it?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; I am asking you.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; it is something that I have already testified

about. I was just going to repeat it, and that is the fact that the
directors of the United Corporation were 4 individuals, I think, at
that time-

Mr. PECORA. Five.
Mr. WHITNEY. Five?
Mr. PECORA. Four indicated as present, yourself, Mr. Loomis, Mr.

Thorne and Mr. Roberts, and Mr. Gates' absence is noted.
Mr. WHITNEY. I cannot remember Mr. Eoberts, but Messrs.

Thorne, Loomis, and myself, as has been testified here and was an-
nounced at the time, were among the organizers of the company.
They became directors of the company. All these matters that I
have been talking about in connection with this transaction were
fully known to the organizers.

175541—33—PT. 2 13
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Why it was not included in the minutes or why I did not bring it
up, or whether I brought it up and it was not included in the min-
utes, I just cannot answer, because I don't know; but it must be
remembered through all these initial steps of formal ratification of
transactions the same people or the same individuals were acting,
prior to the organization, as organizers, and after organization as
directors. So that why the minutes did not cover it I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. The minutes of the meeting on January 16, 1929,
appear to have been signed by George Roberts, who acted as secre-
tary of the meeting. That is the same Roberts who is a member of
a well-known law firm, is it not?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Roberts was the individual who looked after
the legal details of the formation of United anpl in behalf of Bon-
bright & Co. As I have said earlier, Messrs. Davis, Polk, Ward well,
Gardiner & Reed went over all the legal details of the formation of
the United in our behalf, and Mr. Roberts was a member of the
firm of Winthrop, Stimson, Putnam & Roberts, and a lawyer.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it customary at meetings of the board of di-
rectors to read the minutes of the preceding meeting?

Mr. WHITNEY. I cannot remember whether we did. Sometimes
they are dispensed with. There were meetings being held, as you
already have brought out, every day there. I suppose they read
them. I cannot remember that.

Mr. PECORA. I have not brought out that they were held every
day.

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU did with Mr. Howard. The 8th, the 9th, and
there were a lot of them along there. To my recollection, that is,
they were read; yes, but I could not swear to it.

The CHAIRMAN. Who kept the minutes, Mr. Whitney? Who
actually kept the minutes ?

Mr. WHITNEY. The physical possession of them ?
The CHAIRMAN. Wrote them down. Prepared them?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, in that instance Mr. Pecora said that Mr.

Roberts signed them; acted as secretary.
The CHAIRMAN. My question was generally; not at that particular

time. But who generally kept the minutes of the meetings which
you held. Was it changed from time to time?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, my recollection again, Senator Fletcher,
would be that during those preliminary days the lawyers—generally
Mr. Roberts—were always present, and I think they kept them.
Subsequently Mr. Howard will have to tell you, because I just don't
know. Who drew them? Mr. Roberts?

Mr. HOWARD. George Roberts and Semler.
Mr. PECORA. George Roberts or Mr. Semler ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Semler is also an attorney connected with Mr.

Roberts' law firm, isn't he ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Right.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact that Mr. Philip G. Gossler was one

of the gentlemen who was invited to subscribe for units of United
Corporation at $75 per unit during the month of January 1929?

Mr. WHITNEY. I will tell you in just a second. [After examining
record.] Yes, sir; 2,000 units.
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Mr. PECORA. TWO thousand units. Was he not also invited to sub-
scribe for 2,500 units of Standard Brands, Inc., at $32?

Mr. WHITNEY. DO you mean shares ?
Mr. PECORA. Shares, rather. Thank you. Two thousand five hun-

dred shares of Standard Brands, Inc. ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I will look it up just to be sure, but I guess almost

certainly. [After examining record.] Yes, sir; 2,500 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't he also one of the gentlemen invited to sub-

scribe for the common stock of the Alleghany Corporation in Feb-
ruary 1929 at $20 a share to the extent of 1,000 shares ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Again let me look. But I assume that he was.
[After examining record.] Yes, sir; 1,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, during the month of August 1929 did J. P .
Morgan & Co. purchase any of the units of the corporation called
the Niagara Hudson Power Corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. It did.
Mr. PECORA. What did those units consist of ?
Mr. WHITNEY. That is too complicated for me to try to remember

in my mind. (Mr. Whitney asked for a record.) While I am wait-
ing, Mr. Pecora. Of course, units were sold, I think, at a total of
$50,000,000 worth, in order to place the property, the Niagara Hud-
son, which was being the result of a merger of three general group-
ings of companies in northern New York State, in cash. And the
units—I will have to wait until I can read what they were. What
the unit was of a share of stock.

The CHAIRMAN. This Mr. Gossler was president of the Columbia
Gas & Electric Corporation, was he?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. I find I have no description here, Mr.
Pecora. But if you will

Mr. PECORA. Well, my memorandum indicates that each unit con-
sisted of one share of common stock.

Mr. WHITNEY. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. One class A warrant and one 5-year class C warrant.
Mr. WHITNEY. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. And that Niagara Hudson Power Co., on August 193

1929, sold 2,000,000 of those units.
Mr. WHITNEY. At $25.
Mr. PECORA. At $25 per unit.
Mr. WHITNEY. That is right. That is if my recollection is correct*
Mr. PECORA. And is it also your recollection that your firm pur-

chased 200,000 of those units at $25 per unit?
Mr. WHITNEY. With Bonbright; yes.
Mr. PECORA. With Bonbright. In equal proportions with Bon-

bright?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At the time that your firm acquired those 100,000

units of Niagara Hudson Power Corporation at $25 per unit did
your firm invite various persons to subscribe for or to purchase those
units from it at the same price, to wit, $25 per unit?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, to answer that question accurately, we and
Bonbright bought 200,000 units, and Bonbright and we offered a
certain number of units to the total of 56,500—no, 54,000 units—to
certain individuals.

Mr. PECORA. I t is 54,000 or 56,500?
Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



498 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, it is 56,500, but the last item I see there is
2,500 to J. P. M. and Bonbright, so we offered them to ourselves, so
it makes the net 54,000.

Mr. PECORA. I show you the last 2 pages of this document which
was furnished to me by your firm, or in its b'ehalf, in answer to
so-called " question 37 " which sheets are entitled " Niagara Hudson
Power Corporation units." Will you please look at it and tell us
whether the names that appear on those last two sheets are the names
of the various persons who were invited by your firm and by Bon-
bright & Co. to sucribe for these units at the cost price to yourselves ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t is right.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that list in evidence and ask that it be spread

on the record. That is the last two pages of this document.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be admitted and placed on the record.
(List headed " Niagara Hudson Power Corporation Units " was

marked " Committee Exhibit 37 of June 1,1933 ", and is here printed
in the record in full, as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 37

Niagara Hudson Poiver Corporation, units preferred list

Units
H. C. McEldowney 1,500
R. B. Mellon 1,000
S. Z. Mitchell 3,000
E. B. Morris, jr 500
Wm. H. Putnam 500
J. Henry Eoraback 500
Charles S. Ruffner 500
R. P. Stevens 7,000
O. P. Van Sweringen 4,000
E. L. West 2, 000
John L. Wilkie 1,000
Owen D. Young 6,000
J. P. Morgan & Co. and Bon-

bright & Co 2,500

Total 56, 500

Units
Thaddeus R. Beal 1,000
George T. Bishop 1, 000
Samuel T. Bodine 500
Charles S. Brewer 500
Morris Clothier 500
B. C. Cobb 4, 000
Harvey C. Couch 500
Arthur V. Davis 2,000
Charles Day 1, 000
W. C. Dickerman 1, 000
Samuel Ferguson 500
Philip G. Gossler 1, 000
C. E. Grossbeck 2,000
George H. Howard 10,000
T. N. McCarter 500
Uzal H. McCarter 500

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the market price was for these
units on the date they were offered to these various persons at $25
per unit?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think I have got a paper here. Have you got
that paper [addressing an associate] ? No; I do not. I have not
got any figures here to refresh my memory, Mr. Pecora, but my
recollection is that there was a market for—had been a market for
Niagara Hudson when issued common stock since the announcement
had been made, and there was also a market for—I think it was the
A warrants, and my further recollection is that the combination of
those two was in excess of $25, but how much I do not remember.
And, of course, the same principle about cost applies here as I have
testified so many times before.

Mr. PECORA. Well, according to the Wall Street Journal, as I
understand it—-and I am subject to correction if you wish to make a
research yourself—the common stock of Niagara Hudson on August
19, 1929, was quoted at $27, and the class A warrants at 9%. With
no quotation for the class C warrants.

Mr. WHITNEY. Those A warrants were for the right to subscribe
to stock at 35.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. Yes; $35.
Mr. WHITNEY. I might say, Mr. Pecora, we tried to check this

price of Niagara Hudson so as to anticipate your question, but we
could not identify the securities that were traded in on a when
issued basis as the company that finally came off to be, so we gave up.

Mr. PECORA. I am sorry, but you have not anticipated my question.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, you asked me if I knew where they were

selling. I have not been able to find any record.
[A sheet was handed to Mr. Whitney by an associate.]
Here is a paper or a photostat, I guess it is, of an agreement sent

out to the stockholders of the constituent companies which came to
be the Niagara Hudson, signed by the four gentlemen who were the
committee under this merger, which is dated June 19, so there was
knowledge of what these securities were going to be on, I suppose,
June 20. So that the date we took and paid for these things we made
the undertaking to do this in the general plan of this merger, to
apply this $50,000,000 of cash against these 2,000,000 units for $25,
and thus, of course, it is public knowledge. So I?think ypu will find
that there was some kind of a quotation from June 20 right on, and,
of course, this was the date that the agreement was made to buy it.
I think we in turn—I do not know when we sold these shares to these
people.

Mr. PECORA. DO you want that offered in evidence ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO. It was just handed to me to refresh my

memory from the record.
Mr. PECORA. I am perfectly willing to have you put it in to com-

plete the record.
Mr. WHITNEY. That is just a letter. That just refreshed my

memory as to the date when the transaction was made and agreed to.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the A. E. P. Co., Mr. Whitney, do you

know?
Mr. WHITNEY. Sir?
The CHAIRMAN. What is the A. E. P. Co.? A. E. P. Co.?
Mr. WHITNEY. A. E. P. Co. ?
Mr. PECORA. American Electric Power, is it? The A. E. P. Co.?
The CHAIRMAN. Stevens connected with it?
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not know, sir. Who was connected with it?
The CHAIRMAN. Stevens. R. P. Stevens.
Mr. WHITNEY. Ray P. Stevens. Well, he was a member of the

engineering firm of Stevens & Wood, and for a short time after the
organization of the Niagara Hudson I think he was executive vice
president. Was he not? [Addressing an associate.] I am told he
was the president.

The CHAIRMAN. R. P. Stevens. He had 7,000 units.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, he was the president at that time, of the

Niagara Hudson.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, let me show you a photostat that was

received by me from your firm. There is the inscription at the top
" Prepared by Bonbright & Co."
Total annual gross earnings of all United States power com-

panies $1, 900, 000, 000
Total annual gross earnings of all United States gas companies 800, 000,000

Total 2, 700, 000, 000
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Kindly look at it and tell us if you recognize that as being a table
or statistics of the United Corporation group of utility companies
and a comparison of the assets of the United Corporation and its
constituent companies with other public-utility groups operating in
this country?

Mr. DAVIS. What is the date?
Mr. WHITNEY. It is undated.
Mr. PECORA. I t is dated, I think, June 19.
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, I can identify this certainly as a sta-

tistical memorandum prepared by Bonbright which does group the
earnings of certain so-called groupings of companies, public-utility
companies, and in the form of a comparison, if you want to use it
for comparative purposes.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on
the record.

Mr. WHITNEY. DO you offer the last page, too ?
Mr. PECORA. Just as it stands; yes. If you want to make any

statement about the last page in order to distinguish it in any way
I shall be glad to have you do so.

Mr. WHITNEY. The last page, of course, has nothing to do with it.
I t is not the same thing. I t is entirely different. I t is the equity
earnings of the holdings of United. There is nothing comparative
in that.

Mr. PECORA. NO; I know that. Well, that appears upon the face
of the last page.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the caption on the last page clearly sets forth

what the last page is.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU want to introduce it all ?
Mr. PECORA. I want to introduce the whole thing as it stands, and

ask that it be spread on the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and put on the record.
(Two sheets giving gross earnings of all United States power

companies and United States gas companies, and one sheet headed
" The United Corporation—Equity Earnings ", were marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit 38 of June 1, 1933 ", and are here printed in the
record in full, as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 38

(Prepared by Bonbright & Co., June 1, 1933)
Total annual gross earnings of all United States power com-

panies $1, 900, 000,000
Total annual gross earnings of all United States gas companies- 800,000, 000

2, 700, 000, 000

Group I. United group:
Commonwealth & Southern (90 percent Georgia, 65 per-

cent Alabama, 55 percent Tennessee, 45 percent Missis-
sippi, 35 percent Michigan, 15 percent Ohio, 5 percent
Indiana, 4 percent Illinois) 145,000,000

Public Service (85 percent New Jersey) 132,000,000
United Gas Improvement (95 percent Delaware, 35 percent

Connecticut, 30 percent Pennsylmania) 86,000,000
Niagara Hudson (30 percent New York) 85,000,000

16.5 percent of whole 448,000,000Digitized for FRASER 
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 38—Continued

Group II. Harrison Williams-Emanuel-Langley group:
North American (100 percent District of Columbia, 70 per-

cent Wisconsin, 30 percent Missouri, 20 percent Ohio,
12 percent California, 3 percent Illinois) $136, 000, 000

Standard Gas (65 percent Minnesota, 60 percent Okla-
homa, 47 percent Kentucky, 15 percent Pennsylvania,
15 percent Colorado, 12 percent Wisconsin, 5 percent
California) 165,000,000

Associated Gas (7 percent Florida, 12 percent New York,
12 percent Pennsylvania, 10.percent Kentucky, 6 percent
North Carolina and South Carolina, 3 percent New Jer-
sey) 90, 000, 000

American Water works (75 percent West Virginia, 16 per-
cent Maryland) 51,000,000

16.5 of whole 442, 000, 000

Group III. Large independent eastern group:
Consolidated Gas of New York (55 percent New York)— 214,000,000
Columbia Gas & Electric 108,000, 000
Edison Electric 111. of Boston (30 percent Massachusetts)- 28, 000, 000
Consolidated Gas of Baltimore (80 percent Maryland)— 26,000,000
Detroit Edison Co. (55 percent Michigan) 52,000,000

16 percent of whole 428,000,000

Group IV. Electric Bond & Share Group:
American Power & Light (95 percent Montana, 60 percent

Florida; 50 percent Arizona, 35 percent Washington and
Oregon, 30 percent Kansas, 30 percent Nebraska, 22
percent Texas, 15 percent Minnesota) 84,200,000

National (38 percent, Tennessee 35 percent, Alabama, 20
percent North Carolina and South Carolina; 16 percent
Pennsylvania, 8 percent Texas) 80,000,000

American Gas & Electric (45 percent Virginia, 20 percent
West Virginia; 15 percent Ohio, 15 percent Indiana, 5
percent New Jersey, 4 percent Pennsylvania) 68,000,000

American Foreign Power (all foreign) 65,000,000
Electric Power & Light (90 percent Louisiana, 95 percent

Utah; 85 percent Idaho, 45 percent Mississippi, 35 per-
cent Arkansas, 5 percent Texas) 55,600,000

13 percent of whole 353,000,000

Group V. California group:
Pacific Gas & Electric (37 percent California) 62,000,000
Southern California, Edison (20 percent California) 31,000,000
Pacific Lighting Co. (15 percent California) 22, 000, OOP

4.5 percent of whole ^ 115, 000,000

Group VI. Insull group (gross) :
Middle West (90 percent Maine, 65 percent New Hamp-

shire and Vermont, 40 percent Oklahoma; 35 percent
Kentucky, 30 percent Arkansas, 20 percent Texas, 20
percent Pennsylvania, 15 percent Virginia, 7 percent
Newsey, 5 percent North Carolina, 25 percent Kansas,
20 percent Nebraska, 10 percent Florida, 16 percent Wis-
consin, 9 percent Illinois, 5 percent Michigan) 150,000,000

Commonwealth Edison (40 percent Illinois) 77,000,000
Public Service of North Illinois (15 percent Illinois) 30,000,000
Midland United (60 percent Indiana) 47,000,000
Western United (4 percent Illinois) 8,000,000
Peoples Gas Light & Coke Co 42,000,000

354, 000, 000
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 38—Continued

Group VI. Insull group (gross)—Continued.
United group $448, 000, 000
Harrison Williams-Emanuel-Langley group 442,000, 000
Large independent eastern group — 428, GOO, 000
Electric Bond & Share group 353,300,000
Insull group 354, 000, 000
California group 115, 000, 000

The United Corporation, equity earnings {based on holdings of June 14, 1930,
after giving effect to acquisition of an additional 2,100,000 shares of common
stock of Columbia Gas & Electric Corporation)

Mohawk Hudson second preferred
Niagara Hudson:

Common - -- _ -
A warrants
B warrants - - -
C warrants

Public Service Corporation of New Jersey common __ _-
TJ.G.I. common
Columbia Gas common
Commonwealth & Southern:

Common
Option warrants - -

Electric Bond & Share common
Societe Lyonnaise des Eaux et de L'Eclairage
Lehigh Coal & Navigation
Consolidated Gas common _ . --
Miscellaneous investments

Total
Less 3 percent on demand loan of $650,000

Less dividend at $3 on 2,479,367 preference shares

Total

Shares

62,370

1,673,250
752, 460
436, 590
300,000
959,921

6,081,846
2, 345,263

1,798,270
1,005,000

88,776%oo
30,000
33,105

202,900

Earnings
per share

$7.00

.61

4.26
1.65
2.13

.70

1.97
2.25
1.54
4.75

Total

$436,590-

3i, 020,682

4,089,263
10, 035,045
4,995,410

1,258,7891

174,88&
67,500
50,981

963,775
187,97fr

23,280,893-
19,000

23,261,393
7,438,101

15,823,292

Dividend amount 12,332,515 shares. This is equivalent to $1,283 per share.

Mr. WHITNEY. Of course, however, that is introduced as some-
thing which was prepared by Messrs. Bonbright & Co., with which
we had nothing to do. We just merely got it as a matter of infor-
mation, that is all. It said on the face that it was prepared by
Bonbright.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. I said that at the outset.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW that appears to have been prepared some time

in June of 1930?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. There is no date on it.
Mr. PECORA. I think there is some date somewhere.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, there is on the third page. That is what I

am calling your attention to. The two things are quite different.
On the Bonbright memorandum there is no date.

Senator ADAMS. Well, were all prepared by Bonbright?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. The second one was prepared by our own

statistical force.
Mr. PECORA. I might say the physical form of this exhibit is just

the way in which we received it from your firm, all clasped together.
Three sheets clasped together.

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not know about that. I mean as a matter of
fact, Mr. Pecora, the first two pages are prepared by Bonbright as
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one memorandum. The second one prepared by someone, I think,
in our own office. Now I do not know how they happened to be tied
together. Do you?

An ASSOCIATE. It just happened.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any reason to question the figures shown

on this statistical statement?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, no; not the slightest. But I just want it to be

sure that the first one is Bonbright and the second one is ours.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. And the date of the Bonbright is not on it, that is

all.
Senator ADAMS. IS this the memorandum that you mentioned the

other day you asked Bonbright to prepare? You said you asked
Bonbright to prepare some statistical data because they were better
equipped.

Mr. PECORA. I think it was Mr. Howard.
Mr. WHITNEY. I think it was Mr. Howard.
Senator ADAMS. Was that the same data ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, this is dollars. And that was kilowatt-hours.

But, Mr. Pecora, I remember that memorandum. I mean, there is
no question. I am not questioning it in any way at all. I just did
not want to have it all go in as Bonbright's. They might not like it.

Senator ADAMS. Are Bonbright & Co. bankers as well as security
dealers ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. They do not do a banking business.
Purely a security firm.

Mr. HOWARD. Mr. Pecora, that is not the one that I had in mind.
I do not remember having seen that.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, according to exhibit no. 38 of this date, the
so-called " United group", which is the group represented by
United Corporation, of public-utility companies, is the largest
group in the country, is that not so? Why, these are the gross
earnings, aren't they?

Mr. WHITNEY. I suppose these refer to that—yes; it says that
they are gross earnings. Yes, sir; it shows $448,000,000 on these
figures, which I have no reason to question or to vouch for. I can-
not possibly vouch for that—that they are the largest.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, may I call your attention to a cable-
gram sent by J. P. Morgan & Co., to Morgan, Grenfell & Co., of Lon-
don, under date of January 12, 1929, in which among other things it
is stated:

We are reserving for Morgan, Grenfell & Co., London partners and clients, a
total of 15,000 units, which is1 probably the maximum that we can set aside
for you as we are having to cut everyone. In case any additional units are
available, which we doubt, we will, if you advise "us definitely what amount
you desire, do our best to carry out your wishes.

Replying to your second paragraph, the total amount of warrants to be issued
now will be approximately 3,940,000, leaving approximately 60,000 warrants in
the company's treasury reserved for sale to executive officers. Two million of
the option warrants were issued to the organizers at a dollar per warrant, and
the balance, 1,940,000, were issued in part payment for substantial blocks of
securities previously owned by ourselves, American Superpower Co., and a
few other friends. We think that the warrants are an attractive speculation,
but we do not know whether they will be placed on the market for some time.

Was it understood or arranged by the organizers of United Cor-
poration, namely, J. P. Morgan & Co. and Bonbright & Co., to re-
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serve 60,000 warrants of these option warrants unlimited as to time,
for sale to executive officers of the United Corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Didn't you just read that?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. I mean was that a correct statement that I

read from this cablegram of the fact ? Of the fact that it purports to
state?

Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. It is a correct statement if we made it. I

don't remember it now, but I don't think—there is no particular
reason for not thinking it a correct statement. They were not ever
issued, as a matter of fact, I think.

Mr. PECORA. Well, 100,000 of these option warrants were issued
to Mr. Howard, weren't they ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, but I think 3,940,000 are all there are out-
standing now, aren't they? So that that must have been inclusive
of the 100,000 for Mr. Howard that we had definitely set aside.
Sixty thousand never have been issued, have they ?

Mr. PECORA. Well, apparantly 60,000, according to this cablegram,
were reserved for sale to executive officers.

Mr. WHITNEY. And still reserved.
Mr. PECORA. But they never were sold ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I would just like to check it. How many are

there outstanding now? [Addressing Mr. LeBoeuf.] Two hundred
and sixty-five thousand have been used.

Mr. LEBOEUF. TWO hundred and sixty-five thousand have been
used.

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, of the warrants there have been ac-
counted for, already issued, 2,714,200, 100,000 went to Mr. Howard,
as he testified. Then there were varying amounts that went to others.
A million warrants went to the Public Electric Holding Co. Then
the Koppers Gas & Coke got 45,000. Day & Zimmerman, 70,656*
Bodine got 4,416. Electric Investors got 55,328. And Drexel on that
subsequent transaction got 4,979. Now, there have been converted
262,698, so there have been issued a total maximum of 3,994,059. And
there are now outstanding 3,732,000.

This figure of 60,000 warrants in this cable does not mean any-
thing to me at all, because—well, they were not issued to executive
officers, because the only issue for executive officers was the 100,000
that Mr. Howard has already testified to. So we misadvised our
partners.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the reason I called your attention to that is
that I thought it might have been the understanding or arrangement
at the time you sent this cable that 60,000 of these warrants were
to be reserved for sale to the executive officers. But that such sale
was not actually made.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I am sorry. I just
Mr. PECORA. Well, were any of these 3,900,000-odd option war-

rants issued to the public ?
Mr. WHITNEY. TO the public ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; I read off just now
Mr. PECORA. They were issued to these individuals, your firm, and

Bonbright & Co.?
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Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; they were issued to all these other people that
I related earlier had a sort of an informal group, in the spring of
1928—Koppers, Electric Investors, Day & Zimmerman, Bodine; they
were issued on the same basis of exchange for U.G.I, or Public Serv-
ice that they then turned in; they received the same basis of ex-
change, and that is where the balance of the warrants up to roughly
3,995,000 went to.

Senator ADAMS. I want to inquire a little bit about this exhibit
that was just put in the record. Mr. Whitney, just an inquiry about
thig tabulation prepared by Bonbright. I notice in these different
groups there are certain percentages of the power furnished in dif-
ferent States. And then at the bottom of each group is a state-
ment—for instance, 16.5 percent of the whole. That means of the
amount furnished in the entire United States?

Mr. WHITNEY. May I look at it, Senator Adams?
Senator ADAMS. Yes. I t seems to figure out that way.
Mr. WHITNEY. I just do not remember.
Senator ADAMS. Taking the figures at the top.
Mr. WHITNEY. I should think that would be a fair inference, but

I really do not know. Because take Public Service, for instance,
85 percent of New Jersey. That would sound—of course, these are
not kilowatt-hours. These are the gross money. Of course, Com-
monwealth & Southern, you know the United only has 5 percent
interest in that, so that is rather a stretch

Senator ADAMS. I am primarily interested in that statement at the
bottom of that tabulation where it says that is the percent of the
whole.

Mr. WHITNEY. That is right. I think Mr. Howard testified yes-
terday that of the kilowatt-hours, of this so-called group, these
slightly different constituent parts did approximate 22 percent,
and if they did—I do not know that that would mean 16.5 percent
of the gross total.

Senator ADAMS. It figures that against this first total which says
that the total is $2,700,000,000, and of this aggregate there it works
out that that is 16^ percent.

Mr. WHITNEY. I presume that is right; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently you received a reply to this cable from

which I have last read. I will call your attention to a cable from
Morgan, Grenfell & Co., London, to your firm, dated January 12,
1929, in which, among other things, the following is stated. I am
referring to what has been marked—well, you have not got our
exhibit number.

Mr. WHITNEY. This is the one that starts, " We thank you."
Mr. PECORA. " We thank you for your most interesting cable

2038."
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU did not read the whole cable.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, no.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU only read the first two paragraphs of it. Yes?

sir; I have got a copy of it.
Mr. PECORA. Let me read the following from that reply cable that

you received from Morgan Grenfell & Co.:
A point in cable 2038 which is not clear to us is that of options. In your

notice to press you state organizers get 2,000,000 option warrants presumably
as bonus and that the balance of option warrants, which we understand to be
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E further 2,000,000 in number, are issued in exchange for securities. This
would seem to account for 4,000,000 option warrants. In your second para-
graph subsequent to the newspaper announcement you state additional shares*
and warrants have been issued, bringing warrants total up to 3,940,000. Is
this correct, and on what basis are warrants allocated? We should like to
know if warrants will be the attractive speculative element and will they be
sold in the immediate future?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, I would just like to correct one thing
for your information. The cable, a portion of which you read first,
is an answer to the cable you have just been reading. Not the other
way around. You see, you probably do not know—the way I know
that is because our cable refers to the number of the cable that you
have just read.

Mr. PECORA. Well, have you got the cable number 2038 which
your firm sent to Morgan, Grenfell & Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I have not. I have only—let me just look.
Yes; I have. You have too, sir. Because I have here the photo-
static copies of the cables furnished you. The very long cable dated
January—yes; there is a cable of the press release. Can I read it
just to satisfy

Mr. PECORA. Oh, that is the cable dated January 11, 1929 ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; I have it here. I overlooked it before.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU see it starts—
The following statement was issued to the press last night.
Mr. PECORA. Then the cable that I read first is a reply by J. P.

Morgan & Co. to Morgan, Grenfell & Co.'s cable from which I last
read?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. DAVIS. NO.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. DAVIS. The cable you last read was the reply, was it not, of

Morgan, Grenfell & Co. to that cable of the press release ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DAVIS. And then the cable that you first read.
Mr. PECORA. But I did not read that cable of the press release.
Mr. DAVIS. And the cable you last read was the Morgan, Grenfell

& Co. reply to the press release cable, is that right?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. In other words, the cable that I first read
Mr. DAVIS. Was the last of the series.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Was a reply by J. p . Morgan & Co.

to the cable of Morgan Grenfell & Co. from which I last read.
Mr. DAVIS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I inverted their order.
Mr. DAVIS. That is right.
Senator ADAMS. That is clear.
Mr. DAVIS. The last shall be first and the first shall be last.
Mr. PECORA. Shall be last. Now, apparently Morgan Grenfell &

Co. got the impression from your cable of January 11, 1929, in which
you set forth the press release, so-called, that these option warrants
were being issued as a bonus. And they asked you for advices with
respect to that. Now, apparently the reply you made to their
inquiry

Mr. WHITNEY. I never answered your question.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. Well, go ahead and answer it.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU read, of course, that they said " presumably " ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; " presumably as bonus."
Mr. WHITNEY. Presumably they were mistaken, because it is per-

fectly clear in the press notice that the purchase by the organizers
for $20,000,000 cash was 800,000 shares of the common stock and
option warrants for 2,000,000 shares of common stock. It is just
as clear as it possibly can be that the organizer paid $20,000,000 for
800,000 shares of stock and 2,000,000 warrants. Now, Morgan Gren-
fell & Co. read that, and they come back to us and say " presumably
as a bonus ", but they were mistaken.

Mr. PECORA. They were mistaken. After reading your press notice
they were mistaken in the impression they got therefrom that these
option warrants were issued to the organizers as a bonus ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Apparently they were.
Mr. PECORA. Did you correct their misimpression in your reply

cable of January 12, 1929, on that score ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I should think that would correct that apprehen-

sion; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you correct it by the statement in your cable of

January 12, 1929, which is no. 2042, reading as follows:
Two million of the option warrants were issued to the organizers at $1

per warrant.
Is that the correction of the impression—of the wrong impression—-

that they got?
Mr. WHITNEY. Exactly; that corrects it entirely. And you have

got to remember that this is the cable to our partners who also talk
the same kind of financial language that we do. Bonus would mean
to us that it was issued without consideration by the company, and
this is correcting their impression; that it was issued by the com-
pany and put on their books, for the consideration of a dollar per
share; and that would be a complete correction in their minds of
any other impression that they might have received.

Mr. PECORA. Did your firm, Mr. Whitney, ever enter into any
market operation with Bonbright & Co. to stabilize the market on
these shares?

Mr. WHITNEY. In what shares ?
Mr. PECORA. United Corporation. Particularly in the $3-prefer-

ence stock.
Mr. WHITNEY. We entered, as we advised you in answer to your

inquiry, Mr. Pecora, into an ordinary transaction for the merchan-
dising of the preferred shares after the units had been split up to the
holders at a sh(are of preferred and a share of common. And we
acquired in the market with Bonbright & Co. a block of United
preferred stock, and then distributed those in the normal course of
business to investors as an investment stock through the use of dealers
and other purposes.

Your introductory remark about stabilizing. It was a merchan-
dising transaction, a normal merchandising transaction, which is
a very customary thing in securities. At that time, if you remember,,
there had been two—in the first place the units had been split up>
and in the second place there had been an offer made shortly previous,
if my recollection is correct, to holders of United Gas Improvement
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stock in which they had also received a certain amount of United
$3-preference shares. And we purchased in the market—we pur-
chased a certain number of shares of United preferred—and then,
as I say, sold it through dealers all over the country to investors.
Just an ordinary merchandising proposition.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the reason I did not refer to it as a merchan-
dising operation, but rather as a stabilizing operation is because that
is the language that your firm itself employed in a cable that was
sent to Mr. Thomas W. Lamont under date of April 16, 1929. Will
you look at your copy of the cable and follow me while I read
from it?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; if you will just let me correct you in one
instance. I t was not sent by the firm.

Mr. PECORA. I t was sent by you and by T. S. Lamont, both of
whom are members of the firm.

Mr. WHITNEY. Quite different; yes. Two partners sending to a
partner who was abroad. And again, if I may say so, we sometimes
talk, colloquial banking language which means different things to
us than perhaps it might to you.

Mr. PECORA. Well, we all are willing to learn, even though it be
the banking language. Let me read from that cable, and follow me
from your copy, if you will:

As you remember we have discussed with Bonbrights at various times the
question of stabilizing the market in the preference shares which have from
the inception of the company been rather weak, due perhaps to the sale of
large blocks of the preference stock by those who wish to hold only the common
stock in United.

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, wait a minute. You are not reading
the whole cable.

Mr. PECORA. NO. I am only reading a part of it.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well—yes.
Mr. PECORA. I said I was going to read from it. Not all of it.
Mr. WHITNEY. The first paragraph, of course, is rather important

to get the context of the cable. However, it does not make any
difference really.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Let me continue my reading from it.
Not of it entirely.

Up to the present we have made no attempt to stabilize this market, but now
we have decided to form a joint account with Bonbright & Co. to purchase
stock at approximately the present market with the hope of cleaning it up and
disposing of such stock as we may purchase at higher levels through the efforts
of dealers. We are hopeful we can do this because we believe that the present
level represents an attractive investment opportunity. Also we are now hope-
ful that both preference and common shares will be listed on the New York
Stock Exchange early in May, and the present time, therefore, seems to us an
opportune one to purchase shares at this level and start our stabilization
program.

Now, in that language were you referring to the merchandising
operations that you spoke of a few moments ago, or were you re-
ferring specifically to an operation jointly with Bonbright & Co.
designed to stabilize the market through purchases and sales of the
same security?
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Mr. WHITNEY. I was referring to the operation that I mentioned
previously of a merchandising character. And, Mr. Pecora, this
cable was written, if I may explain to you, as the two paragraphs
which you did not read from it would have shown, because Mr. T. W.
Lamont had entrusted his son with the duty of watching certain of
his investments while he was abroad. This was sent to him because
it related to some United preferred shares that he had; both the
introductory paragraph and the last one, which you did not read.
This center paragraph which you did read, the middle paragraph,
has to do with and uses the word " stabilization." But we told him,
as I said before, it obviously would steady the market for us to go
and buy those shares. We did so buy those shares because of
the reason that I indicated before—there had been the split-up of
the units; there had been this offer to U.G.I, stockholders. There
were, as we knew, certain people desirous of disposing of their pre-
ferred shares and keeping the equity, particularly as the U.G.I, stock
that they turned in was purely an equity. And we and Bonbright
went into an ordinary merchandising proposition where we purchased
the stock in the open market from willing sellers and we then dis-
tributed, and I think that we made the gross profit of 2 percent,
which is an ordinary merchandising profit.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, what was your objective in that opera-
tion ? To dispose of your own shares in the open market ?

Mr. WHITNEY. We did not dispose of our own shares. The object
of it, Mr. Pecora, was one that is a very usual one in the security
business, that we wanted to get the shares of United preference in
the hands of investors purely. It was an investment stock. We
state in this cable, among the other words you read, that " we believe
that the present level represents an attractive investment oppor-
tunity." In other words, we felt that it was selling at a price and
it was the kind of a security that we would be able to induce the
dealers throughout the country to sell it for investment. This is
one of the most usual types of handling securities in any kind of a
security market. A dealer buys a block of bonds or a block of pre-
ferred stock, gets together a lot of them, and then engages the serv-
ices either of his own salesmen, if he has them, or in our case
through dealers to go out and distribute those shares.

The CHAIRMAN. Buy them on the stock exchange ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I think they were not listed.
Mr. PECORA. I t was not listed then ?
Mr. WHITNEY. It was not listed. So there was an over-the-

counter market or some kind of a market, a curb market—I can't
remember. But we just bought them as they came in, and then we
turned them out and distributed them.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let me see, Mr. Whitney: On April 16, 1929,
which is the date of this cable which you and Mr. T. S. Lamont sent
to Mr. T. W. Lamont, had the market in the preference stock of
United Corporation been weak ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Did it say anywhere what the stock—in the answer
to that question about pool that you asked—this thing of joint ac-
count—it does not tell us, does it, what we paid for it?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; it does. It does in the last paragraph. Does1

not the last paragraph give a quotation? The last paragraph?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, yes; it does. Excuse me; 43*4.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5 1 0 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. 43% bid and 43% offered.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is, asked.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU asked if it had been weak. I have not got in

my mind what it had been ranging at. I just do not remember.
Have you got any quotations ? [Addressing an associate.]

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let me read again a portion of that middle
paragraph of this cable:

As you will remember, we have discussed with Bonbrights at various times
the question of stabilizing the market in the preference shares which have,
from the inception of the company, been rather weak due, perhaps, to the sale
of large blocks of the preference stock by those who wished to hold only the
common stock in United.

Now, when you cabled that to Mr. T. W. Lamont you were stating
the fact and what you knew to be the fact, were you not ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. That refreshes my memory that they were. And

that is what I have said, Mr. Pecora, that because of the splitting
of the units it left in the hands of certain holders preferred and
common stocks, and they had been selling that, and that is a per-
fectly customary function in the merchandising of securities for the
bankers who have the responsibility for those securities to take an
interest in getting them placed with people who want them rather
than just have them on the market.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, on April 16, 1929, was your firm arrang-
ing to have the preference and common shares of United Corpora-
tion listed on the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. WHITNEY. Also we are now hopeful that both preference and
common shares will be listed on the New York Stock Exchange early
in May. And as the listing application I requested permission this
morning to insert in the record—was it May 9 or 8? May 8; as a
matter of fact, to answer your question, the directors of the corpora-
tion at that time—I think it was Mr. Thorne and I—did appear
before the listing committee of the New York Stock Exchange and
discussed all this financial set-up that you were questioning Mr.
Keyes on this morning, and it was then reviewed—the way these
warrants were set up in the books was reviewed by Price, Water-
house with the accountants, and the method that they were carried
was approved by them, as it was subsequently by Arthur Young.
So if you ask if we were active, I think it is fair to say that we were
assisting the corporation in their application to list upon the New
York Stock Exchange.

Mr. PECORA. And that was in contemplation on April 16, 1929,
was it ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, clearly
Mr. PECORA. That is, to obtain an early listing of the preference

and common shares on the New York Stock Exchange ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; it must have been. We say that we are now

hopeful that they will be.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, at that time when you were saying that

to Mr. Lamont you also said that with the consciousness that the
preference shares were weak in the over-the-counter market that
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existed and had existed from the inception of the company, didn't
you?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, not that there is any relation between the two
thoughts, but we obviously were thinking both those thoughts be-
cause they are both mentioned in this cable.

Mr. PECOKA. Yes. You say in this cable: " The market is weak and
has been weak practically from the inception." " Up to the present
time we have done nothing "—I am paraphrasing this in my own
way—" we have done nothing to stabilize the market. But"

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU have stated that many times, but I have never
denied that you have read the cable accurately. We said that; yes>
sir.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now was it not your purpose at that time to
undertake a market operation with Bonbright & Co. which was de-
signed to keep up the market price of the preference shares of United
common so that when those shares became listed on the New York
Stock Exchange, which you hoped would occur early in May, the
market would be in better shape for public trading in those pref-
erence shares?

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU ask so many questions in that one, Mr. Pecora,
that I cannot answer it except by degrees.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. WHITNEY. I have already testified—and there is no question

of doubt about it, because we reported to you on this joint account
that we were discussing with Bonbright the formation of a joint
account to purchase United preference shares. We were not dis-
cussing in any sense a market operation. We were discussing the
purchase of United preference shares at what we considered to be a
level at which they presented an attractive investment opportunity.
That is also so. The question that they were listed is obviously
also so. But the implication in your question that we were acquiring
stocks in the hope of making a turn in the market was not in our
minds, and as known by you we did not do it in a market operation^
as you call it, but we sold them through dealers for investments
throughout the country, paying the dealers, if I remember rightly >
1 percent for their services in that connection.

Mr. PECORA. The use of the verb " stabilize " or " stabilizing " in
this cablegram was just an unfortunate employment of terminology,
was it?

Mr. WHITNEY. I never said that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I am asking you if that is a fact now.
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not think it was an unfortunate use of the

word; no.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was it an inaccurate use of the word to de-

scribe the thought you meant to convey to Mr. Lamont?
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I do not believe that Mr. Lamont got any

impression from this use of language other than what I have said
was in our mind. Mr. Lamont knew of the transaction, and I do
not think it carried any erroneous implication to him, as it appar-
ently has to you.

The CHAIRMAN. The effect was to stabilize, wasn't it?
Mr. WHITNEY. What, sir?

175541—33—PT. 2 14
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The CHAIRMAN. The effect was to stabilize it ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, the effect—if we bought 59,000 shares of stock

it would obviously—99,000 shares of stock—obviously would have,
I assume, some effect on the market if we were standing there ready
to buy it, particularly if it was over-the-counter market. Bonbright
purchased, I think, the stock. The purchase was made by Bonbright
& Co. And the word " stabilize ", as Senator Glass suggested the
other day, in the last 4 years has come to mean so many things and
is used in so many senses that the meaning it has today has got
rather a—I don't know quite what the meaning of it is today. But
it would have a stabilizing effect in that sense. Obviously, the
purchase of 99,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are one of the authors of this cablegram. What
did you mean by your reference to stabilizing the market and to
attempt to stabilize this market in this cablegram ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, my only way I can answer that, Mr. Pecora,
is this, that I was also the individual who arranged this joint account
with Bonbright. So that I speak with complete knowledge of what
our intention was in forming the joint account. That was the reason
that I have already given to you. Whether my use of language did
not properly convey the thought I had in my mind at that time I do
not know, but I do know what we formed the joint account for, and
I don't think the language had any other effect than what we formed
it for, which is as I have stated.

Mr. PECORA. Well, according to the cablegram you formed it
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Further, Mr. Pecora, as I stated

before, this is a cable between partners where it was not written for
the purpose of a stranger who would read it with care. I t was
written between us, and I am sure that Mr. Lamont never got any
impression of anything except that we were going to do an ordinary
business, merchandising proposition.

Mr. PECORA. Well, because it was a communication between part-
ners which probably at the time you did not expect anyone but
a partner would ever see, isn't it also quite likely that in phrasing
this cablegram you stated baldly just what was in your mind ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I have just told you, Mr. Pecora, what was
in our mind, because I happened, as I said a minute ago, to be
the individual in our office who made this arrangement with Bon-
bright to enter into this merchandising proposition. So I know
what was in our mind clearly enough.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Whitney, you are speaking of this as an
ordinary merchandising matter. Did I understand accurately in
the earlier stages of this inquiry that these stock purchases and
stock distributions were out of the ordinary for J. P. Morgon &> Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, this, sir, was in the preference shares. There
was no public offering connected with this. Bonbright bought it
and then there were certain dealers. Bonbright have a retail or-
ganization for securities themselves, and they sold a very large
amount of stock. We sold it to clients. I do not think we sold any
stock on the board, at all. It was all done through dealers and grad-
ually through their efforts largely, I mean the great bulk of it was
sold through their own retail organization to their own, clients.

Senator ADAMS. Did I get an incorrect impression of your earlier
statements in reference to this so-called " preference list", one of theDigitized for FRASER 
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reasons for it, it is something that you were not in the habit of
doing ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t is very unusual for us. We have done it. We
have sold preferred stocks over our own name. But this case did not
involve any what we would call a public issue, because it was not new
stock. We offered General Motors over our own name, and we have
offered certain preferred stocks over our own name, but very few of
them.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Whitney, do you recall the transaction in
the early part of January 1929 between your firm and the United
Corporation involving an exchange of securities ? That is the trans-
action that included an exchange of the Mohawk and Hudson Power
Co. stock that has already been adverted to here. Do you recall
that?

Mr. WHITNEY. I certainly do.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what other securities than those issued by the

Mohawk & Hudson Power Corporation were exchanged by your
firm, the United Corporation, in return for its stock and warrants ?

Mr. DAVIS. At the same time, or are you speaking of another time ?
Mr. PECORA. On that same transaction.
Mr. WHITNEY. At the same time, on January 10, Mr. Pecora—I

am reading now from the same document that I read yesterday—
J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. delivered the following ex-
change for securities to the United Corporation: 130,565 shares of
the United Gas Improvement common stock; 59,500 shares Public
Service Corporation of New Jersey common stock; and then the
Mohawk-Hudson Power Corporation common, second preferred, and
warrants.

Mr. PECORA. HOW did J. P. Morgan & Co. acquire those two blocks
of stock—that is, the United Gas Improvement Co. common and the
Public Service of New Jersey common stock?

Mr. WHITNEY. DO you want me to read this again ?
Mr. PECORA. HOW did it acquire them?
Mr. WHITNEY. Insofar as the 81,000, they were partly owned orig-

inally by Drexel and partly by us. That is a combination of the
figures that you have in answer to question 32 of your questionnaire.
I think I testified yesterday that as far as the 81,800 shares of U.G.I.
that we got we acquired them from May 3 to June 20 in the open
market, and we acquired the 25,000 shares of Public Service Corpo-
ration in the same way during the period.

The Drexel situation is: On December 30, 1927, Drexel & Co.'s
holdings were 25,000 shares U.G.I, stock, 34,500 Public Service Cor-
poration stock, 47,550 shares of Philadelphia Electric. Shares of
these companies, being shares actively dealt in in the Philadelphia
market, had been acquired over a period of years beginning in 1924
through purchase for cash, exchange for other securities, exercise
of rights of stockholders to subscribe for new stock, stock divi-
dends, and stock split-ups.

I should think that answered your question as well as I can, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you recall a transaction whereby the United
Corporation, on January 14, 1929, acquired all of the capital stock
of the Public Electric Holding Corporation from the American
Superpower Corporation ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Will you read that again ?
The SHORTHAND EEPORTER (Mr. Randolph) :
Do you recall a transaction whereby the United Corporation on January

14, 1929, acquired all of the capital stock of the Public Electric Holding Cor-
poration from the American Superpower Corporation V

Mr. WHITNEY. I do.
Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of that transaction?
Mr. WHITNEY. TO acquire the assets of the Public Electric Cor-

poration, I suppose.
Mr. PECORA. And those assets consisted of a large block of shares

of the Public Service of New Jersey common stock, namely, 800,000
in number, and 53,000 shares of United Gas Improvement common
stock, did they not?

Mr. WHITNEY. I would just like to check that. Have you those
figures (addressing an associate) ? I don't remember the exact
amount of shares. I remember there was a large block of Public
Service Corporation stock and also a substantial block of U.G.I.,
but I don't remember the exact amount without checking it.

(After consultation with associates:) That is correct, Mr. Pecora;
800,000 shares of common stock of Public Service Corporation of
New Jersey and 53,000 shares of common stock of United Gas Im-
provement Co.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know from whom the Public Electric
Holding Corporation acquired those two blocks of securities?

Mr. WHITNEY. DO I know?
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it from the American Superpower Corpo-

ration ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I just don't—do I know from whom they acquired

them?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I had no connection with the Public Electric or the

American Superpower. I don't know about those companies at alL
Mr. PECORA. Don't you recall saying
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Well, Mr. Pecora, I am perfectly

ready to—I assume that one way or another they got it from the
American Superpower, because the original arrangement was made
with the Superpower that they would turn in their holdings of Pub-
lic Service and U.G.I. The thing I am not quite clear on is whether
it all came from the American Superpower or not. I think the bulk
of it did, but I just—there was an arrangement. Of course, it was
part of the arrangement. I am not sure of the number of shares.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let's see if this refreshes your recollection: I
will read from the minutes of a special meeting of the board of
directors of the United Corporation held on the 9th day of January,
1929, at 11:15 a.m., as follows—and according to the minutes, you
were 1 of the 4 directors who attended that meeting, the absent 1
being Mr. Sherman Ewing. (Reading:)

It was thereupon proposed that the following offer be made by this corpora-
tion to the American Superpower Corporation:

JANUASY 9, 1929.
The AMERICAN SUPERPOWER CORPORATION,

Dover, Del.
GENTLEMEN : The undersigned corporation has been organized under the law

of the State of Delaware with an authorized capital stock of 13,000,000 shares,Digitized for FRASER 
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all without nominal or par value, of which 1,000,000 shares are to be first
preferred stock, 2,000,000 shares are to be preference stock, and 10,000,000
shares are to be common stock.

We enclose herewith certified copy of our certificate of incorporation.
We have created a $3 series of preference stock to be designated as $3

cumulative preference stock, which series is to have a definite rate of $3 per
share per annum. It is redeemable at the price of $55 per share, plus an
amount equal to accrued dividends. Dividends are to be payable, if declared, on
the first days of January, April, July, and October. We enclose a specimen
certificate of the $3 cumulative preference stock.

We have also created, in accordance with the terms of our charter, a form
of option warrant entitling the holder thereof to purchase at any time without
limit shares of common stock of our corporation as such stock may be consti-
tuted at the time of such purchase, at a price of $27.50 per share, subject to the
further terms and conditions therein stated.

We enclose herewith a specimen form of option warrant. We have issued
or contracted to issue and sell partially to J. P. Morgan & Co. and partially to
Bonbright Electric Corporation or their nominees an aggregate amount of
600,000 shares of our $3 cumulative preference stock, 1,600,000 shares of our
common stock, and option warrants in the form above described, entitling the
holders to purchase at any time without limit an aggregate amount of 2,714,200
shares of common stock at $27.50 per share.

In consideration for the issuance of such securities we have or are to receive
the following:

Cash in the sum of $20,371,025.76; 130,565 shares of the capital stock of the
United Gas Improvement Co.; 59,500 shares of common stock of Public Service
Corporation of New Jersey; 62,360 shares of the second preferred stock of
Mohawk-Hudson Power Corporation; 358,957 shares of the common stock of
Mohawk-Hudson Power Corporation; 124,740 option warrants of Mohawk-
Hudson Power Corporation, each of such option warrants authorizing the holder
thereof to purchase at any time one share of common stock of that company
at $50 per share.

We understand that you have under consideration the creation of a sub-
sidiary corporation under the laws of the State of Delaware, to be known as
the Public Electric Holding Corporation, or by some other appropriate name,
which corporation is hereafter referred to as the subsidiary corporation, to
have an authorized capital stock of 10,000 shares with a par value oil $100 each
for the purpose of transferring and delivering to that corporation 300,000
shares of the common stock of Public Service Corporation of New Jersey and
53,000 shares of the common stock of the United Gas Improvement Co.. to-
gether with cash in the amount of $25 in consideration of the issuance and
delivery to you of the entire stock of that corporation.

Subject to the necessary approval of our stockholders, we hereby offer to
merge and consolidate said subsidiary corporation to be created by you into our
corporation, the consolidated corporation to be known as the United Corpora-
tion. The terms of the proposed merger and consolidation are contained in a
draft of agreement of merger and consolidation which we submit to you
herewith.

By the terms of this agreement of merger and consolidation you would re-
ceive 34.4187 shares of $3 cumulative preference stock, 221,853 shares of com-
mon stock, and option warrants entitling the holder to purchase 100 shares of
common stock of the consolidated corporation for each share of the capital
stock of the said subsidiary corporation held by you.

You will thus be entitled to receive in exchange for all of the capital stock
of the said subsidiary corporation held by you in the aggregate 344,187 shares
of $3 cumulative preference stock, 2,210,853 shares of common stock, and
option warrants entitling the holder thereof to purchase 1,000,000' shares of
common stock at $27.50.

It is understood that of the consideration to be received for the issuance of
the above shares of $3 cumulative preference stock, common stock, and option
warrants, $50 shall constitute the consideration for the issuance of each share
of $3 cumulative preference stock, $1 shall constitute the consideration for
the issuance of each right represented by the above option warrants to pur-
chase one share of the common stock of the consolidated corporation at $27.50
per share, and the balance of the consideration shall constitute the considera-
tion received for the issue of the above-mentioned common stock, and that of
.the consideration received for the issue of the $3 cumulative preference stock
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the entire consideration, namely, $50, will be determined to be capital, and
that of the consideration received for the issuance of common stock $5 per
share will be determined to be capital and the balance of the consideration
received from the common stock and the entire consideration received for the
option warrants will be credited to paid-in surplus of the consolidated corpora-
tion.

By the terms of said agreement the holders of the stock and option warrants
of our corporation will be entitled to such stock and option warrants in the
merged corporation in the same amounts as their present holdings.

Then follow other provisions. Then this statement [reading] :
If this offer is acceptable to you, you will agree to proceed at once to

incorporate said subsidiary corporation and to take the necessary corporate
steps to complete the merger, and we agree forthwith to call th0 necessary
directors' and stockholders' meetings in regard thereto.

Now that offer was accepted, wasn't it, by the American Super-
power Corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. That letter is so long—was it written by United to
Superpower ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; it was.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And the whole purpose of this was to enable

the United Corporation to acquire from the Superpower, the Ameri-
can Superpower Corporation, this block of 800,000 shares of the com-
mon stock of the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey and the
53,000 shares of the

Mr. WHITNEY. U.G.1.
Mr. PECORA. Common stock of the United Gas Improvement Co.,

wasn't it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why wasn't that exchange effected directly between

the United Corporation and the American Superpower Corporation ?
Mr. WHITNEY. That is a matter that rests with the American

Superpower. We had no—I don't know anything about it. We had
no connection with the American Superpower.

Mr. PECORA. Why, this offer is made to the American Superpower
Corporation by your corporation, the United, wasn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. Why, certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And these terms and provisions are embodied in the

written offer that was made to the American Superpower Corpora-
tion by the United Corporation, wasn't it?

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, you asked me if the purpose of that
offer was not to acquire 800,000 shares of Public Service Corporation
common stock, 53,000 shares of United Gas Improvement common
stock, and I answered yes. Again

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Then, why wasn't the exchange effected
directly between the United Corporation and the American Super-
power Corporation without any necessity for creating a third com-
pany called the Public Electric Holding Co. ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I t is a matter of the arrangement. All those papers
were drawn by the lawyers, and I suppose it was done as a matter
of convenience or at the wish of the American Superpower, of which
I have no knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. Wouldn't it have been much more convenient for the
American Superpower Co. to turn over to the United Corporation
directly these shares of Public Service Corporation of New Jersey
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and of United Gas Improvement Co. in exchange for the shares of
the United Corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Again, I can only say that I don't know anything
about the American Superpower, but apparently it was not more
convenient, because this was the way it was done. But I just—I
had no—we have no—as I testified before, we had no relation then
or since with the American Superpower, and why the law is this
way I just don't know.

Mr. PECORA. Are you sure that you knew nothing about the Ameri-
can Superpower Corporation at that time, when this offer was made,
under date of

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Oh, I would not want to be taken to
mean that I did not know it existed, what the character of its hold-
ings were, certainly, as a matter of general knowledge, but I was not,
nor was the firm, owners of any of the stock of the American Super-
power. Of course, I knew of its existence obviously.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, Mr. Whitney, wasn't this
exchange of securities between the United Corporation on the one
hand and the American Superpower Corporation on the other hand
effected through the medium of a third company which was spe-
cially created for the purpose of this transaction in order to avoid
the payment of taxes on such a transfer or upon any profits accruing
to either company from such a transfer ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I just don't know, Mr. Pecora. Of course, the
first part of your question, it was effected through the formation of
a third corporation; that is obvious from that letter. But, as I say?
I cannot testify of any knowledge of my own as to what was the
motive that brought it about.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what advice was given to you as a director of
this company, this United Corporation, by any attorney or counsel
for the corporation

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). Why, I
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Which prompted you as a director to

vote for the making of this offer to the American Superpower Cor-
poration in the form embodied in this letter that is spread in the
minutes of the meeting that I have read from ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Why, I assume that I was advised by counsel that
the offer we made was a perfectly legal method of acquiring those
two blocks of shares that you mentioned, and if I was satisfied as to
the legality and tHe propriety of it I woulci have been satisfied to
make the offer that way.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any reason why the United Corpora^
tion could not have directly transferred its shares, its stock, to the
American Superpower Corporation in payment for these two blocks
of stock of the Public Service Corporation of New Jersey and the
United Gas Improvement which were owned by the American
Superpower Corporation?

Mr. WHITNEY. DO I know of any legal reason ?
Mr. PECORA. Any reason whatsoever, legal or based upon any prac-

tical consideration of convenience or otherwise.
Mr. WHITNEY. I have never given any thought to the subject.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, you are a director in many corporations,

aren't you ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Haven't you as a director in various corporations

frequently taken part in corporate action whereby exchanges of
securities were effected?

Mr. WHITNEY. I undoubtedly have, but I would not say fre-
quently.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, as a matter of fact
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). I am not a lawyer, you know, Mr.

Pecora. When these matters come up we follow our advice of
counsel as to the propriety and legality of the steps. The matter of
the—I just—you are asking me to testify to something that I have
told you I cannot testify on to my own knowledge. This was done
this way with the advice of eminent counsel, it was a satisfactory,
legal, and proper way to do it, and that was all that I was interested
in. The motives, why it was done, what the reasons that suited the
American Superpower better this way than any other, was a matter
that didn't concern me, and I was advised it was a proper trans-
action, that is all I know. I just am not able to testify from my own
knowledge of why it was done this way rather than directly, and I
cannot tell you more than that. If I could, I would be delighted
to tell you.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, Mr. Whitney, at about the same time that
this transaction was effected, your own firm had exchanged securi-
ties which it owned in certain utility companies

Mr. WHITNEY. Quite right.
Mr. PECORA. With the United Corporation in return for the United

Corporation's securities or stock, hadn't it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. And that exchange was effected directly between your

firm and the United Corporation without resort to the medium of
another corporation that was specially created for the purpose of
effecting the transfer, wasn't it ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ask anyone why this exchange referred to

in these minutes of January 9, 1929, could not have been made in
the same direct fashion?

Mr. WHITNEY. I may have.
Mr. PECORA. What answer was given to you ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I don't remember. Mr. Pecora, if I did remember

I would not have told you a minute ago that of my own knowledge
I would not be able to testify as to why it was done. I may have
asked a question. I may have received an answer. But I don't
remember now what the answer was. There is no—I am not trying
to deny in any way that this Public Electric Holding Corporation
was used. I t was through that medium that these securities were
received from the superpower to the United Corporation, trans-
ferred. The motives were motives that must have been of some
interest to the American Superpower. There is no analogy between
our transaction, which was a sale by us of certain utility stocks that
we, J. P. Morgan, owned, to the United for the exchange of securi-
ties. This was done probably to suit, as I said before, I assume, the
convenience of the American Superpower, but beyond that I just
haven't got any knowledge.
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The CHAIRMAN. Did this new company ever do any other business ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I don't think so; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t was merged, wasn't it; directly in connection with

this transaction it became merged with the United Corporation, and
thereby passed out of existence?

Mr. WHITNEY. Certainly. That is what the——
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Its only function, the only purpose for

which it was created, was to effect this transfer of securities between
American Superpower Co. and the United Corporation; isn't that so?

Mr. WHITNEY. And, of course, it did not affect the United Cor-
poration one way or the other. I t was no detriment to the United
Corporation and no advantage. I t was a method which I assume,,
therefore, must have had some merit from the point of view of the
American Superpower, but I just don't know.

Mr. PECORA. YOU don't know what merit it has ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Of my knowledge I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Whitney, how was it that the offer to the

American Superpower was made by the United Corporation upon
those terms ? Why didn't the offer come from the American Super-
power Corporation to the United Corporation ?

Mr. WHITNEY. There again you will have to ask the lawyers.
Sometimes they write a letter in one direction and sometimes in an-
other. That I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. It is all a mystery to you ?
Mr. WHITNEY. This is 4 years afterward. I t is not a mystery.

There is no mystery about it. But why it was done I just don't
remember 4 years afterward, why it was done. The effect was the
same, wasn't it? You have already asked me a question which
brought the answer for the purpose of this. The only purpose that
the United Corporation was interested in was to acquire 80,000 shares
of Public Service stock and 53,000 shares of U.G.I, stock. This
transaction accomplished that purpose. I t was the only thing that
I as a director of the United Corporation was interested in. Be-
yond that I did not ask questions about other things. We got per-
fectly satisfactorily

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Wasn't that transaction this: Assum-
ing now that I am the American Superpower Corporation and that
you are the United Corporation. You want to give me your shares
of certain stock that I own as an exchange

Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). You are the United?
Mr. PECORA. I am the American Superpower Corporation and you

are the United Corporation.
Mr. WHITNEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Instead of giving them to me directly and I giving

you the stock that you want directly, we call in someone from out
of the room and we effect the exchange with each other through that
third person. Isn't that about what happened here ?

Mr. WHITNEY. We formed a corporation. Was anybody injured
by it, Mr. Pecora?

Mr. PECORA. I am asking you what the reason for it was.
Mr. WHITNEY. Well, I don't know, except that I
Mr. PECORA (interposing). You don't know, do you?
Mr. WHITNEY. I have answered that half a dozen times.
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Mr. PECORA. I have asked you if it was a species of avoidance of
payment of taxes.

Mr. WHITNEY. Well
Mr. PECORA (continuing). You don't know anything about that?
Mr. DAVIS. That wasn't it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU wouldn't say that was the reason, would you?
Mr. WHITNEY. I wouldn't say it was the reason or wasn't the

reason. I say I don't know. I am perfectly willing to take your
assumption. You are a lawyer familiar with all these matters, and
if that is the diagnosis you make of it I am perfectly satisfied.

Mr. PECORA. I have not made any diagnosis. I am suggesting
something to see if you know anything about that.

Mr. WHITNEY. I am sorry that I cannot answer.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney, will you be good enough to look at

this photostatic copy of a letter addressed to Mr. Arthur M. Ander-
son under date of January 16, 1929, which we received from your
firm?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you identify it as a true copy of such a letter ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and spread on the record.
(The letter referred to was marked "Committee Exhibit No. 39,

June 1, 1933," and is as follows:)
Mr. PECORA. For the information of the committee, may I read it?

It is on the letterhead of the New York, New Haven <& Hartford
Railroad Co., office of the chairman of the board:

JANUARY 16, 1929.
Personal.
Mr. ARTHUR M. ANDERSON,

23 Wall Street, New York City.
DEAR ARTHUR: I appreciate very much your telephone suggesting that I

subscribe for or purchase shares of the new corporation organized to acquire
a substantial interest in public-utility corporations furnishing electrical energy.
I understand that one of those corporations is the Connecticut Light & Power
Co., with which this company has a contract. We are about to open nego-
tiations for future dealings with this company in regard to power requirements,
and I feel that I ought not at this time to consider any investment in its
securities or in securities of any corporation which may exercise a directing
influence.

This may seem to you leaning over backwards, but—excuse the paradox—I
ieel more comfortable in that posture. Just the same, I appreciate your
having brought this to my attention.

Yours very sincerely,
E. G. BUOKLAND.

Mr. PECORA. This is the Mr. Buckland who did accept your in-
vitation to subscribe to a certain number of shares of the Alleghany
Corporation common stock and to a certain number of shares of
Standard Brands, Inc., is he not?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is the same gentleman.
The CHAIRMAN. NOW, gentlemen
Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Pecora, would you be interested by any chance

in the reply to that letter, which your investigators did not take ?
Mr. PECORA. I am interested in anything you want to produce in

reference to any of these matters.
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Mr. WHITNEY. That is such a fine point of view, as stated by Mr.
Buckland, that I should like to read this answer to him by Mr.
Anderson:

We quite understand your point of view about the stock of the United Cor-
poration. As a matter of fact, it does not directly have any ownership in
Connecticut, but, of course, the United Gas Improvement Co., in which the
United Corporation has^a substantial though a minority interest, has important
Connecticut properties.

If the foregoing should change your point of view, please let me know, but
we would not for a moment want to suggest your doing anything about anything
which would run counter to any of your own views.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you want to put that in the record ?
Mr. WHITNEY. If you want it.
The CHAIRMAN. NOW, we will go on tomorrow morning at 10

o'clock. On Saturday we will not sit, I think. I t is not expected
that this inquiry will be completed before Monday and Tuesday.
I t will consume both Monday and Tuesday. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. are
cited to appear on Tuesday, but we won't finish this inquiry we are
now engaged in in time for that appearance. We estimate now that
by Tuesday night we will be through with this line of inquiry.

Mr. PECORA. Possibly by Monday, Senator Fletcher.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. I will make every endeavor to get through by Mon-

day.
The CHAIRMAN. We won't be able to finish this inquiry this week.

We will go on tomorrow, and then will adjourn and go on on Monday
again.

Mr. WHITNEY. Can you tell us what train we will be able to get
home tomorrow night? What time will we be through tomorrow
night. There are quite a number of us and we would like to get
home for over Sunday.

The CHAIRMAN. I think we will adjourn tomorrow so as to get
you home in plenty of time for Sunday.

Mr. WHITNEY. We would rather sit late tomorrow if necessary in
order to be sure to be discharged on Tuesday.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. We will try to accommodate you if
we can. The committee will now adjourn until tomorrow morning
at 10 o'clock.

(Thereupon, at 6:20 p.m., Thursday, June 1, 1933, the subcommit-
tee adjourned to meet at 10 o'clock the following morning.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 36

JUNE 1, 1933.
This agreement made the 31st day of March 1916 between John Pierpont

Morgan and others, witnesseth:
That the parties hereto have this day formed a partnership for the trans-

action of a general foreign and domestic banking business in the cities of
jtfew York and Philadelphia, upon the following terms and conditions:

First. The business shall be conducted in New York under the firm name
of " J. P. Morgan & Co.", and in Philadelphia under the firm name of " Drexei
& Co.", and shall commence on the 1st day of April 1916.

Second. The capital of the partnership shall be as follows: * * *
Third. The net profits and losses shall be divided and borne as fol-

lows: * * *
Fourth. Interest at the rate of 6 percent per annum shall be allowed oi

charged on all partners' accounts, including capital and undivided profits.
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Fifth. No transaction shall be made which shall be objected to by any
memiber of the partnership.

Sixth. In case of a difference or dispute between members of the partner-
ship, the same shall be submitted to the decision of Mr. John Pierpont Morgan,
which shall be final.

Seventh. The partnership may be dissolved at any time by Mr. John Pier-
pont Morgan, subject to the liquidation thereof; provided that partners
representing a majority in the interests in the profits of the partnership
shall consent to such dissolution.

Eighth. Any partner may withdraw from the partnership upon, giving 3
months' written notice of his intention so to do. In that event, the remaining
partners may continue the business and the shares of the profits or losses
of the withdrawing partner, or partners shall be divided thereafter among
the remaining partners, or otherwise disposed of, according to the de-
cision of Mr. John Pierpont Morgan, who shall fix the valuation of the
assets, determine what portion of the assets, if any, shall be appropriated
as an offset to liabilities, and also be the judge of the amount due such
withdrawing partner or partners on account of capital undivided profits and
credit balances. The amount so due may be fixed by Mr. Morgan as of 3
months after the receipt of such notice, and the interest of such withdrawing
partner or partners shall continue at the risk of the business until the date
as adopted. The determination of Mr. Morgan as to the dates for fixing
the amount due such withdrawing partner or partners shall be communicated
in writing to him or them within 30 days after receipt of such notice of with-
drawal. The amount so fixed shall be paid to such withdrawing partner or
partners within 3 months after the date as of which the value of his or
their interest shall have been fixed, except in the event that a liquidation of
the partnership shall have been entered upon prior to such date, in which
event, and notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, the interest of such
withdrawing partner or partners shall abide the results of liquidation and
shall be payable only as the liquidation proceeds. When Mr. Morgan shall
fix the amount as due any withdrawing partner, a schedule shall be furnished
showing the valuations at which the various assets of the partnership wer-a
appraised, and what portion of the assets, if any, have been appropriated
as an offset to liabilities. Any withdrawing partner, if required, shall take
his pro rata share of the assets not so appropriated to an extent covering
the amount so due him.

Ninth. It is further agreed that Mr. Morgan may, at any time, compel any
partner at once to withdraw and retire from the partnership, upon giving him
written notice to that effect, and in that event, the amount due such retiring*
partner shall be dealt with in the same manner as above provided for in the
case of a voluntary withdrawal by such partner.

Tenth. In case of the death of any partner, other than Mr. Morgan, isr
within 30 days after such partner's death, such of the surviving partners as
shall represent a majority in interest in the profits of the partnership (exclu-
sive of the interest of such deceased partner therein) shall give to the persons
named in his will as executors, or to his administrators or other legal repre-
sentatives, written notice that they desire an extension of the partnership for
a period specified in such notice not exceeding 3 years after the death of such
deceased partner, then and in that event the partnership shall continue for the
period not exceeding 3 years so indicated by them, and the capital and interests
hereunder of such deceased partner and his estate and his and its responsibility
and interests in the business as continued shall continue during such period
of extension. The interest of such deceased partner in the partnership shall
be ascertained and dealt with in the same manner as is hereinbefore in article
8 provided for in the case of voluntary withdrawal, and the date of the death
of such partner, or in the event that notice of extension of the partnership
shall have been given as hereinbefore in this article provided, then the date
of expiration of the extended period specified in such notice, shall stand in the
place of the date adopted for termination of his interest as required by said
article 8 in the case of a partner voluntarily withdrawing. If at any time
fixed by the provisions of said article 8 or of this present article for the
doing of any act or the making of any decision by Mr. Morgan with reference
to the interest of a withdrawing or deceased partner, Mr. Morgan shall not be
living, then such act may be performed by such of the continuing or surviving
partners as shall at such time represent a majority in interest in the profits
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of the partnership (exclusive of the interest of Mr. Morgan therein) with the
same force and effect as if performed by Mr. Morgan.

Eleventh. In case of the death of Mr. John Pierpont Morgan, the partnership
shall be dissolved oh the 31st day of December next ensuing, unless his death
be within a period of 0 months prior to December 31 in any year, in which
event the partnership shall continue until the 31st day of December in the next
ensuing calendar year and shall then be dissolved. If, however, within 30 days
after Mr. Morgan's death such of the surviving partners as shall represent a
majority in interest in the profits of the partnership (exclusive of the interest of
Mr. Morgan therein) shall give to the persons named in his will as executors,
or to. his executors, or to his administrators or other legal representatives,
written notice that they desire an extension of the partnership for a period
-specified in such notice not exceeding 3 years after Mr. Morgan's death, and
then and in that event the partnership shall continue for the period not exceed-
ing 3 years so indicated by them and shall then be dissolved; and the capital
and interests hereunder of Mr. Morgan and his estate and its responsibility and
interests in the business as continued during such period of extension shall
"Continue.

Twelfth. Upon the dissolution of the partnership following the death of Mr.
Morgan, the goodwill of the business and the right to use the firm names of
X P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. shall belong to the then surviving partners
who shall thereupon decide whether to continue the business, and, if continued,
upon what terms. In case such surviving partners who shall thereupon decide
whether to continue the business, and, if continued, upon what terms. In case
such surviving partners cannot agree either as to the continuance of the busi-
ness or the terms and conditions of the new partnership, the surviving partners
representing a majority in interest in the profits of the old partnership (exclu-
sive of the interest of Mr. Morgan therein) shall have the right to decide and
shall decide what shall be done in respect of continuing the business and the
terms and conditions of a new partnership, and their decision shall be conclusive
and binding on all the surviving partners.

In case such majority in interest shall decide to continue the business, such
majority shall determine the amount due Mr. Morgan's estate on account of Ms
capital, reserved profits, and net credit balances, and the interest of Mr.
Morgan's estate shall be dealt with in the same manner as hereinbefore in
article 8 provided for in the case of a voluntary withdrawal of a partner, except
that the powers vested in Mr. Morgan by article 8 shall in such case be vested
in such majority in interest. In case such majority in interest shall decide not
to continue the business, the responsibility and interests of Mr. Morgan's estate
shall be subject to the results of the liquidation of the partnership.

In case such majority in interest shall decide to continue the business, any
partner not desiring to remain in the partnership may withdraw therefrom in
the same manner and upon the same terms and conditions as provided in article
8 hereof; and in no event shall such withdrawing partner cr partners be entitled
to any interest in or allowance for either the good will of the business or the
use of the firm names; but such good will and firm names shall belong to the
remaining partners free from any claim whatever of such partner or partners so
withdrawing from the partnership.

If the business cr any portion thereof be continued under the same firm name
of J. P. Morgan & Co. and at any time there should cease to be any lineal male
descendant of Mr. J. Pierpont Morgan in the male line bearing the name of
Morgan, in the partnership, the right to use the firm name of J. P. Morgan & Co.
shall cease after 15 years from such time, unless before the expiration of such
15 years there should again be such a lineal descendant of Mr. J. Pierpont
Morgan in the partnership, in which case the right to use said firm name shall
continue unimpaired until 15 years after such time as there should again be
no such lineal descendant of Mr. J. Pierpont Morgan in the partnership.

In no event shall the good will of the business or the right to use the firm
names have any cash or money value either as between the existing partners
or as between the existing partners and any withdrawing or former partner or
the estate of any deceased partner or any descendant of Mr. J. Pierpont Morgan,
whether or not such descendant has ever been a partner in the partnership.

And each of the parties hereto hereby covenants with each of the others
that he will never become or be a partner in any partnership using, and that he
will never use, said firm name of J. P. Morgan & Co. in violation of the
provisions of this article.
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Thirteenth. It is further agreed not only with respect to the partnership
hereby formed but also with respect to any successor partnership that upon the
death of any partner and the termination of his interest or that of his estate
in the partnership, or upon the voluntary or compulsory withdrawal of any
partner or partners, or upon the dissolution of the partnership and the forma-
tion of a successor partnership, the good will of the business and the right to
use the firm names shall belong to the surviving or continuing partners, and
that in no case shall any estimate ever be put upon the good will or right ta
use the firm names in ascertaining the amount due any withdrawing partner,,
whether such withdrawal be voluntary or compulsory, or the estate of any
deceased partner. The valuations, decisions, and determinations made by Mr.
Morgan or the majority in interest as hereinbefore provided shall in all cases
be final and conclusive against a withdrawing partner or the estate of a
deceased partner.

Fourteenth. The books of the partnership shall be settled on the 31st of
December in each year. One half of each partner's proportion of profits shall
be placed to his credit. The other half shall be set aside and kept as undivided
profits until such time as Mr. John Pierpont Morgan may consent to> its division
among the various parties in interest as provided in article 3. It is also under-
stood that no partner shall draw from the partnership any money beyond the
amount placed to his credit, without the consent of the other parties hereto.

Fifteenth. It is understood and agreed that no partner shall engage in any
other business or be a general or special partner in any other firm.

Sixteenth. Speculation in stocks or anything else, by the individual members
of the^ partnership is prohibited; but this clause shall not be construed so as
to prohibit any partner from investing his private means in such way as he may
see fit.

Eighteenth. No member of the partnership shall become security or endorse,
except in the partnership business, without the consent of the parties thereto.

Nineteenth. The firms of J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. being partners
in the firms of Morgan, Grenfell & Co., of London, and Morgan, Harjes & Co.,
of Paris, their proportion of the capital thereof shall be supplied out of the
partnership capital mentioned in article 2 hereof, and the profit or loss therein
shall be included in the partnership accounts hereunder.

Witness our hands and seals the day and year first above written in the
presence of—

DECEMBER 31, 1916.
Thomas Cochran has this day become a partner in the firms of J. P. Morgan

& Co., and Drexel & Co., subject to all the terms of the foregoing agreement.

NEW YORK, December SI, 1919.
Junius Spencer Morgan, Jr., Elliot Cowdin Bacon, and George Whitney

have this day become partners in the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co., and Drexel
& Co., subject to all the terms and conditions of the foregoing agreement.

NEW YORK, December SI, 1920.
Arthur E. Newbcld's interest in the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co., and Drexel

& Co., having ceased this day and his contribution to the capital having been
repaid him. Thomas S. Gates has this day become a partner in the firms of
J. P. Morgan & Co., and Drexel & Co., subject to all the terms of the foregoing
agreement.

NEW YORK, December SI, 1921.
William Pierson Hamilton withdraws this date from the firms of J. P.

Morgan & Co., and Drexel & Co., and his contribution to capital has been
repaid him.
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NEW YORK, December 31, 1922.
After settlement of the books on the 31st day of December 1922, and each

year thereafter, as provided in article fourteenth, the net balances then stand-
ing to any partner's credit shall be considered as capital, and such amounts
shall not be withdrawn without the consent of Mr. Morgan.

NEW YORK, December 31, 1922.
Henry P. Davison's interest in the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co., and Drexel

& Co., having ceased this day, his contribution to the capital has been repaid
to his executors.

NEW YORK, December 31, 1923.
Kussell Cornell Lefiingwell has this day become a partner in the firms of

J. P. Morgan & Co., and Drexel & Co., subject to all the terms of the foregoing
agreement.

NEW YORK, December 31, 1924.
Elliot Cowdin Bacon's interest in the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel &

Co. having ceased this day, his contribution to the capital has been repaid to
his executors.

NEW YOBK, December 31> 1925.
Edward R. Stettinius' interest in the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel &

Co. having ceased this day, his contribution to the capital has been repaid to
his executors.

NEW YOBK, December 31, 1926.
William H. Porter's interest in the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel &

Co. having ceased this day, his contribution to the capital has been repaid to
his executors.

Francis Dwight Bartow, Arthur Marvin Anderson, and William Ewing have
this day become partners in the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co.,
subject to all the terms and conditions of the foregoing agreement.

NEW YORK, December 31, 1927.
Dwight W. Morrow having retired on September 30, 1927, his interest in the

firms of J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co. ceased on that date, and his
contribution to the capital has been repaid to him.

Harold Stanley has this day become a partner in the firms of J. P. Morgan
& Co. and Drexel & Co., subject to all the terms and conditions of the fore-
going agreement.

NEIW YORK, December 31, 1928.

Henry Sturgis Morgan, Thomas Stilwell Lamont, and Henry Pomeroy Davi-
son have this day become partners in the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co. and
Drexel & Co., subject to all the terms and conditions of the foregoing agree-
ment.

Thomas Newhall and Edward Hopkins, Jr., have this day become partners
in the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co., subject to all the terms
and conditions of the foregoing agreement.
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NEW YORK, June SO 1930,
Thomas S. Gates withdraws this date from the firms of J. P. Morgan & Co.

and Drexel & Co. His contribution to capital and his share in full to date of
profit and loss have been paid to him.

NEW YORK, January 2, 1931.
S. Parker Gilbert has this day become a partner in the firms of J. P. Morgan

& Co. and Drexel & Co., subject to all the terms and conditions of the fore-
going agreement.

NEW YORK, January 2, 1932.
Charles Denston Dickey has this day become a partner in the firms of J. P.

Morgan & Co. and Drexel & Co., subject to all the terms and conditions of
the foregoing agreement.
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